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Three questions are central to this thesis:

First, can the practice of

teaching be made safe from luck through the controlling power of knowledge
and reason?

Second, even if it can be made safe from luck, should it be?

Third, if it is neither possible nor desirable to exclude luck from
teaching, what knowledge and personal qualities will put practitioners in
the strongest position to face the contingencies of luck and, more
especially, to face those conflicts which arise as a consequence of
circumstances

beyond the practitioner's

control?

Martha

Nussbaum's

account of luck and ethics in Greek philosophy and tragedy prompts the
questions and provides, with Aristotle, many of the conceptual tools for
answering them; Thomas Nagel's work on moral luck provides the categories
for a more refined account of luck and its place in teaching.

With respect to the first two questions, I argue that as a human practice
teaching is open to the vicissitudes of fortune and cannot be made safe
from luck, except at the expense of its vitality. Like other human
practices, teaching is mutable, indeterminate and particular.

Both its

primary and secondary agents (teachers and pupils) and the practice itself
are vulnerable to luck in four categories: constitutive, circumstantial,
causal and consequential.

But teaching is not just a matter of luck; it

is a public practice in which some people are put into the hands of others
for specific purposes, usually at public expense. If we have no way of
holding practitioners accountable for their actions, the practice loses
credibility.

Any money or trust put into it is simply a gamble.

these and other reasons, the drive to exclude luck from practice

iii
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For
is

strong. Yet strong luck-diminishment projects are themselves a threat to
the vitality of the practice.

During the twentieth century two strong

luck-diminishment projects have been especially detrimental to teaching:
one rooted in the science of management, the other in the empirical
sciences.
trivial

Both have resulted in a proliferation of unfruitful and often
research

projects,

to

misconceived

prograrranes of

teacher

education, to distorted notions of knowledge and excellence in teaching,
and

to

self-defeating

and

impoverished practice.

Luck-diminishment

projects rooted in logic are more or less threatening to vital practice,
depending on how far they are committed to instrumental reasoning and a
science of measurement.

These are blunt and controversial claims.

central task of the thesis is to refine and defend them.

A

The refinement

proceeds by way of a contrastive analysis of strong luck-diminishment
projects and others which are more responsive to the indeterminacy of
practice.

With respect to the final question, I argue that there are at least three
sets of necessary conditions for a flourishing practice in the face of
luck.

One concerns what Aristotle calls the virtues of intellect and

character.

Central

among these

are practical rationality

(conceived

non-instrumentally), situational appreciation, and the knowledge required
for an intelligent pursuit of the definitive ends of teaching.

A second

set concerns enabling institutions.

kind of

A

third concerns

the

community best able to nurture those qualities necessary for vital and
excellent practice.

All three sets are themselves vulnerable to reversal.

Keeping the practice of teaching alive and ensuring that it remains true
to its definitive ends is thus a matter of sustained struggle.

iv
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PREFACE

I am deeply indebted to wally Morrow for his meticulous reading of my
work, his astute critical comments, and many illuminating conversations.
His suggestions have invariably resulted in a sharpening of my arguments.

Since portions of this thesis have been read as conference papers or
published as journal articles, there are several people to thank for
criticism, for useful questions and for inspiration.

While I acknowledge

particular debts in the list below and in notes to individual chapters, it
is fitting to mention here those who played an important part in shaping
my ideas and arguments.

C J B Macmillan and Jim Garrison began work on

their erotetic theory of teaching during one of my visits to Florida State
University.

In the course of many conversations and written interchanges

with them, I have cornenot only to understand their theory better but also
to refine my own thinking about teaching.

Our interchanges in Educational

Theory and at the 1988 meeting of the Philosophy of Education Society
(PES) were especially helpful.
his generous hospitality.

On

I am also indebted to C J B Macmillan for

my many visits to Florida State University,

he has always given me a place to work and access to his books. Gary
Fenstermacher's work on practical

arguments and teaching prompted my

initial interest in and writing on the topic.
Virginia Richardson,
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I am grateful to him,

Barbara Morgan
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and

Glenda

Wilkes for discussing their research

with me.

In serving

as their

discussant at an American Educational Research Association Symposium I was
able to sharpen several features in my account of practical reasoning in
teaching.

At the 1991 meeting of PES, Hugh Sockett' s response to my paper 'Luck,
excellence and accountability in teaching' helped me to see aspects of my
thesis in a new light.

In editing the final manuscript I have attended to

some but not all of his critical comments.

This is not because I dismiss

them but, rather, because to respond to them here would take me too far
from my central themes.

Much of this thesis has been written in pockets of time snatched between
my departmental duties at the University of the Witwatersrand.
not have done so without the support of my colleagues.

I could

Penny Enslin

deserves special thanks for warm collegiality and for her helpful critical
comments on an early draft of a piece on community as a condition for
flourishing practice.

Discussions and two co-authored papers with Deborah

Mehl have sharpened my thinking about the role of language in teacher
education, a matter which I consider at some length in Chapter Nine.

To Harold Annegarn, I am indebted for enduring friendship, encouragement
and patience.

Wi thout these, my intellectual interests could not have

flourished.
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Portions of this thesis have been published as follows:

'Teaching

is

a

lucky

business'

in

Chapter

2

and

parts

of

the

Shulman-Sockett debate in Chapter 7 were presented as a conference paper
and will be published as 'Luck, excellence and accountability in teaching'
in Philosophy of Education 1991, Proceedings of the Forty-seventh Annual

•

Meeting of the Philosophy of Education Society (Normal, Illinois: PES,
forthcoming);

the final section of Chapter 5 includes part of my paper

'Empirical research,

teacher

evaluation

and

the

principles

of

good

teaching: a philosophical critique', South African Journal of Education 5,
(1985);

'Erotetics in the classroom' in Chapter 6 is an edited version of

part of my paper

'Teaching: answering questions or telling stories?'

Philosophy of Education 1988, Proceedings of the Forty-fourth Annual

•

Meeting of the Philosophy of Education Society (Normal, Ill: PES, 1989);
the first three sections of Chapter 8 have been published as 'Practical
reasoning and situational appreciation in teaching', Educational Theory
!Q_,

1990;

the final section of Chapter 8 is an elaboration of my

discussion paper 'Practical arguments, rationalizations and imagination in
teachers'

practical

reasoning:

A

critical

discussion

of

the

Fenstermacher-Richardson Project', presented in the symposium on Practical

•

Rationality, AERA, April 1991;

Chapter 10 is an edited version of

'Liberty, community and the practice of teaching', Studies in Philosophy
and Education 10, 1990.
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PART

I

•
TEACHING
THE

FRAGILITY

AND
OF

LUCK:
PRACTICE

•

•
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•
Chapter One

•

This thesis investigates two ways of thinking about the practice
teaching;
can
<.

of

.

one assumes that, through knowledge and rationality, practice

be made

largely

invulnerable

to

luck; the other

assumes

vulnerability to luck is not only inevitable but also desirable.

that

Central

to each is a distinctive view of knowledge and rationality, a distinctive
account of what constitutes excellent and accountable practice, and a

•

distinctive account of what the good life for human beings consists in.

One of my primary aims is to show that it is a serious mistake - on moral,
ontological and epistemological grounds - to think that teaching can and
zhouId be made invulnerable to luck.

A second aim is to show how this

mistake leads to a proliferation of unfruitful and often trivial research
projects, to misconceived programmes of teacher education, to distorted

•

notions of excellence and accountability in teaching and to self-defeating
and impoverished practice.
qualities

A third aim is to investigate and describe the

and conditions which

enable practitioners

to pursue

their

practice in an intelligent, responsible and moral manner, despite their
inevitable vulnerability to luck.

Part I of the thesis pursues the first

aim and forges some tools for doing so; Part II continues the pursuit of

1
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•

the first aim but with sights firmly on the second as well; Part III
pursues the third.

So much for aims.

A caveat about categories: in focussing on only two

ways of thinking about teaching and in characterising these two ways on
the basis of their implied views about luck, I am using a polemical and

•

heuristic device.

I do not mean to suggest either that there are only two

ways of thinking about the practice of teaching or that the identity
criterion I use here (ie vulnerability to luck) is the only or even the
best

criterion

circumstances.

for

distinguishing

conceptions

of

practice

in

all

We cut our categories to suit our needs and purposes.

I have chosen luck as an identity criterion because it provides a fresh

•

perspective on arguments and issues which have become stale and obscure
but which nonetheless remain important.

For example, one of the more

usual ways of characterising the cluster of issues which lie at the heart
of debates on teaching is to contrast a conception of teaching-as-science
with a conception of teaching-as-art.

While there is much

contrast which is illuminating, the debate has grown tired.

in this

In any case,

this particular contrast pays too little attention to the moral dimensions

•

of practice.

By focussing on the place of luck in practice we are able to

bring the moral dimensions fully and clearly back into the picture.
latter contention is especially contentious.

This

Although luck, or tuchë, was

a critical feature in ancient Greek conceptions of the Good Life, not
until very recently has it been admitted as a concept in contemporary
ethical discourse.l

•
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/'

In social theory, which dominates much current educational debate in South
Africa, the concept of luck has no place at all.

I shall neith~r enter

the central arguments of social theory nor offer a sustained defence of my
approach against likely attacks from this quarter.

Suffice it to say that

the thesis touches upon and, I believe, illuminates several issues of
concern both in social theory generally and in current South African

•

debates on education and schooling.

For instance, the arguments about

luck and teaching touch upon the agency-structure debate again and again.
Also, the ways in which a plurality of goods and interests makes struggle
a necessity

for vital practice

are thrown into sharp relief

in my

investigation, in Part III, of some teachers' dilemmas which arise as a
result of constitutive and circumstantial luck.

•

Another point about categories:

In choosing luck as a criterion for

distinguishing views on teaching and in allowing only two categories, I
bring together

theories and views about

regarded as very different.

teaching

which

are

usually

This is part of what I mean when I claim that

the luck criterion provides a fresh perspective.

There are other ways in which

•

the luck criterion provides

a

fresh

perspective by drawing our attention to important, but often neglected or
misconceived issues in the practice of teaching.

For example, if it is

true that vulnerability to luck is inevitable, then it is crucial to show
how teachers can still be held accountable for their work.

Teaching is

not just a matter of luck; it is a public practice in which some people
are put into the hands of others for specific purposes.

•

It is also, in

modern times at least, a practice which is largely sustained by public

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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•

money.

If

we have no way of holding practitioners

practice loses credibility.

accountable,

the

We want assurance that it is possible,

despite invasions of luck, for teachers to have the knowledge and personal
qualities which are necessary for fulfilling the constitutive purpose of
teaching - that is, to bring about learning .

•

~

. r-\

'~t'
Teaching lS not\f0!\t
JUs a~/)bl'
pu lC practlce;
human practice.

1

lS - t0 stt
a e

Both its objects and its agents are human beings.

Accordingly, a rich and accurate description of the practice needs to show
its centrality to human (as opposed to animal, godly or mechanical) lives.
Aristotle argues that in our very vulnerability to luck we are most fully
human and most seriously called upon to exercise practical wisdom and
deliberation for all the things most essential to the good life run the
I

•

risk of being turned by luck, by events beyond our control.2

If he is

right, and I shall argue that he is, then an account of teaching which
acknowledges the influence of luck will help to give us a rich view both
of the practice and of the kinds of deliberation most crucial for keeping
it alive.

For instance, in South Africa the institutions which sustain

the practice of teaching are under attack.

As a consequence, the practice

is itself fragmented and lacking both in confidence and in credibility.

•

Practi tioners, especially in schools controlled by the Department

of

Education and Training, are acutely aware of having to face conflicts
generated by events beyond their control.

Where a practice has been so

ravaged by luck, we want to know whether it can be revived and how.

We

want to know, too, whether and how it is possible for practitioners to
make praiseworthy choices in the face of conflict .

•
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•

The claim that teaching cannot and should not be made invulnerable to luck
is, at least on the face of it, a wild one. To talk of luck at all in the
context of scholarly debate is as inappropriate, a critic might argue, as
to talk of magic.

Chapter Two is partly a defence against this criticism.

I attempt in this chapter to give an account of luck which is both
rigorous and useful in throwing new light on some old controversies about

•

teaching.

The chapter also provides a framework, some conceptual tools

and a background for arguments in later chapters.

I borrow part of the.

framework from Thomas Nagel3 who suggests four categories of moral luck:
constitutive, circumstantial, causal and consequential.

As I shall show,

in a number of places throughout the thesis, teaching is vulnerable to all
four.

My investigation of the place of luck in teaching is conducted

against the background of a debate in ancient Greek philosophy about the

•

extent to which, and ways in which, human lives can be protected from luck
without undermining the very qualities necessary for human flourishing.4
,./Chapter Two thus includes a contrastive analysis of luck and the Greek
concept

t.echnê, variously translated

as science, art or craft.

It

includes, too, a reading of Plato's Protagoras, which reflects several of
the central issues both in the ancient Greek debate and in my arguments
concerning luck and teaching.

•

One concerns the question of what kind of

technë can best put people in control of their lives.

Protagoras argues

for an art of practical reasoning, Socrates for a science - two familiar
positions

in twentieth century debates about teaching and pedagogical

reasoning.

/ Chapter Three examines two extreme views concerning luck and teaching:

•

luck-supremacy and luck-exclusion.

Neither view is tenable.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

In showing

6

•

why not,
that

I illuminate

teaching

is,

nonetheless,

and limits

Attempts to protect

•

forms:

First,

my claim - first

a lucky business.

made in Chapter Two-

The arguments in Chapter

some tools to be used in Part III where I propose some of

Three also yield
the conditions

and elaborate

of a flourishing

practice.

teaching from luck in our times have taken three

those

which are

rooted

in

the

second, those which are rooted in the empirical

science

sciences;

of

main

management;

and third,

those

which are rooted in logic.

J Chapter Four focuses
science

of management.

time are properly

•

against
efficient

managed, the practice

publication

Efficiency

Charters,

whose work on efficient

published

in 1918, claimed that

required

an analysis

The influence

the

type of analysis.

latter

standards

teaching

methods of

to

and

an

evident,too,

which informed much American educational
For

instance,

in

determination

of standards

from Taylor's

work on scientific

is a shaping process
way of thinking

formulating

in education,

his

Franklin

management in steel

work is

resources

and

protected

The drive

Frederick

Taylor's
WW

was first

in teacher
analysis

of

training
teacher

is evident

in the conception

in
of·

thinking

early

this

principles

for

the

Bobbitt

drew directly

plants:

not dead.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

for

Management.5

as much as the manufacture of steel

about a teacher's

the

well

or management science

is

in

instruction,

building

traits

of business

is

of Scientific

curriculum

It

if people,

can be traced

teacher

functions.

of

rooted

is the watchword.

The Principles

of

projects

here is that

management in education

century.

•

The belief

the inroads of luck.

influential

•

on some luck-diminishment

" ... education
rails".

6

This

Influences

from

7

•

business and industry continue to shape educational practice as may be
witnessed in the continuing popularity of such business-related techniques
as performance contracting, management by objectives and cost containment.

~

Chapter Five investigates a group of luck-diminishment projects rooted in
the empirical sciences. During· the early decades of this century E L

•

Thorndike was confident that laws of learning could be discovered through
empirical research.

Once discovered, the laws could be used to transform

the practice of education into a dependable applied science.
into a technë which could be
explanations
measured.

and predictions

taught, which would yield both causal
and whose results

could

be

objectively

Thorndike writes:

Education, like history, economics,

•

In short,

sociology, and

the

other

sciences of man, is just beginning to give promise of quantitative
knowledge,

of

descriptions

of

facts

as

numerically

defined

amounts, and of relations or laws in terms of rigid, unambiguous
equations.

7

For Thorndike, intelligence and common sense are not to be relied upon
where dependable results are required.
practice of medicine

•

The practice of teaching like the

can succeed only

appropriate scientific knowledge.

when

it

is

informed

by

the

At least, this is what I take to be the

implication of his comment that "We should all prefer to have for our
children a stupid doctor of today, who nevertheless understood the use of
antiseptics and antitoxins, than Galen or Hippocrates, though in repect to
common sense there would be no choice. ,,8 There is a nice irony in the
fact that the Hippocratic doctors believed that they were in possession of

•

the kind of technê which Thorndike aimed to develop for teaching.9

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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•

Although Thorndike's search for the laws of learning have long since been
dropped from the agenda for educational research, much time, money, energy
and expertise

continue to be spent on building a firm, empirically

grounded 'knowledge base' for the practice of teaching.
research, for example,

is centrally

concerned with

Process-product
identifying those

'teacher behaviours' which are most effective in bringing about student

•

learning.

Here the quality of teaching is viewed as something which can

and should be measured by its results, that is, by the amount of student
learning which it brings about. Effective teaching and good teaching are
one and the same thing.

And the effective teacher is one whose practice

is not

luck.

vulnerable

to

At

least

this

is

the

ideal.

Both

process-product research and Thorndike's quest for the laws of learning
may be seen as sustained atternpts to protect teaching from luck. Both are

•

rooted in a positivist conception of the physical sciences.
centrally concerned with identifying
teaching and learning.

the causal relationships

Both are
between

These are among the issues to be explored in

Chapter Five.

The third set of attempts to protect teaching from luck is rooted in
logic.

•

~

This is a controversial claim, to be defended and modified in

Chapter Six.

One way of defending it is to show that logical accounts of

teaching, or at least some of them, aim at meeting the criteria for a
technë which I outline in Chapter Two. Macmillan and Garrison's erotetic
' teac h"lng lS a case ln
" poln t .10
theory ln

Like all logical accounts theirs

is formal rather than substantive and concerns, among other things, the
formal criteria for judging the success of teaching.

Unlike other logical

accounts, theirs is grounded not in practical arguments or decision theory

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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•

but in erotectic logic - the logic of questions.
recognises

the serious difficulties

It is an account which

in the process-product

research

tradition and attempts to overcome them without forfeiting rigour or
falling into the

I

viciously relativistic idealismI which characterises

' researchllEr
' ) muc hl'
(the authors belleve
recent qua Itatlve
.
they

•

argue,

is

la rigorously

intentional logic, one

0tt'
e IC

that

IoglC,
'

provides

interpretive understanding without making it necessary to abandon the
The quest for

quest' for explanation, control and even prediction 1.12

explanation, control and prediction - this looks very much like a quest
for technë as applied science to protect teaching from contingency.
these are points to be argued at length and with some delicacy.

But
As

I

shall show, in this chapter and later, both the erotetic theory and those
contemporary accounts of teaching which take the practical argument to be

•

central do much to enrich our understanding of teaching.

~ Chapter Seven examines a recent debate on the conditions of wise practice
,
In

t eachiIng.13

Although the two contestants - Lee Shulman and Hugh

Sockett - do not themselves use the terms

I

luck

I

and

I

technë

I,

I shall

argue that theirs is a debate about how far teaching can and should be
made safe from luck, as well as a debate about which conception of techné

•

is best able to serve a flourishing practice.

Both contestants are

concerned, in different ways, with a technë of teaching which ignores
neither the agency of teachers nor the particularities of practice.
Similarly both argue against an instrumental account of pedagogical
reasoning.

Yet neither offers a full-scale non-instrumental account.

I

argue that an Aristotelian account is appropriately sensitive to the

•

particularities of practice, to its context and to its conflicting moral
and intellectual demands.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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Picking up on some of the issues raised in the previous chapter, Chapter
/

Eight develops a non-instrumental, Aristotelian account of pedagogical
reasoning and clears the ground for my investigation into the conditions
and limits of flourishing practice in the face of luck.

I proceed via a

critical discussion of some recent debates on whether practical arguments
can

•

serve

as

a

device

for

understanding

and

improving

teachers'

th'lnk'lng.14 The discussion bears upon the aims of the thesis in two main
respects.

Firstly, as part of the argument against an instrumental

account of pedagogical reasoning, I explore three features of practice in
which

the vulnerability of teaching to

mutability,

indeterminacy

and

luck

is especially

particularity.

Secondly,

my

evident:
positive

account of practical reasoning includes a concept which, I argue, is
crucial

•

to

excellent

practice:

situational

appreciation.

Without

situational appreciation, a teacher is not in a position to respond to new
demands which arise as a result of the contingencies of practice.

/

Chapters Nine and Ten form a pair in which I argue that, in the practice
of teaching, excellence with fragility is possible under three sets of
conditions: firstly, the presence of a critical mass of practitioners who

•

possess

the relevant

linguistic

attunement

virtues
which

of
goes

intellect

and

hand-in-hand

character

with

them);

(and

the

secondly,

institutions which enable rather than impede practice; and, thirdly, a
communi ty of practice.

Chapter Nine deals with the first two sets of

cond i tions; Chapter Ten with the third.

In Chapter Nine I also examine

several of the dilemmas which teachers face as a result of a plurality of
competing interests and the demands circumstantial luck.

•

The examples are

drawn from the practice of teaching in contemporary South Africa.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

By

•

11

focussing on a practice which has been so ravaged, I hope to throw into
sharp relief not only the central enabling conditions for good practice
but also its limits.

In Chapter Ten, the argument

for a communi ty of

practice proceeds via a critical examination of some central points at
issue between contemporary liberals and communitarians.

I conclude that a

constitutive community of practice is best able to nurture those virtues

•

of intellect and character without
impossible.

which

a

flourishing

practice

is

However, none of these conditions excludes luck from practice

and all are themselves vulnerable to reversals of fortune. Sustaining a
flourishing practice of teaching is thus an ongoing struggle.

•

•
•
https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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LUCl<,

TEXlINE AND TEAClIING

Where technë is available
it is witless to be at the mercy of tuchë. (Dernocritus)

•
How far is teaching a matter of luck?

We would like to say: Not at all,

or at least not to a significant extent.

For if it is simply, centrally

or substantially a matter of luck, on what grounds may we praise or blame
teachers for their work?

And how can we be sure that the practice of

teaching will accomplish its definitive ends?

•

about luck seems inappropriate.

In any case, the question

'Luck', after all, is not a familiar term

in scholarly discourse or in the journals of educational research.

'Luck'

has its place in- folklore, in narrative, in gossip and in lame excuses.
Democri tus saw it thus: 'The whole notion of luck's power is just an
excuse

people

have

for

covering

up

their

lack

of

practical

resourcefulness. ,1

•

Think of some common conceptions of luck and related conceptions like
fortune and chance.
goddess Fortuna.

Two of them are often personified: Lady Luck and the

Fortuna, you will recall, has the power to distribute

the lots of life according to her humour.
betokens vissicitude.

Her emblem is the wheel and it

Fortuna, unlike Justice, is neither even-handed nor

consistent . Like Luck, she is courted with charms and offerings yet she

•

12
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may if she pleases spurn her most devoted courtiers in favour of those who
have spurned her. There is no controlling Fortuna: she belongs in the
mythology of wanton and fickle women.

When things go badly for us, we

blame bad luck or ill fortune; when they go well for others, we envy their
luck or good fortune.

These are some of the ways we may talk or think

about luck in our gossip or our daydreams.

•

But to talk in this way -

indeed to talk of luck at all when we are trying to understand the ways in
which a practitioner fails or succeeds and the ways in which a practice
can advance or undermine its goods, standards and purposes - to talk in
this way is like talking about magic.
place in rational discussion.

Luck-talk, like magic-talk, has no

At least, this is one way of looking at it.

There is another.

•

Recent work by Martha Nussballin,Bernard Williams and Thomas Nagel3 reminds
us just how much our lives and activities and practices are vulnerable to
luck.

Much of what we are and what we do is a consequence of luck or

contingency - of what is beyond our control because it is not brought
about by our own agency.

If this is so, then it is appropriate to address

the questions which I ask at the beginning of the chapter.
attempt to answer them yet.

•

chapters.

I shall not

That is a task which must wai t for later

iv'Jy
immediate task is to give an overview of some of the more

important ways in which the practice of teaching is vulnerable to luck.

TEAaIING IS A LUCKY BUSINESS

Teaching is a lucky business: it depends, sometimes to a surprising

•

extent, on factors beyond the control of even its most experienced

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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•
practitioners.
without reason.

The drive to protect teaching from luck is strong, and not
For if its successes and failures are simply, mostly or

centrally matters of luck, in what sense can teachers be held accountable
for their practice?

And how could prograrrnnesof teacher education make

any difference to the effective practice of future teachers?

•

commands, nothing is certain.

Where luck

It undermines both the grounds for our

moral judgements and the grounds for our plans and predictions; in short,
it undermines our moral and epistemic confidence.4

In our times, attempts to protect teaching from luck have taken three main
forms, two of them ill-conceived and - I shall argue - threatening to the
vigour and integrity of the practice.

•

First, there are those attempts

which are rooted in the science of management; second, there are those
rooted in the empirical sciences; and third, there are those rooted in
logic.5 The last of these is, in many of its versions, more fruitful and
less distorting than the first two.

~ut none can succeed, nor should it.

Teaching, like other human practices, is in its very nature open to the
vicissitudes of fortune and cannot be made safe from luck, except at the
expense of its vitality.

•

These are strong claims.

Their defence requires

a rich account of

teaching and the ways in which it is vulnerable to luck and also a
critical examination of those theories and research traditions which I
have categorised as attempts to protect the practice from luck.
with the former task, with this caveat:

I begin

The rich account of teaching

required cannot be given within the confines of a single chapter but is

•

best built up through the many interlocking arguments presented in the

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

•

15

course

of

this

investigation.

What I hope to

do here

is

provide

framework and a background for the arguments to come in later
The framework is

one which I borrow from Thomas Nagel's

a

chapters.

paper

'Moral

Luck,.6

Nagel

•

suggests

circumstantial,
luck

control,

of

yet

•

first,

and special
luck.

virtue

is possible

for

moral

judgement:

moral

respect

luck'. 8

luck.

Physical

(or disabilities)

as an object

Before

matters

of our constitutions

for us to be and to do.

applying

are examples. Some of my constitutive

of
the

each.

temperament
of constitutive

which set

Freckles,

a

beyond his

characteristics,

are all

of moral
'Where

let me give some examples to illustrate

gods or angels.

with other

limits

on

breasts,

impatience

features

I have in

Some I have in virtue

of being female; I share

females - both animal and human - but not with males.

Some I have in virtue

of being the child

of my parents;

I share these with

some other

members of my family.

distinguish

me from other humans, from other womenand from my parents

siblings.

From a moral point

disturbingly

•

Constitutive,

of being human; I share these with other humans, but not with cats,

elephants,

•

luck:

They are categories

him in that

can be called

constitutive

abilities

and musicality

these

it

to treat

They are those features

what it

moral

of what someone does depends on factors

to teaching,

Consider,

implications

we continue

moral judgement,

of

and consequential.7

their

aspect

ca~egories

categories

causal,

because

significant

four

Conceit,

subject

envy,

and

of view,

to luck are
coldness,

And some are

those

for

special

to

consti tuti ve features

me -

they
and

which are

of temperament and personali ty.

example,

are

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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•

constitutive bad fortune where they are not under control of the will;
while

generosity,

patience

and

fortitude

are

largely

matters

of

constitutive good fortune.

Circumstantial luck concerns the circumstances in which we find ourselves
at different times of our Lives, and in particular the problems and

•

situations we face.

In so far as we can control or change circumstances,

they are not a matter of luck.
little or no control.

But there are many over which we have

For instance: the time, country, class and

community into which we are born are not chosen but given.

I may choose

to leave my country and my community; I cannot choose to leave my times.
Some of the ci.rcumst.ancesin which we find ourselves are determined by
history, others by nature.

•

Some present us with opportunities for brave

or just action, others do not.

Yet without such opportunity, the courage

or justice we believe ourselves capable of makes no difference to our
moral records. As Nagel says: 'We judge people for what they actually do
or fail to do, not just for what they would have done if circumstances had
been different,.9

Causal luck concerns the way we are determined by previous events.

•

Sometimes - for instance, in the case of birth - circumstantial and causal
luck coincide.
constituted
attributes.

As teachers we are faced with pupils each of whom is

by a particular

set

Some will have been

of

physical, mental

and

personal

determined genetically,

others by

upbringing, friendships and various encounters with the world.

The first

are matters of constitutive luck, the second matters of causal lucK.

•
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•

Finally there is consequential luck, the luck involved in how our projects
turn out.

For instance, I may choose to become a teacher

- or to join a

revolution or to live in abject poverty while I write the great South
African novel - in the belief that this is what I am cut out for.

Yet it

may turn out, after much expenditure of the relevant currency

(time,

money, energy, passion) that I am a hopeless failure.

•

consequential luck.

This is a matter of

In retrospect I have to say that I made the wrong

choice, even if I chose for what appeared to be the right reasons.

Consider now some of the ways in which is teaching vulnerable to luck. I
shall argue that both the practice

of teaching and

vulnerable to all four categories of luck.

its agents

are

Indeed many of the major

debates in education can be recast as debates about which of two or more

•

categories of luck is dominant and what the consequences are for teaching.
To cite just one example: the nature/nurture debate is also a debate about
the relative priority of constitutive, causal and circumstantial luck.

The practice of teaching is open to both constitutive and causal luck in
three dimensions: In the talents, temperaments and personali ties of its
primary

•

agents

(the

teachers):

in

the

talents,

temperaments

and

personalities of its secondary agents (the students or pupils): and in the
way

the

practice

itself is constituted.

This

third

dimension

of

vulnerability to luck has to do with the history of the practice and with
its cultural and institutional circumstances.

Teaching is also vulnerable to consequential luck.

•

be certain of the outcome of our actions.

As teachers we cannot

In formal terms, teaching is

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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•

successful when a teacher succeeds in fulfilling her intention,
bring

about

understanding

epistemologically
regard

•

or

to

answer

the

say, to

questions

students

ought to ask, given their intellectual predicaments with

to the subject.

But having

the

intention

and

acting

on

it,

sincerely and appropriately, is no guarantee of its fulfilment.

Teaching,

like selling, is a transitive

I cannot

activity with a double

object:

teach unless I have something to teach and someone to teach it to.
selling, success is more clearcut than in teaching.

In

A shopkeeper, unlike

a teacher, has immediate and obvious evidence of his end accomplished.

He

knows he has made a sale when the buyer has bought and has the goods in
her hands while he has the money in his.

Not so with teaching.

While a

teacher can ascertain through on the spot quizzes, tests and assignments
that the students have learnt what she has attempted to teach them, she

•

cannot be certain that the learning will be permanent.

By tomorrow, or

next Friday, or next January it might all have been forgotten or confused
or distorted.

In any case, the mere presence of students and a teacher in a classroom is
insufficient for a teacher to engage in her practice.
resistance or refusal,

•

it may not be possible

Under conditions of

to sustain the practice.

This is centrally, although not only, a matter of circumstantial
the teacher

faced with resistance

or refusal,

a central

surely concern the appropriate way to respond -

luck. For

question

must

How is it possible to

respond so as to revive the practice and at the same time preserve both
its integrity and the vitality of its practitioners?
crucial

•

one

for

teachers

currently

Education and Training in South Africa.

working

under

The question
the

Department

is a
of

Many have been disempowered both

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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by the government department which employs them and by their own students
who regard them as servants of the apartheid state.

The way

in which

the practice

of

teaching

is constituted

and

the

understanding which different agents have of it are also partly a matter
of circumstantial

•

luck.

Where

understanding

of

a

practice

is not

consistent among its agents, it is difficult and sometimes impossible for
practitioners to accomplish the definitive ends of the practice.

Unless

students and teachers have some kind of common understanding of teaching
and its aims, standards, goods and procedures, the practice is frustrated.
Let me cite two examples to illustrate the. point.
from mathematics teaching.

Firstly, an example

Richard Skernp has charted the frustration

which results when a teacher aims at developing a relational understanding

•

of mathematical concepts and operations, where her pupils are expecting to
be taught algorithms (ie instrumental understanding).lO
general example.

Secondly, a more

Where pupils or students have been schooled in rote

learning from a textbook or from notes produced by their teachers, the
demand that they think for themselves and present arguments in support of
their views can be both baffling and frustrating.

Some will believe that

because the teacher is not supplying answers, she is incompetent or that

•

she is not doing the job she is paid to do.

I have sketched, in broad detail, some of the ways in which luck - good
and bad - is central to teaching.

The pervasive action of luck on the

practice raises important questions about accountability and standards of
excellence.

•

Are we to abandon these requirements in the face of luck?

['lostemphatically not.

The reasons for insisting on accountability and on

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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•

standards

of excellence

are overwhelming: Teaching is a public

dependent upon public funding (and it
so-called

private

children;

it

•

is

a

practice

accountability

chapters

and

and excellence

from

health

are subject

general is also applicable
of the practice

over which we should

strict
pattern

who are able,
control.

understanding
playful

•

direct

and part

teaching

friendship,

of its

points,

that

would be to make

love,

politics

and

of teaching.

importance are

Part of the

due to factors

Were we to

which come to

when the occasion
foreign

calls

language

vocabulary

the sort

in

succeed

from luck, we would do so at the expense

insights

using it.

method precludes

argue,

of the argument.

those

for

it,

lessons

could never

of a language which comes by lucky
at

I shall

Here I give no

luck from human life

to the humanpractice

and controlled

attempts

the

Much of what she says about human life

For example,

drills

from luck.

of some main lines

to reversal:

of the deep and surprising
students,

both;

withholding

vantage

not want complete control.

completely in protecting

•

or

of

All the things that are most important for the

are primary examples.

richness

tasks

are not to be accomplished by

wholly safe

Nussbaumll claims that to eliminate
it no longer a human life.

several

their

and evaluating

conferring

in teaching

to make the practice

good human life

important

for people to get on in life.

more than a very rough charting

•

the

understanding,

for

is conducted in

to which people entrust

to which we entrust

responsible

required

several

attempting

is a practice

knowledge and developing

qualifications
through

it

is the practice

transferring
it

schools);

is so even when it

practice,

The teacher
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•

attempts translation, especially the translation of metaphors, of jargon,
of slang and of swearing.

Translation can bring about insights into both

one's own language and into the language of others.

Serendipi ty is as

precious in teaching as it is in science, in invention and in exploration.

I have suggested, on one hand, that it is neither possible nor desirable

•

to exclude luck from teaching and, on the other, that if luck is supreme
then we have no grounds for holding teachers responsible for their work
and that public money spent on teaching and teacher education is a wild
gamble, not a wise investment.

The second set of considerations offers

powerful reasons for attempting to exclude luck from practice, while the
first warns of the difficulties and risks involved in the attempt.

This

does not imply that we are faced with two extreme, mutually exclusive

•

choices. Rather the question is how far, and in what ways, practice can be
protected from luck without risking its integrity and vigour.

If

Martha

Nussbaum's reading of Greek tragedy and philosophyl2 is right, then the
question is one with ancient roots.

It is a question about how far technê

can safeguard practice and its distinctive goods from contingency, and a
question about which kind of techné is best for the task.

The question in

this latter form is central to my arguments throughout.

•

It is thus

appropriate here to say more about technë and also, by way of perspicuous
.
13
contrast, more about luck.

-

.-

TUOIE AND TOCHNE

The Greek concept tuchë, or luck, is best understood in contrast with the

•

concept technê.

Nussbaum draws the contrast several times in the course
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of The Fragility of Goodness14, indicating subtle changes in the two
concepts and their relationship to each other.
tracing

the early

Greek history

of

the

I shall not follow her in
two

concepts

philosophical, dramatic and medical texts of the time.

through

the

Nor shall I

attempt to chart all the criticisms her work has prompted from fellow
scholars..15

•

Nussbaum's

Instead I focus on .one text, Plato's Protagoras, and on
analysis of

techne

as

it

occurs

in

Aristotle

and

the

Hippocratic corpus.

The contrast between tuche and technë lies at the heart of The Protagoras,
a dialogue introducing a network of ideas which still have currency although, of course, in a different form and with different force - in
modern thinking about teaching.

•

within a story.

The Protagoras is a story within a story

All three stories are pertinent to my central concerns

and all reflect one or more of the categories of moral luck discussed in
the first part of this chapter. The very setting of the dialogue is rich
in allusions to what Nagel calls circumstantial luck. Nussbaum writes:

Plato chooses to set this dialogue right on the 'razor's edge'.
It is a time of pride and prosperity - about two years before the

•

outbreak of the Peloponnesian War, three years before the great
plague that devastated Athens, both physically

and morally.

Diseases of the body, diseases of character, the disease of war all, we know, will shortly strike, unforeseen, this intelligent
city that prides itself so much on artfulness and foresight.
Since the reader, by hindsight, is aware that a vulnerable moral

•

consensus is soon to be unhinged by external pressures, by the
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•
pull

of

conflicting

obligations,

by

the

strength

of

the

appetitive desires, since he knows that among this dialogue's
characters some will soon be dead and others will soon be
killing, he will feel impatience with the lack of foresight that
says that things in Athens are all right as they are.16

•

The framing story of The Protagoras is minimal.

Socrates, still a young

man, meets a friend who teases him about his passion for the handsome
Alcibiades.

After a brief exchange of banter, Socrates remarks that he

has been in the company of Protagoras , the Sophist, who is visiting
Athens.

The friend asks Socrates to tell him about their conversation,

which he does.

•

For all its simplicty, this f raminq story captures quite

nicely some of the texture of daily life and its openness to luck.17

It

says something, too, about the nature of story. Socrates' friend is eager
to

listen

story-teller

and Socrates
must

have

eager
an

to

tell.

audience

for

Both
the

are
story

necessary.
to

be

A

told.

Story-telling, like teaching, requires responsive recipients.

Socrates' story about his conversation with Protagoras has many of the

•

elements we expect from a good story: an antagonist and a protagonist
(both distinctly drawn if slightly caricatured), a series of dramatic
conflicts and a resolution which is also a victory for Socrates.

Like

well-oiled wrestlers at the gymnasium, the two philosophers engage in an
agon or contest of wits.

It is a contest about method as much as it is

about truth, for the dialog.uecontrasts the method of coming to knowledge

•

through story and poetry with the method of coming to knowledge through
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•

questions and reasoned argument.

In our times this contrast is present in

two conceptions of teaching: a narrative conception and an interrogative
or erotetlc concep tolone 18
°

Socrates' story of his discussion with Protagoras contains another story the myth of Prometheus, retold by Protagoras

•

in answer

to Socrates'

challenge that there are no experts in politics and that personal and
civic virtues are not teachable.19

The myth, you will recall, tells of

how Prometheus bestowed two gifts upon naked-and helpless humans to enable
them to progress against contingency.
foresight in distributing

Aghast at Epimetheus 's lack of

protective

qualities

to all

species

except

humans, Prometheus gave them the technai, which he stole from Athena: the
arts of farming and hunting; of spinning and weaving; of metal working and

•

shipbuilding; of weather prediction,

dream-divination

and prophecy; of

medicine; of speech and writing; and of counting and calculating.

And to

enable them to put the technai to work, he gave then! fire, which he stole
from Hephaestus.

While the gifts of Prometheus helped people to protect-

themselves from the ravages of nature - from disease and hunger, from rain
and cold and heat, from savage beasts and wild seas
to protect them against their own kind.

•

the art of politics, an art required
human communities.

- they did not help

For the technai did not include
for flourishing and well-ordered

It was Hermes, on instruction from Zeus, who brought

the gifts of justice and respect to humankind.
distributed these gifts equally among all.

Unlike Prometheus, he

For Zeus reasoned that, while

one doctor or astronomer or shipbuilder could serve several people, unless
every person had the capacity for justice and respect, human communities

•

could not flourish.

It is for this reason, argues Protagoras, that there
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•

are no experts in the art of politics.

Everyone has the capacity for

justice and respect, everyone the capacity for community and friendship.
But the development of these capacities should not left to chance.

Every

parent teaches the virtues, praising what is good and condemning what is
bad. So, too, does every teacher - whether of music or

sculpture,

mathematics or logic, horsemanship or athletics - in trying to instil

•

order and harmony in the souls of pupils.

Some teachers, and here

Protagoras includes himself, take this as their main task.

Protagoras ' retelling of the Promethean myth bears both on questions
concerning the conditions for human survival and flourishing in the face
of luck and on questions I have raised concerning luck and the practice of
teaching.

•

The gifts of Prometheus are not only necessary conditions for

progress against contingency but are also the kinds of activities and
skills which are distinctive of human forms of life.20

But the gifts of

Prometheus are not sufficient to ensure human flourishing.
community, without justice and friendship and mutual

Without

respect for one

another, humans cannot flourish. These two sets of conditions, which for
convenience I shall call craft and corrnnuni
ty, are crucial for human
flourishing in general and also, I shall argue in later chapters, for the

•

flourishing of a human practice like teaching.

Teaching is itself a

necessary condition for the maintenance and development both of the many
life-saving and life-enhancing crafts and of community.

These - to echo

Protagoras - should not be left to chance.

Throughout

•

the Protagoras a

recurring

theme

is

the

importance

of

measurement, and an appropriate standard of measurement, in helping people
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•
choose

on

..

21

oplnlon.

the basis of

reliable

knowledge

rather

than

unreliable

In his retelling of Promethean myth Protagoras makes no

comment on the importance of measurement, but Plato's readers are likely
to have been familiar with a version which claimed measurement as primary
among the technai: "And look: I gave them numbering, chief of all the

•

strategems. "22

Early in the dialogue between Socrates and Protagoras

their different concerns about measurement are
explicit.

implicit rather

than

For instance, when Protagoras says that justice, self-control

and respect are all parts of virtue, Socrates asks: "Do you mean ...as the
parts of a face are parts - mouth, nose, eyes and ears - or like the parts
of a-piece of gold, which do not differ from one another or from the whole
exceot in size?,,23

•

Later the question of measurement arises

context of the best procedure for discussion.

in the

Socrates demands that

Protagoras should make his answers short. "h"hatdo you mean by 'make my
answers short'?" asks Protagoras.
subject demands?"
necessary.

"Am

I to make them shorter than the

Socrates allows that the answers should be as long as

Protagoras persists: "As long a reply as l. think necessary, or

yoU?,,24

•

This

interchange is slight but important.

appropriate standards.

It raises

the issue of

For some things, like the figures of geometry, a

rigid measuring instrument with a standardised unit of measure is most
accurate.

For others, like the fluted columns of Corinthian architecture,

a flexible instrument like the rule used by the builders of Lesbos is
better suited to the job.25 A rigid rule remains the same no matter what
the circumstances; the Lesbian rule bends to fit what is there.

•

In

challenging Socrates's demand for short answers, Protagoras challenges the
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•

notion of a single standard to be applied without regard to context or
purpose.

He calls instead for judgement which is more

responsive to the particulars of a situation or topic.

flexible and

But the problem,

as he admits implictly, is that there can be disagreement in judgements:
"As

long a reply as 1.. think necessary, or you?"

disagreement in judgement, how are we to choose?

•

grounds for judgement?

Where

there

is

And what are the proper

These are questions about practical deliberation

and its r'eliability.

In one of the more conclusive runs of dialectical argument between the two
contestants, Protagoras claims that sometimes we choose to do evil things,
knowing them to be evil, because
Similarly, recognising

•

we

are distracted

the good, sometimes we refrain

because we are overcome by the pleasures of the moment.

by pleasure.26
from doing it
Socrates argues

that if we were properly able to distinguish between those actions which
would result in pain and those which would result in pleasure, we would
always choose the latter and in so doing would also choose the good.
Further, if we had to choose between an activity which would yield less
pleasure and one which would yield more, we would again choose the latter
and so choose the better activity.

•

perceive things accurately.

The problem is that we do not always

We are deceived by appearances and make our

choices on unreliable grounds, often choosing what seems more pleasurable
because it is immediate and we don't have to wait for it. What we need is
a science of measurement which will take us beyond deceptive appearances
to grasp reality.

Socrates's comments about a science of measurement for

practical deliberation are central to my argument about modern attempts to

•
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protect teaching from luck.

This is good reason, I think, to quote them

at some length:

If

now our happiness consisted in doing, I mean in choosing,

greater lengths and avoiding smaller, where would lie salvation?

•

In the

art

of measurement

or

in the

impression

made

by

appearances? Haven't we seen that the appearance leads us astray
and throws us into confusion so that in our actions and our
choices between great and small we are constantly accepting and
rejecting the same things, whereas the metric art would have
cancelled the effect of the impression and by revealing the true
state of affairs would have caused the soul to live in peace and

•

quiet and abide in the truth, thus saving our life?
these considerations, would people
would lie in the art of measurement?27

agree that our

Faced with
salvation

(i'1y
emphasis)

Protagoras assents, as he does to a further example making the same point
and to Socrates's concluding question:

•

Well then ...since our salvation in life has turned out to lie in
the correct choice of pleasure and pain - more or less, greater
or smaller, nearer or more distant - is it not in the first
place a question of measurement, consisting as it does in a
consideration of relative excess, defect, or equality?28

Socrates

•

argues

that

salvation

measurement . Salvation from what?

lies

in

the

art,

or

science,

of

From the uncertainties of choosing on
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•

the basis

of unreliable

the contingencies

impressions

of our passions

and appetites.

measurement is to save our daily
faith

lives

. t he e~
t.hilCS
In

many have believed
chancy practice.

~. I 1. t arIanIsm.
. .
U~l

0f

that

In short,

from

a science

of luck.29

30

of

This

to modern sensibilities,

for

In the domain of education,

measurement could give certainty

Thorndike's

not very different

and especially

from the inroads

in the power of measurement is familiar

.
Instance

•

and appearances,

and rigour

to a

comments towards the end of World War I are

from Socrates's

in the years

prior

the Peloponnesian

v~ar:

Whatever exists
thoroughly

at

involves

all

exists

in

knowing its

some amount.

qua~tity

To know it

as well as its

Education is concerned with changes in human beings;

•

a difference

between two conditions;

known to us only by the product
words spoken, acts
these

products

performed,

competent persons

will

produced by it

its

a change is

each of these conditions

and the like.

means to define

quality.

- things

is

made,

To measure any of

amount in some way so that

know how large

it

is,

better

than they

would without measurement.31

•

In Chapter Five I examine in more detail
played in modem attempts
in the Protagoras

for a science

for a technê of practical
about the technai

to protect

teaching

from luck.

Socrates's

I want to say a little

and the characteristics
safe

which measurement has
call

of measurement to guide choice is a call

deliberation.

supposed to make human life

•

the part

from luck.

the story of Prometheus, it seems that

in virtue

more now

of which they were

From the examples given

the technai
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were many and various.

30

•

Shipbuilding,

shoe-making

and

weaving;

flute-playing

and

sculpture;

weather-forecasting, drearn-divination and medicine were among them - a
range

of practices

'science' and

variously

covered

terms

'art',

'craft',

'technology', terms which have also all been used to

describe the practice of teaching.
I shall pursue

•

by our

Again, this latter point is one which

at some length later. In doing so I shall draw on

Nussbaum's analysis of the different categories of technai.32

She identifies three categories.
like

shoemaking,

well-defined ends.

First, there are the productive technai

shipbuilding

and

Their ends are

weaving

which

have

single,

products - shoes, ships, garments -

which can be specified apart from the activities which produce them.

In

other words, the relationship between the activity and its related product

•

is extrinsic.

Yet in judging the excellence of products, we do not ignore

features intrinsic to their making.

A shoe is an adequate shoe in virtue

of its fit; it is a well-crafted or artful shoe in virtue of its stitching
and cut.

Second among the categories of technai are those, like medicine, whose end
is vague but intrinsic to and definitive of the practice.

•

Although the

end is definitive of the practice, it can be specified apart from the
activities of the practitioner.
a human state - health.

~'le may

The end of medicine is not a product but
be healthy without the help of a doctor,

but a doctor who did not aim at the health of his patients would be
undermining his own technê.

In technai of this kind the excellence of a

practitioner's work lies not only in the selection of means but also in

•
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•
the more detailed specification of ends.

A doctor who can give no account

of health is in no position to decide on the instrumental means to health.

Finally

there

are

those

technai,

like

flute-playing,

dancing

and

athletics, whose ends are purely internal. What is valued here is artful
activity itself rather than the products of such activity.

•

We moderns

might distinguish between the first and the third categories by calling
the first craft and the third art.

Nussbaum reminds us that the third

category are regarded as technai because they are teachable, disciplined
activities. 'They are forms of order imposed on previously unordered and
ungrasped continua of sound and motion' .33

Into which of the three categories does a techne of practical deliberation

•

fit?

The kind which Socrates calls for in The Protagoras fits best into

.~

the second category.

Its end is a state - the good or the good life -

which can be pursued only once we have some specification of what the
state consists in, for the choice of an effective means depends upon the
proper specification of the ends.

For example, in his discussion with

Protagoras, Socrates claims - at least for the sake of argument - that the

•

good life consists of increasing one's pleasure and decreasing one's
34
pain.
Like an effective physician, what we want in selecting the means
to the good life are those most certain to achieve the desired end.

How

we specify the end affects the certainty with which we are able to choose
effective means.

Where the ends are specified with respect to a single

standard or metric, the choice of means is simply a matter of weighing
(and thus, by implication, never a matter of luck). This is the lure of a

•

science of measurement in practical deliberation about human affairs.
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•

The comparison with medicine
practical

deliberation

and practical
namely,

understanding

•

just

For teaching,

or

has what we might call
knowledge.

as an account

affects

action.

In The Protagoras

a physicians

t he news t hat

there

are

waiting

become. Socrates

expose your soul?

If it

question,

body,

consulted

Socrates'

of how he was

who had come with

Walking together

and Hippocrates

discuss

whose student

carefully

before

in

were a case of putting
the treatment's

he wishes

he turns

his

your body into
turning

out

to him or not,

and would spend many days over the

on the counsel

of your friends

and relations.

comes to something you value more highly

treatment
either

soul

-

something

your whole welfare
your father

than your

on whose beneficial
depends -

or your brother

or

you have not

or any of us who
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the

what the

you would ponder deeply whether to

namely your

harmful

he tells

the

or the reverse,

calling

But when it

of

of

similarities

of danger to which you are going to

hands of someone and risking

it

of other

choice

he knows only by reputation:

the sort

end,

or the good life

beginning

the Sophist,

from Protagoras,

... do you realise

entrust

like medicine

what constitutes

health

suggestions

Socrates

urges him to think

over to a teacher

beneficial

of

of

what and how we choose to

.
was m
Athens. 35

for daylight,

technë

an open-textured

before dawn by the young Hippocrates
Prot agoras

the

of cure or an agent's

Near the
with

youth might expect to learn

the

affects

choice

and teaching.

Little

courtyard,

Our account

of what constitutes

of his conversation

awoken a

•

but also for teaching.

crucially

narration

•

not only for

or knowledge crucially

between medicine

•

appropriate

deliberation,

understanding

teach,

is

to

soul

33

•
are your friends on the question of whether or not to entrust
your soul to this stranger who has arrived among us.36

Analogies, even the most apt, mislead as well as illuminate.

As I shall

show in Chapter Five, the analogy between medicine and teaching has in our

•

times inspired an almost unshakable confidence in the power of science to
make teaching safe from luck.
play in process-product

Again and again, the analogy comes into

research,

teaching for much of our century. 37

the dominant research

tradition on

And, as often as not, the analogy

misleads in suggesting that a technë for teaching should be the same in
all significant respects as medical technë.

•

What, in the Greek world, were the significant features of medical technë?
They were the features of those bodies of knowledge we now call. applied
science.

Working from the Hippocratic corpus and from relevant sections

of Aristotle's writing, Nussbaum analyses four interdependent features in
virtue of which technê could protect humankind from luck: universality,
teachability,

precision,

and

explanatory

force.38

Universality

and

precision together yield the possibility of true predictions about future

•

cases and the possibility of explaining each case and treating it on the
basis of a systematic explanation and not, as the old doctors had done, on
an ad hoc basis.

Universality also yields the possibility of teaching

because technë can be communicated

in advance

of

experience.

New

practitioners come to each case prepared with the knowledge of general
laws, established on the grounds of precise measurement and fidelity to

•

the data.

All four features bear upon the goal of mastering contingency:
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Universality and explanation yield control over the future in
virtue of their orderly grasp of the past; teaching enables past
work

to yield

future progress;

'"
t lon
i
accuracy, the mlnlmlsa

precision

yields

consistent

0f f al'Iure. 39

Not surprisingly, all four features also characterise many twentieth

•

century attempts to make teaching safe from luck.
another way of characterising techne , a way not

But there is
tightly tied to

medicine and other applied sciences:

Technë ... is a deliberate application of human intelligence to
some part of the world, yielding some control over tuchë; it is
concerned with the management of need and with prediction and

•

control concerning future contingencies.

The person who lives by

techne does not come to each new experience without foresight or
resource.

He possesses some sort of systematic grasp, some way

of ordering the subject matter, that will take him to the new
situation well prepared, removed from blind dependence on what
happens. 40

•

This is a fOTITIalrather than a substantive characterisation of technê. It
is formal because it leaves the important questions open.

The question of

which kind of resource and foresight will best prepare a practitioner is
debatable; so, too, is the question of what constitutes a systematic grasp
of the relevant subject matter.

In our times, exactly these have been the

major debates among educationists concerned with teaching and teacher

•

education.

~V'hilemany have responded (like Socrates in The Protagoras),
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to

the

promises

implied

in precision

and measurement,

others

have

preferred (like Protagoras and Aristotle41) a techné more consistent with
commonsense

perceptions

particularity of practice.

of

the

mutability,

incommensurability

and

Still others have been concerned not with the

substance of a techné of teaching but with more rigorous and fruitful ways
of specifying its formal features.

•

Before examining the details of these modern debates concerning a technë
of teaching, there are two ITK>regeneral questions to be addressed: the
question of luck's power to promote or impede good practice and, related
to it, a question concerning the logical and ontological soundness of two
extreme views about luck and human practices, namely, luck-supremacy and
luck-exclusion.

•

•

•
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Chapter Three

00 THE PC:MER OF LUCK
TO PRCMYl'E OR IMPEDE

cooo

PRACl'ICE

•
What power has luck to influence the goodness and praiseworthiness or a
human life?

This question lies at the heart of Martha Nussbaum's The

Fragility of Goodness: Luck and Ethics in Greek Tragedy and PhilOSOphy.l I
want to pursue a related but more tightly circumscribed question: What
power has luck to influence the goodness and praiseworthiness of the human

•

practice of teaching? Nussbaum's interpretation of Aristotle's answer to
the question about luck and a flourishing human life provides a richly
suggestive point of departure for my question about luck and a flourishing
practice, so it is there that I begin.2

I shall not enter the debates,

between

about

Nussbaum

and

Aristotle's writing.

other

scholars,

the

interpretation

of

Where appropriate, controversial interpretations are

cited in the endnotes to this chapter.

•

LUCK AND THE

ccoo

LIFE

Two extreme answers may be given to the question of how far luck has the
power to influence the goodness of a human life.

One makes luck supreme,

the other excludes luck as having no bearing on moral worth.

•

36
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luck-supremacy view, everything worthwhile carnes to us by way of luck or,
to say the same thing
efforts

to secure

desired

effect

in different

well-being

then that,

words, as a gift

are

too,

hopeless.

is a matter

If they

of luck.

of the gods.
happen to
In short,

Our

have the
we can do

nothing to make our lives better.

•

The luck-exclusion
crucial

to

view has two variants.

a good human life,

commitments generally
reversal.
activity

••

is

but

excludes

all

as

unstable

and vulnerable

recognised

The other

- call

crucial

to

it

a good human life
of the soul:

human life

Plato's

enhanced by fortune,

•

the

a virtuous

variant.3

view that

state

subject

well-being.
well-being
effort.

Aristotle

•

reversals

incorporates

within

the

that

instead,

that

is sufficient

for a

as the life

of

example

may be diminished

or

of Aristotle.4

an

important

to

which human Li.ves

which attack

own grasp

neither

truth.

through

extent
the

beliefs

to

are
of

which

appropriate

view is right.

the luck-supremacy view on the grounds that

much at odds with our evaluative

The

the very springs

view acknowledges the

agent's

Despite these truths,

rejects

extent

of fortune

The luck-exclusion
lies

chance

- denies

A post-Aristotelian

while happiness

view acknowledges the

to those

to

and

true moral worth cannot be - a view which Nussbaum

extreme positions

luck-supremacy

variant

and asserts,

argues has biased several modern interpretations

Each of

acti vi ties

conception of the good life

reason is an example of the first
of the second is Kant's

those

the good condition

goodness is a condition
to be good.

One acknowledges acti vi ty as

about the sort
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of life

it

is

too

that would
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•

be worth living:

'to turn what is greatest

strike too false a note',

and best over to luck would

he writes in the NicamacheanEthics (1099b20-5).

Wehumansbelieve that life

is worth living only if our own efforts

help to secure our well-being and if the relevant sort of effort
beyond the capabilities

of most people.

are not deserving of either

•

praise or blame insofar as their

important ties with agent responsibility.

The Platonist

Praise

variant of the luck-exclusion view demandsa way of life,
which is not only beyondtl1e capabilities

it excludes, too, those very qualities,

activities

are generally taken to be marks of humanity: for
love and politics.

inadequate if

and blame have

To say that a person's goodness

people but also one which is not a humanway of life.

friendship,

own efforts

to luck is to removethe primary reason for praise.

and a pattern of effort,

•

is not

In any case" I would add, people

do not shape what they are and what they do.

is attributable

can

it

An

account of

of most

In excluding luck

and commitmentswhich
instance,

neediness,

human flourishing

is

misconceives or ignores human nature - the Platonist

variant does just that.

The good-condition variant

•

activity
character

involves two false

assurrptions: first,

that

is not necessary for moral worth and, second, that the virtuous
is

invulnerable to corruption

reading of Aristotle,

the first

tlrrough luck.

On Nussbaum's

assumption ignores the fact that the good

condition of a virtuous character is a kind of preparation for activity,
in which it

finds its

natural

expression - tlrrough slavery,

•

good condition pointless.

expression.

To deprive a man of that

imprisonment or tyranny - is to make his

While excellence in character is necessary for
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human flourishing, it is not sufficient, as Aristotle indicates in an
analysis of the' relationship between energeia (activity) and eudaimonia
(well-being, human flourishing or goodness):

No activity is complete if it is impeded; but eudaimonia is
something complete.

•

So the eudaimon person needs the goods of

the body and external goods and goods of luck, in addition, so
that his activities should not be impeded. Those who claim that
the person being tortured on the wheel, or 'the person who has
encountered great reversals of fortune, is eudaimon, are not
saying anything - whether that is their intention or not.5

Even if excellence in character were sufficient for goodness, this would

•

not exclude luck from influencing a person's moral worth.

The inner

springs of goodness are themselves vulnerable to polluting

influences

which are beyond our control.

Life's circumstances - betrayal, poverty,

ill-health and unjust imprisonment, to give four of many possibilities may make us suspicious and self-protective where virtue requires openness
and

trust.

Crushing

and

prolonged

expectation and even thought.

•

misfortune

can

corrupt

desire,

Good fortune too - in the form of wealth,

power, beauty or unexpected fame - can corrupt, making us arrogant or
disdainful, vain or selfish.

What, then, is the point of excellence in character?

To ask this question

is to suggest that if character itself is open to erosion by fortune, we
are helpless.

•

Luck, after all, is supreme.

and stable character is a necessary

But this is not so.

and enabling condition
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excellence in activity
of life.

and for withstanding the corrupting circumstances

ship, tossed on high seas.
for,

Think of a

It is necessary and enabling but not sufficient.

if it has a skillful

direct their efforts,

If it has been sturdily built

and well cared

crew and skipper who have a sense of how to

then the chances of remaining intact are good.

An

absence of anyone of these enabling conditions diminishes those chances.

•

So it is with a humanlife.
skillful

A strong and stable charac+er, together with

and properly directed effort,

good in the face óf ill-fortune.
intelligent

augmentsour chances of remaining

But neither strength of character nor

effort give any guarantees.

There is another wayof looking at high seas and ill-fortune.
are a threat to stability,

•

moral

worth,

opportunities

they are also a test
luck

circumstantial
for brave, just,

either

of it.
presents

wise or prudent action.

While both

In the case of
or

withholds

A person who is

brave and just at heart but is never called upon to act bravely and justly
escapes moral notice.

The tests

to which unexpected, uncontrolled or

unplanned events put us are thus an enabling condition for praiseworthy
action.

Theymay, if they are responded to appropriately, also contribute

to the strengthening of character.

•

I have sketched, very roughly, sane of the ways in which fortune can
influence character.
activity?

What are the ways in which it can impedeexcellent

Drawingfram Aristotle's

examples, Nussbaumidentifies

ways, each with two sub-divisions.6

Firstly,-,

uncontrolled circumstances

maydeprive an activity of sane instrumental meansor resource.
they maydeprive an activity

two main

of its object or recipient.

•
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Secondly,

In either case
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•

the deprivation may be temporarily constraining or so complete as to block
the activity altogether.

For instance, a medical doctor with no access to

the tools of her profession will be severely constrained in her treatment
of patients; whereas one who has been deprived of her knowledge, say by a
stroke or by the forced administration of a memory cancelling drug, will

•

be incapable of practising at all.

And a doctor with all her wits about

her and full access to a wide range of medical equipment cannot practice
without
teaching,

at

least minimally
is a relational

co-operative
activity:

the

patients.
absence

Medicine,
of

an

like

appropriate

recipient makes practice impossible.

Against the background of this rough sketch of the connection between luck

•

and eudaimonia or human flourishing, let us now consider the question of
luck's power to influence the flourishing of teaching as a practice.

LUCK .AND (DJD

PRACl'ICE

In investigating the influence of luck on good practice, we have to take
account not only of the character and actions of individual teachers and

•

their relationship to their students, but also of the practice as a whole
and its relationship to the institutions in which it is typically located.

The previous section included sketches of two extreme answers to the
question of luck's power to determine human flourishing and sketches of
the arguments against them.

It is illuminating to consider these extreme

answers with respect to good practice in teaching.

•
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Teaching and luck-supremacy

Take the luck-supremacy

view first.

At least four luck-supremacy

claims

can be made about teaching:
(i) Luck is supreme

in determining

agents of teaching

•

both the primary

and the secondary

(ie the teachers and the students).

(ii) Luck is supreme in determining how well or badly a teacher teaches.
(iii) Luck is supreme in determining whether a practice flourishes or not.
(iv) Luck is supreme in determining

the relationship

between a practice

and its sustaining institution.
What

is involved

in each of these claims and what is the relationship

between them?

•

The first is a claim about what kind of individuals
happen to be and how they come to be that way.
about constitutive

teachers and students

It is centrally

a claim

luck, although causal luck also comes into the picture.

The claim irrplies that teaching and training play no part whatsoever
the shaping of a human being.

Some of us just happen to be brave, patient

and astute; others fearful, fitful and foolish.
to cut away the ground

•

for teaching

To defend this claim is

of any sort whatsoever

and, in so

doing, to cut away the ground for one of the rrost fundamental
practices.

Parents

in

of human

set about teaching their children to tell the truth,

to say 'please' and 'thank you', to approach the world with a proper mix
of caution and confidence,

on the grounds

that it is possible

these things however much some children resist the teaching.
makes any and all teaching

•

efforts

A view which

futile runs so strongly

sense of who and what we are as to be alrrost incomprehensible .
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against

our
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•

There are at least two waysof reading the second claim.
weak

reading, it is a claim about the special skills

for good teaching.

teaching.

efforts

To say that a teacher's

by luck is not to say that
det.ermi.nedby luck,
supposing that

or

required

is a claim about

to the quality and success of their

Neither the weak nor the strong reading of claim (ii)

claim (i).

•

and talents

On the second or strong reading, it

the irrelevance of teachers'

On the first

talents

or perfonnance are det.ermi.ned

a teacher as an individual

although there

is

irrplies

is

something a little

thoroughly
odd about

luck could hold sway only within the confines of the

teaching role.

A popular version of the weak reading is the view that teachers are born
and not made. While the claim does not in any way irrply the futility

•

teaching as a practice,

it

does irrply the futility

or

at

least

of
the

misdirectedness of teacher educat.ionprograrrmes. If teachers are born and
not made, there is no point in trying to makea teacher of someonewhohas
none of the required natural talents.

This suggests that

the primary

tasks of teacher education prograrrmesare to identify candidates with the
required talents,

to nurture and refine

those talents

and to provide

future teachers with the relevant subject knowledgefor their chosen area

•

of teaching.
be selected.

A crucial question here is howthe right candidates are to
If the selection

itself

luck, there must be some reliable

is not to be sirrply a matter of

criteria

for selection,

judging whether candidates have the required talents.
a teacher's
chapter.

•

qualities

some way of

The question of how

are best judged is one to be explored in a later

Suffice it to say here that a misdirected concern with reliable

selection can result

in absurd and lengthy checklists of characteristics
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thought to be jointly and severally necessary for a good teacher.

In

other words, attempts to counter the supremacy of constitutive luck may
result in a distorted conception of what is required for the astute and
fair judgement of character and talent.

The strong reading of claim (ii) suggests that the quality and success of

•

a teacher's performance are determined not by her own efforts but by luck
alone.

If

this is so, on what grounds may we hold teachers responsible

for their work?

Normally we hold people responsible only for actions that

are, at least in some minimal sense, theirs.

This

is evident, for

example, in court cases where the notion of diminished responsibility
serves to mitigate against the passing of severe sentence.

On the

luck-supremacy view, teachers cannot be blamed for incompetent performance

•

nor can they be praised for competent performance.

In either case it is

not their own efforts or skills or knowledge which determine the quality
of performance, but luck. A thorough-going belief in the supremacy of luck
must thus undermine any and all efforts to do better.
reading,

the

luck-supremacy

view

also

makes

a

On

mockery

this strong
of

public

expenditure on schooling. If the quality and success of teaching are
simply a matter of luck, then putting money into schooling is simply a

•

matter of gambling.

What of luck-supremacy claim (iii)? What does it mean to say that luck is
supreme in determining whether teaching as a practice flourishes or not?
The answer depends critically on what is understood by teaching as a
practice.

•

Following MacIntyre7, I shall distinguish between practices and

their related institutions.

Teaching is a practice, whereas schools,
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•

universities

and state education departments are its related institutions;

likewise medicine

is a practice,

whereas hospitals

of health are its related institutions.

any

coherent

cooperative

•

and

complex

and state departments

Formally defined, a practice is:

form

of

socially

established

human activity through which goods internal to that

form of activity are realised in the course of trying to achieve
those

standards

of excellence

which

are appropriate

to,

and

partially definitive of, that form of activity, with the result
that human powers to achieve excellence,

and human conceptions
8

of the needs and goods involved, are systematically extended.

Fram the perspective

•

of MacIntyre's

definition,

a number of observations

can be made about luck and the relationship between individuals, practices
and institutions.

Firstly, the claim that luck is supreme in determining

the extent to which the practice flourishes is logically distinct fram the
claim that luck is supreme in determining
teachers. There is no contradiction
teaching as a practice

the performance

of individual

in holding a luck-supremacy view about

and at the same time holding that the efforts

of

individual teachers do make a difference to the quality of their teaching.

•

To say that luck is supreme
flourishes
established

in determining

whether

is to say something about the effects of luck on a 'socially
cooperative

between practitioners

human

activity'.

Here

whether one could consistently
individual practioners

it

is the

which is at stake, and the relationship

practice and the institutions which sustain it.

•

or not a practice

between the

However, it is not clear

hold a luck-supremacy

and simultaneously

relationship

view with respect to

deny the supremacy of luck with
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•

respect to practices.

If

the efforts of individuals play no part in

shaping the quality of their work, would cooperative effort be any less
futile?

Secondly (and this is a point already made with respect to the

performance of individual teachers), where luck is supreme it makes no
sense to speak of standards of excellence within a practice.

Thirdly, to

say that luck is supreme in shaping a practice is to say that whatever

•

advances are made by the practice cannot be made systematically; nor can
they by made by the cooperative efforts of practitioners.

But if all this

is so - if there can be no real standards of excellence, if there can be
no systematic advancement of internal goods and if all cooperative effort
is futile - then the very notion of a practice is incoherent.

To say that luck is supreme in determining the relationship is to say that

•

its nature and quality are beyond the control both of practitioners and of
the officers of the institution.

In a sense, this luck-supremacy claim is

less counter-intui tive than the other three which

I have raised and

rejected.

and

This

is

because

although

practices

their

related

institutions are distinct, the relationship between them is an intimate
one.

•

As MacIntyre puts it:

... so intimate is the relationship of practices to institutions
- and consequently of the goods external to the goods internal
to the practices in question - that institutions and practices
characteristically form a single causal order

in which

the

ideals and creativity of the practice are always vulnerable to
the acquisitiveness of the institution, in which the cooperative

•
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•
care for corrmon goods of the practice

is always vulnerable

to

9

the competitiveness of the institution. (My emphasis)

If practices
institution s
I

•

and institutions
vulnerability

vulnerable as well.

do form a single
to

luck

renders

causal
the

order

then

related

an

practice

Where school systems have been corrupted by abuses of

power and status, where their material resources have been diminished by
poverty,

mismanagement

or

official

But what is especially

theft,

the

practice

suffer

is that practice

is

vulnerable under conditions of good as well bad institutional fortune.

To

accordingly.

disconcerting

must

show how good fortune puts a practice at the risk of corruption,

let us

return for a moment to Aristotle.

•

In the Rhetoric Aristotle charts three advantages which might accrue to an

la
agent by

luck: good

advantages

bears

disdainfulness

the

birth,
risk

weal.th
of

and

power.

Good

corruption.

and ambitiousness;

Each

of

birth

weal.th to insolence,

these

lucky

conduces

arrogance

to

and a

mercenary attitude to value; power to some of the vices of wealth but also
to seriousness and a sober sense of responsibility.

•

claim,

the good

officers

standing,

vvealth and power

Similarly,

of institutions

I would

and their

(regardless of whether these have come by luck or effort) bear

the risk of corruption not only to themselves but also to the practices
they

sustain.

The

risk

to

practice

is

especially

great

for

if

practitioners transfer their allegiance to external goods, like money and
povver, at the expense of internal goods and standards, the very roots of

•

practice are impaired.
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•

In their relationship to the institutions which employ them, teachers are
vulnerable
ordinary

to all of what Judith Shklar,
vices: cruelty,

hypocrisy,

following Montaigne,

snobbery, betrayal,

calls the

misanthropy

and

11

dishonesty..
susceptible

Under what kinds of institutional
to these vices?

conditions

I give a quick answer here,

are teachers
leaving detail

and argument for later chapters.

•

Cruelty is a vice which looms large for teachers who have been deprived of
the recognition, collegiality and empowerment which comes from membership
It is also a vice which ensnares

in a thriving community of practice.
those who, through incompetence
the attention of their pupils.

•

or weakness of character,

Only in instances of the first kind is the

attraction

to cruelty a result of the relationship

and

practices.

their

fail to compel

Instances

of

the

second

between

kind

are

institutions
related

to

a

teacher's failure to achieve the internal goods of practice.

Hypocrisy,

dishonesty

and other kinds of deviousness

call instrumental vices.

are what we might

They are among the means by which practitioners

court favour with those in a position to distribute the external goods of
money, power and status.

•

Betrayal

is a vice which Shklar describes

as

'utterly corrmonplace'; not

one of us, she suggests, has not betrayed or been betrayed!2

In asking

about the kinds of institutional conditions which conduce to betrayal I am
concerned

less with personal and private acts of betrayal

'social world

•

practice.

of treachery'

On MacIntyre's

and

with

conception,

the

betrayal

the conditions

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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•

built into the relationship between institutions and practices; they are
built .into

a

practice's

vulnerability

competitiveness of institutions.
drive for institutional

to

the

acquisitiveness

To succumb to acquisitiveness

power at the expense of the internal

and

or to the
goods of

one's practice is an act of betrayal, not just of t~e ideals of practice

•

but also of its primary recipients, the pupils or students.

Betrayal, as

Shklar reminds us, is a vice shot through with ambiguity.

What must be

condemned as an act of treachery

fran one point of view must often be

condoned as an act of courage or loyalty or self-protection fran another.
In

speaking

out

courageously

corruption of practice,

and

•

struggle,

apply knowledge-based

against

the

institutional

a teacher runs the risk of being condemned

treachery against her employers.
site of political

honestly

for

And where schools have becore a primary

as they have in South Africa,

teachers who

criteria for judging their students' work run the

risk of being condemned for betraying the struggle; yet to abandon such
criteria in evaluating students' work would be a betrayal of the goods and
standards of teaching practice.

I have

said

misanthropy;

•

nothing
nor

about

those

other

ordinary

vices,

snobbery

and

have

I rrentioned insolence, the particular vice of
13
professions and high office.
I return to them in the final chapters of
this investigation.

Now it is tine to pick up the main threads of the

argument.

The luck supremacy-view incorporates an important truth: the relationship
between practices and their sustaining institutions makes practice deeply

•

and

disconcertingly

vulnerable

to

luck.

Nevertheless
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•

unacceptable

for it nurtures

under which practice
determining

apathy, cynicism

cannot survive.

the relationship

If we. accept

between

practices

there is no reason to speak out against

•

and canplicity,

qualities

luck as supreme

and

institutions,

institutional

corruption

in
then

and no

reason to establish public fora in which representatives

of the practice

may participate

all efforts

in institutional

decisions.

protect and develop the characteristic

In short,

to

goods of practice are futile.

To sum up: the luck supremacy view is as untenable

with respect to the

flourishing of teaching as it is with respect to the flourishing of human
lives.

And it is untenable not only with respect to the characters

and

actions of individual teachers, but also with respect to the practice as a
whole

•

and to the relationship

institutions.
light

Nonetheless

it throws

on

vulnerable to luck.

the

and

its sustaining

it is a view worth considering

because of the

many

between

and

the practice

varied

ways

in which

teaching

is

Consider now its extreme opposite, the luck-exclusion

view.

Teaching and luck-exclusion

•

The luck-exclusion

view, you will recall, has two main variants; namely,

the good-condition variant and the Platonist variant.

We can dismiss the

first immediately as inapplicable to any practice whatsoever.

A practice

cannot get off the ground, let alone flourish, in the absence of activity.
The good-condition view claims that luck plays no part in the good human
life because goodness is centrally an inner state, a matter of character.

•

This cannot be the case with good practice.

To say that someone is a good
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•
teacher

but that

convictions

is

to

inapplicability
important

while

conditions

excluding

purposes it

incoherent

the

virtues

for

good

practice

claim.

or acts
Yet

view to teaching,
of

character

teaching,

they

on her

despite

it

the.

contains

an

and

intellect

are

are

necessary

and

Howand why are matters

is misleading

as a Platonist

view.

luck from teaching

defence against

I set

aside

for

luck.

take

the

The denial

chapter:

one grounded in the science

the

first

two is

forms.

to the second variant

of

of

outcome.

formal rather

yields

subsequent

different
shall

chapters

are

forms of luck-exclusion

do little

devoted
and their

In considering
relationship

rigid

to

examination

an

implications

contrasts

luck-supremacy I looked at
between them.

approach in considering

conmen to

count

a less

views alongside

in order to draw some of the critical

to

on good

as good

Because the logical

more than sketch a few of the issues

doing so is to set luck-exclusion

ultimate

grounded in

What is

of what is

here.

at

introductory

of management, another

teaching and what is to count as its

several

the

in the

grounded in logic.

it

as

attempts

luck has any influence

circumscription

than substantive,

reason

I mentioned three

and the third
a tight

life

that

can take several

research,

to refer

This is because not all

practice

empirical

•

into

the moment.

luck-exclusion

•

an

important enabling conditions.

For present

•

make

of the good-condition

truth:

insufficient

•

she never puts her ideas

view is

account.

Since

of

these

for practice,

The purpose of

of luck-supremacy views

between them.

four supremacy claims

and the

Symmetry and thoroughness suggest a parallel

luck-exclusion.

I shall
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•

Partly because to follow it would be tedious; more importantly because the
bulk

of

this

thesis

is

concerned

with

examining

luck-exclusion views as they are applied to teaching.
here would result in unnecessary repetition later.
on

one

luck-exclusion

claim

only,

the

and

rejecting

To go for symmetry

Instead I shall focus

€quivalent

of

the

first

luck-supremacy claim.

•

Suitably re-worded, the claim is this: Luck plays no part in determining
the good either of the primary or the secondary agents of teaching.
Broadly

interpreted~ the

claim

implies

that

all

aspects

of

their

characters, actions and. lives are under the control of teachers and
students.

This simply is not true. For instance, neither genetics nor

history is subject to individual control.

•

The first is largely a matter

of causal and constitutive luck, the second of circumstantial (and perhaps
causal) luck. Other examples abound.

Some I have cited in Chapter Two,

enough I think to leave no doubt about the falsity of the luck-exclusion
claim on a broad interpretation.

Its blatant falsity is a sharp reminder

of how much luck does play a part in shaping us, our activities and our
lives. The various attempts, both ancient and modern, to exclude luck by
circumscribing what will count as a flourishing life or practice are all

•

driven, I suggest, by the disturbing recognition of countless ways in
which luck can and does play havoc with us.

Strictly speaking, it is illegitimate to give - as I have done - a broad
interpretation of the luck-exclusion claim. The view to be considered is
not that luck can be fully exluded from human lives but that it can be

•

excluded if we have a sufficiently tight conception of what is to count as
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•
a good life or practice.

In attempting an appropriately narrow reading of

the claim, I run the risk of another objection - that of setting up a
strawperson.

I shall take the risk, marking some caveats and provisos as

I proceed.

•

I begin with a reading which takes reason as the sole determinant of human
good.

Let us call it the Platonist reading and translate it roughly as

follows:

Luck plays no part in determining the good of either the primary

or the secondary agents of teaching because their good is located in and
constituted

by

the

life

of

reason.

The

claim

is

fraught

with

difficulties, not least of which is the assumption that the life of reason
lies fully beyond the influence of luck.

•

At its most general level, the claim is open to the very same objections
Aristotle advanced against Plato I s conception of the good life.14

The

life of reason - conceived as a life in which we are free both from the
distorting influences of our passions and from those reversals of fortune
associated with dependence on others - is one beyond the capacities and
inclinations of most human beings.

•

To locate human flourishing in the

domain of reason is to suggest that we may flourish only by becoming more
than, or less than, human.

Rather than dismissing the view as absurd, I want to spell out some of the
ways in which it is untenable with respect to teaching and, especially,
with respect to those whom I have called the secondary agents of teaching.
Where the secondary agents

•

(or pupils) are children their flourishing

cannot consist in the life of reason.

Even more than most of the rest of
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•

us, children are needy, dependent

creatures who cannot flourish in the

absence of care and respectful, loving relationships.
shortccmings
serve

of the developmental

to remind

us that

the

theories

intellectual

Also, whatever the

of Piaget
interests

and others,

they

and capacities

children are not of the kind required by the life of reason.

of

However, to

say that children's good does not consist solely or primarily in reason is

•

not to suggest that the development of reason is unimportant.

because reason is one of the best defences we have against contingency,
the

development

of reason

is a crucial

responsible for children's education.

task

for teachers

primary

agents of teaching?

We are simply

What of the good of teachers, the

To assume that a teacher's good could be

constituted solely by reason would be to misunderstand,
nature of teaching.
accomplishment
Teaching

•

of

Self-sufficiency,
the

life

is a relational

others

(at least if they are children)

I have argued that the good of pupils
cannot be constituted by reason alone.

and

Without reason, especially without

practical reason, we are not agents in any real sense.
15
playthings of luck and chance.

•

Precisely

of

which is supposed to be a central

reason,

activity.

fundamentally, the

is not

possible

In the absence

in teaching.

of the appropriate

relationship between its primary and secondary agents it cannot get off
the ground.

If there is no recipient

(either in fact or in principle)

for teaching,

it is not possible

for a teacher to teach.

Nor can she

teach if those who are supposed to be her students resist her pedagogical
attempts or refuse to enter into a pedagogical relationship with her. Both
resistance

•

practice.

and

refusal

on

the

part

of

students

are

impediments

Where refusal is sustained, practice becomes impossible.
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•

Conversely a teacher may fail
relationship

to

enter

into

the proper pedagogical

with students and so impedeor block practice.

Take the

unlikely and extreme instance of a teacher bent on the pursuit of reason
and her ownself-sufficiency.

Here several of the necessary conditions

"

for

•

a pedagogical relationship

will

be

missing,

for

what such a

relationship requires is attention and responsiveness to 'the intellectual
16
predicaments' of the students.
Of course, teachers' failure to attend,
with the proper care, to their

students'

intellectual

predicaments maybe

the result of any numberof preoccupations besides the austere pursuit of
reason.

Selfishness

and intellectual

qualities which distract

To sum up:

•

among the
17
teachers' attention from its proper object.

The grounds for

snobbery are

rejecting

a Platonist

luck-exclusion claim are not that reason is ineffective
frem luck, but rather that

a Platonist

reading of

it

nature of teaching.

the

in protecting us

conception of the good life

untenable for rrost humanbeings and that
counter to the'relational

first

is

is a conception which runs
In any case, reason itself

is not invulnerable to reversals of fortune.

A life

of reason is

no

guarantee against madnessor senility.

•

There are two likely objections to the way in which I have proceded so
far.

Firstly,

attack,

it maybe objected that I have set up a strawperson for

since nobodyactually advances a Platonist

the good of teachers and students.

Be

that as it

view with respect to
may, the view I have

sketched is a conceivable position and one which continues a long and
powerful strand in Western thought.

•

throw into sharp relief

By examiningit

I have been able to

someof the important features of teaching and its
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largest class of secondary agents

- children.

Secondly,

it may be

objected that my use of the term "Platonist' is misleading for it suggests
that I will refer to Plato's views on teaching. Yet my discussion ignores
the richly relational accounts of teaching which Plato gives in two of his
dialogues, the Meno and the Theaetetus.

It also ignores the famous

Allegory of the cave in the Republic, where those who have seen the Sun

•

return to the cave to lead the others out of darkness and ignorance.
Vlhile the allegory depicts teaching as an activity aimed at and inspired
by reason, at the same time it acknowledges the necessity for teachers to
be attentive to their students' intellectual predi.carnent;s, Forceful as
this second objection is, it does not invalidate my procedure.

I have

used 'Platonist' as a cipher to stand for an extreme position concerning
reason and human good rather than as a term which has Plato's own work as

•

its referent.

Similarly in the discussion which follows I shall use

,behaviourist' not to refer to the works of Skinner or Watson but as a
cipher for another sort of extreme luck-exclusion view.

If luck cannot be excluded by locating the good of teachers and students
in the domain of reason, how else might it be excluded?
modification

•

or training', is a possible answer.

'By behaviour

Implicit

in this

response is the assumption that people do not generally act in their own
good.

Even when they know what their good consists in, which often they

do not, they are distracted from it by their passions, desires and habits.

The behaviourist
several counts.

•

version of the luck-exclusion view

is untenable on

In the first place if behaviour modification can exclude

luck, it cannot do so fully. To give just one example, it cannot override
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•
those aspects of people's constitutions which are genetically determined.
There is a more serious difficulty with the behaviourist claim to exclude
luck: it does so at the expense of human agency.

In order to exclude luck

extensively through the modification of people's behaviour, we have to
remove from them the possibility of genuine choice. without choice, there
can be no agency ~

•

Successful behaviour modification on a large-scale

would result in individuals who no longer engage in action but simply
behave.

Perhaps I have overstated the case somewhat.

However,

the

critical point is clear: since agency is a central feature of humanity,
whatever

good

is

supposed

to

accrue

through

systematic

behaviour

modification, it cannot be human good.

Like the Platonist reading of the luck-exclusion claim, the behaviourist

•

reading involves a deep misconception of the activity of teaching, bu~ a
misconception of a different order.

While behaviourism acknowledges the

relational nature of teaching, it assumes a relationship of control and
manipulation rather than one of reciprocity.

In Chapters Four and Five I

examine some of the implications and difficulties of this assumption.
There is another sense in which the behaviourist version of luck-exclusion
misconceives the nature of teaching. It assumes that the definitive task

•

of teaching is to bring about changes in the behaviour of students.

The

development of reason, understanding and appreciation have no place in a
strictly behaviourist conception of teaching, yet these tasks are most
closely tied
practice.

- I will argue - to the central goods of teaching as a

While changes in behaviour no doubt do result from teaching, it

is a serious distortion to regard this as its definitive task .

•
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•

There is one final and more subtle objection which I want to raise against
the

behaviourist

version

of

the

luck-exclusion

view.

The

more

successfully and extensively some people are able to modify the behaviour
of others, the less room there is for praiseworthy action on the part of
those whose behaviour has been modified.

Praise and blame are due only to

those who are authors, in at least some minimal sense, of their own

•

actions. I have already claimed that the behaviourist position, taken to
an extreme, denies choice and thus agency.
responsibility.

It must

then also deny

The subtle point about this objection is that, in denying

agency and responsibility, the behaviourist luck-exclusion view brings us
to one and the same place as the luck-supremacy view - a place in which it
makes no sense to praise or blame people for what they do.

•
I

•

•
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Chapter Four

TEAClUNG,

EXCELI..ENCE AND

THE OJLT OF EFFICI:ENCY

•

In our times, one attempt to minimise luck in teaching has been especially
i~l-conceived and threatening to the vigour and integrity of practice. The
driving idea behind it is the dogma that if people, resources and time are
properly managed, practice will be well protected against reversals of
fortune.

In its original and most well-honed form the idea was expressed

in the 'principles of scientific management' formulated by the American

•

engineer Frederick Taylor, who was concerned to analyse and overcome the
problem of low producti vity in factories.I

For those who responded to

Taylor's principles - and there were many, respresenting almost all of the
United States of America's institutions and several from other parts of
the world - efficiency was the watchword.

Efficiency was regarded not

only as the criterion for effective production but also as the ultimate
moral standard by which public practices and institutions were to be

•

judged.

For some, the practice of democracy itself was to be subjected to

the efficiency test.2

Applied to teaching, the cult of efficiency assumes both that teaching in
schools

can

be made

safe

from

luck and

that

it

is

incumbent on

practitioners - especially those in planning and supervisory positions -

•

60
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•

I shall make four main claims against the

to ensure that it is.

efficiency movement in education and its contemporary descendents:

Like

other misguided attempts to make teaching safe from luck, the efficiency
movement has lead to (i) self-defeating and impoverished practice; (ii)
distorted notions of excellence in teaching; (iii) a proliferation of
unfruitful and aften trivial research projects; and (iv) misconceived

•

programmes

of

teacher

Although an

education.

explicit

account

of

knowledge is notably absent in the speeches and writing of early devotees
of efficiency in education, implicitly their view both of knowledge and of
human

action is atomistic.

This atomisation of knowledge, practice and

action lies at the heart of all four of my claims against the efficiency
movement

in teaching.

In this

respect,

ontological and epistemological grounds.

•

made on moral grounds.

my

criticisms

will

be

on

There are also criticisms to be

These are centrally concerned with the concept of

excellence and its relationship to different views of teaching as a
systematic

activity

or

prac t'lce.3

The

moral,

ontological

and

epistemological qrounds of the argwnent are more tightly related than
might be supposed.

EXCELI.FNCE,

•

EFFEX:TIVENESS AND EFFICIENCY

The question '~Vhatconstitutes excellent practice?' has been answered very
differently at different times and in different places.
questions

''VJhatis justlce?',

'what is beauty?' and

Like

the

'can virtue be

taught?', it is an open question: however much we think we can specify
formal conditions of excellence (or justice or beauty), the material or

•

substantial conditions are radically particularist.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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•

justice, is a concept with a history.

Part of the task of this chapter

and the next is to chart a short piece of that history.

Yet it will be

more than a mere charting for in the end I want to reject the concept of
excellence as efficiency.

An

•

opponent might argue that to do so would be inconsistent with the claim

that

the

substantive

particularlist.

conditions

of

the

concept

are

radically

If they are, then surely there are no grounds on which one

conception of excellence may be said to be more acceptable than another.
This objection assumes that there are only two possible positions open to
me: either I am a relativist
criticising

views of excellence

sane sort of absolutist

•

for

cite the Forms

or God or some other

claimed universal criterion in support of my criticism.

assumption is false.

4

for several reasons.

First, its either-or

Second, the kind of argument I offer in criticising

the concept of excellence

as efficiency

is one which stakes no claims in

the many debates about relativism.

Rather it atterrpts to show that the

concept of excellence

is self-defeating

as efficiency

in a practice

like

teaching. Third - and this is related to the second point - there are
formal criteria for distinguishing
excellence. Although
the distinction
effectiveness

has not been
and

between efficiency,

at times, in many societies

those

irrportant distinction

•

grounds

which do not concur with my own or I am

and may

The objection is ill-considered

•

and therefore have no rational

of

apparent
excellence

to be made.

and

and in many practices,

and the goods
have

effectiveness

and qualities

coincided,

there

is

of
an

Unless we make it, we are too easily

blinded to the ways in which and the occasions on which practices may be
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•

undermined.

Fourth - and this

made only in the final
insufficient

is a claim whose defence can properly

chapters

heed to the distinction

forms of technê which sap the
distinction

•

of this

is crucial

thesis

life

from teaching.

not only to this

chapter

Howis it to be drawn?

Consider

account

distinction,
I shall

the

which

and the relationship,

illustrative

is

where we pay

Alasdair

his

examples of my own.

to those

Clearly,

then,

the

and the next but to my

MacIntyre

gives

of

the

and excellence.5

between effectiveness

simply by sketching

start

it

that we are most vulnerable

argument as a whole.

first

-

be

account and occasionally

I withhold critical

offering

comment until

the

sketch is complete.

•

MacIntyre draws the
distinction

distinction

between excellence

the agones or contests
life.6

cultural
fair

•

In this

logically

the

also
less

be the winner, it
excellent

because of luck
being

blinded

circumstantial

the prizes,

instance excellence
for

sun

Greek sporting

contestant

will

the prestige

of
and

of a

also be the

and the glory

coincide.

Still,

the

judged by different

standards.

conditions

the most excellent

contestant

is possible

at

the

in the context

under the conditions

and victory

even under such conditions

the more excellent.

(MacIntyre I s example of
the

namely,

they are

might defeat

by

another,

to early

being equal,

and receives

Although under maximally fair
will

•

which were so central

distinct

to

understood

contest the most excellent

one who is victorious

two are

relation

and victory

All other things

rule-governed

of winning.

in

a

crucial

This can happen

the more excellent
moment is

that

an

contestant
instance

of

luck) or it can happen because of a rare momentof error on

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

64

•

the part of the more excellent contestant.
contradiction

in the claim

contestant, he did not win.

that

In these cases there is no

although

Discobolus

was

the, best

If, however, Discobolus never wins any of the

many contests in which he participates under maximally fair conditions,
his claim to be the best discus-thrower in the land must be false.
Excellence and victory, then, are related but distinct achievements.

•

What bearing has all this on the distinction between
effectiveness?

excellence

and

To answer the question, let us look first at the standards

by which excellence is to be judged.

MacIntyre claims - and I shall

accept his claim not just because it suits the purposes of my argument but
because I think it is true - that excellence is to be judged by standards
'established within and for some specific form of systematic activitY',7

•

To be good is to be good at some activity or in the performance of a role
situated within the activity or practice.

To become the kind of person

able to achieve both excellence in performance and excellence in judgement
in any systematic form of activity a person has to serve 'a disciplined
apprenticeship' ,8

An

apprenticeship is crucial since what has to be

learned in order to excel at such an activity can never be reduced to the
application of rules:

•

There will of course at any particular stage in the historical
development of such a form of activity be a stock of maxims
which are used to characterize what is taken at that stage to
be the best practice so far,

But knowing how to apply these

maxims is itself a capacity which cannot be specified by

•

further rules, and the greatest achievements in each area at
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•
each stage always exhibit a freedom to violate the present
established

maxims,

so

that

achievement proceeds

rule-keeping and by rule-breaking.

both

by

And there are never any

rules to prescribe when it is the one rather than the other
that we must do if we are to pursue excellence.9

•

(My emphasis)

In short, the standards of excellence, like its goods, are internal to
specific forms of systematic activity.
standards

have

been

participants within

met

can

thus

Judgements about whether the

be

made

only

by

fully-fledged

the activity. Which qualities of body, mind and

character are necessary for the achievement of excellence will depend
partly on the nature of the activity.

•

One of my tasks in a later chapter

will be to give an account of those qualities which are necessary for the
achievement of excellence in teaching.

I shall argue that they are partly

determined by the fact that the life of a practice is both constituted and
threatened by its vulnerability to luck. Another task will be to show how
a misconception of the relationship between rules and excellence is one of
the primary ways in which the vigour of practice is sapped.

MacIntyre's

point that excellence is an achievement which proceeds by 'rule-keeping

•

and by rule-breaking' is central to my argument. But I am jumping too far
ahead.

Let us return to the matter at hand.

What of the goods, standards and qualities of effectiveness?

MacIntyre

lists the goods of effectiveness as riches, power, prestige, status and
the like - all of them external to specific forms of systematic activity.

•

They are the goods which are rewards - just or unjust - for victory in
contest or conquest.

The effective person, on this view, is thus one who
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•

is able to secure the desired goods for him or herself.

Success in the

acquisition of desired goods is the criterion of effectiveness.
of qualities are especially important for success.

TWo kinds

The first are those

which enable a person to identify the means which will result in securing
desired goods; the second are those which enable the person to utilise the
chosen means.

•

Within each group will be qualities which are also required

for accomplishing the goods of excellence.

Steadfastness of purpose,

courage and practical rationality are examples. MacIntyre points out that
in many societies and cultures (for instance, the society represented in
the Homeric poems) the pursuit of the goods of effectiveness and the
pursuit of the goods of excellence are linked together within the dominant
social institutions.

In these cases:

...any incompatibilites between the human qualities required

•

for the pursuit of such goods
prestige)

and

the qualities

(ie riches, power,

required

for the

excellence remain latent and unacknowledged.

status,

pursuit

of

But when social

change transforms institutions, so that the systematic pursuit
of excellence in some area or areas becomes incompatible with
the pursuit

of

the goods

of

riches, power,

status,

and

prestige, the differences between the two types of pursuit and

•

between the goods which are their objects become

all too

clear.IO

Later in this chapter I shall show how, in the wake of industrial
capitalism, the qualities and standards which might, arguably, be defended
as intrinsic to such systematic activities as manufacturing and commerce

•

came to be inappropriately applied to the practice of teaching.
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•

The distinction and the relationship between the pursuit of excellence and
the pursuit

of effectiveness are manifest, MacIntyre

argues,

in the

different conceptions of the cardinal virtues and other qualities of mind
and character necessary to achievement in each type of pursuit.ll
types require for their achievement

such qualities as temperateness,

courage, friendship and practical rationali ty.

•

Both

How do these qualities

differ in relation to the pursuit of excellence and the pursuit of
effectiveness?

Temperateness, in the pursuit of excellence, prescribes a disciplining and
transformation of those dispositions, desires and aversions of the self
which prevent the achievement of excellence either in judgment or in
performance or in both.

•

Temperateness is that quality which transforms

someone incapable of excellence into someone capable, as far as possible,
of both excellent judgement and excellent performance.

The important

point here is that temperateness is not simply a means to excellence.
Rather

it

is

partly

paleontologist or parent.

constitutive

of

the

excellent

pianist

or

Temperateness, in the pursuit of the goods of

effectiveness, is not constitutive of the end it serves but is a virtue
only insofar as it enables us to achieve more effectively the goods we

•

desire.

In other words, it is a means to an end which is external to the

activity concerned.

Of course, a mediocre pianist who decides to overcome

her laziness in order to win a substantial prize and the related fame may
in working towards her end also acquire some of the goods of excellence.
Or, to put the point in general tern1s,a serious and sustained application
of temperateness as a means to the ends of fame and fortune may result in

•
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•

that transformation of the self required for excellence in performance and
judgement.

Notice that in both types of pursuit, temperateness may be seen as a
deliberate attempt of the will to control or transform those aspects of
temperament and character which are instances of what Nagel would call

•

constitutive bad luck.12

The other qualities necessary for the pursuit

either of excellence and of effectiveness likewise bear on the extent to
which, and the ways in which, luck is both constitutive of and threatening
to human flourishing.

Courage, for instance, sometimes requires that we take the sort of risks
which fly in the face of luck, boldly courting reversals of fortune.

•

Yet

without courage we cannot achieve either the goods of excellence or those
of effectiveness.

Formally, courage may be defined as the ability to

endure and to confront a variety of harms and dangers.

MacIntyre reminds

us that which harms and dangers are relevant depends on which goods one is
aiming at.13

This is not so much a point about the distinction between

excellence and effectiveness
courage.

•

as

it is one about the specificity of

The harms and dangers to be endured and confronted in becoming

an excellent nurse are not the same as those to be confronted and endured
in becoming an excellent sculptor or the same as those required in the
attempt to increase one's wealth or fame or political power.

The nature of friendship differs sharply within each of the two types of
pursuit.

•

Friendship in the context of the pursuit of excellence within a

practice is 'a relationship of mutual regard which arises from a shared
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•

allegiance to the same goods'.14
involve

utility

characteristics.

and

pleasure,

'Vfuilea friendship of excellence may
these

are

not

its

definitive

They are the definitive characteristics of friendships

made in pursuit of the goods of effectiveness.

On

a superficial reading,

MacIntyre's claim seems to be that one of the main distinguishing criteria
between the two kinds of friendship is that in friendships of excellence

•

there is a shared allegiance to the same goods, whereas in friendships of
effectiveness there is not.

This can't be right, as an example will show.

Two men who become friends over a series of business lunches in which they
clinch several lucrative deals surely do share an allegiance to the same
goods.

They share an allegiance to money and commercial power.

What

makes theirs a friendship of effectiveness rather than one of excellence,
then, is not whether they share an allegiance to the same goods but how

•

they see their relationship and each other in the light of the goods which
they both desire.

Friendship in the service of effectiveness is exactly

that - an instrument or means for the achievement of the required goods.
Friendship related to the pursuit of excellence is much closer to what
Aristotle called a character- or virtue-friendship. IS

Practical rationality is another of the prerequisites for the successful

•

pursuit

either

of

excellence

or

of

effectiveness.

But,

MacIntyre

observes, a different conception of practical rationality is implied by
each type of pursuit.16

Within any systematic activity or practice, what

counts as a good reason for action will ultimately be determined by the
telos or definitive end of the activity concerned.
to be judged from outside of the practice.

•

Good reasons are not

We learn what they are as part

of our education into a practice or form of activity and they have force
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•

for us only 'insofar

as we care about and understand the goods specific

that form of activity,.17
practice

provides

reasoning.

the

In Aristotelian
archë,

By contrast,

reasoning directed

or central
MacIntyre

•

the relevant

goods.

claims,

of

its

context,

To sum up: although the pursuits

•

the

do coincide

excellence

and although

of effectiveness

conceptions

of practical

character

•

allegiance
other.
excellence

ty

v~hat is

more,

requires

to

this
the

is

the

goods

that

related,

of

in the

whereas in

that

qualities

of

different
mind and

types of pursuit.

of pursuit

systematic

the pursuit

that

achieve

the

may

in certain

secondly,

and thirdly,

and other

two types

some

and forms of acti vi ty ,

does not

to the goods of one excludes allegiance

I'1acIntyre argues

•

that

practices

they are not;

of the

not in the

On MacIntyre's account,

firstly,

are involved in the two different

The distinctiveness

possible

interdependent

are extrinsic;

rationali

lies

practical

and of effectiveness

of excellence means and ends are intrinsically

the pursuit

of

. 18

pursuits.

to particular

whereas the goods of effectiveness
pursuit

archë

a reason cannot be judged

they are

between them include,

are intrinsic

good practical

of the person wishing to

of excellence

they are nonetheless distinct

differences

end of a

being a reason which provides

. 1ar agent Wlt
. h a motlve
.
f or actlon
.,
partlcu

respects,

for

the

or aspirations

In this

good or bad 'independently

and often

principle,

at achieving the goods of effectiveness

goods but in the needs, desires
acquire

terms, the definitive

to

entail

that

to the goods of the

cultivation

of

the

goods of

of some of the goods of effectiveness.
because

goods

of

practices

excellence'
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•

settings to sustain them, and the maintenance of the relevant institutions
19
always requires the acquisition of some power and some wealth. .

The

dependence

effectiveness

of
which

characterisation

•

practices

on

is ignored,

institutions

points

or at least

to

obscured,

of the goods of effectiveness.

a

feature

of

in MacIntyre's

In so naming them, he

conceives of wealth, prestige, power and status as the ends or results of
effective deliberation and action.
these

are goods

of ef fecti veness:

empower their possessors.
of effectiveness.
that practices

But there is another respect in which
they

are the

sorts of

goods

which

In this sense, they are conditions or sources

It is this sense which is implicit in MacIntyre's claim
require

institutions

for

their

sustenance.

Put

more

sharply, what this amounts to is a claim that the goods of effectiveness

•

are necessary for sustaining the goods of excellence.

The relationship

between practices and their supporting

institutions

as MacIntyre shows in After Virtue, a fragile and difficult one.
ccmnitment

to acquiring the wealth and power necessary

practice,

an

practitioners

•

institution

may

so

corrupt

the

forget the primacy of the goods of excellence.

chapters of my invesitigation

In its

for sustaining

practice

is,

that

a
its

In the final

I explore this and related themes concerning

the practice of teaching and its sustaining

institutions.

What bearing

have these themes on my over arching arguments about luck and excellence in
teaching?
teaching

Just this:

It would

from luck have attended

seem

that

where

attempts

to

protect

to the goods of effectiveness

at the

expense of the goods of excellence, there they have worked most seriously

•

against flourishing practice.
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•

At

the

beginning

of

this

section

I claimed a

excellence, effectiveness and efficiency.

distinction

between

So far, I have supported the

claim with respect only to excellence and effectiveness, and the support
has drawn almost exclusively on the work of Alasdair MacIntyre (who draws
extensively on the work of Aristotle).

Now I want to say something about

efficiency, especially about its relationship to and its distinction from

•

effectiveness. In doing so I shall depart somewhat
analysis of effectiveness.

from MacIntyre's

This should not be taken as a rejection of the

finely tuned distinction he makes between the pursuit of the goods of
excellence and the pursuit of the goods of effectiveness.

But there are

several aspects of the notion of effectiveness which MacIntyre's analysis
ignores or obscures. They are the very aspects which are pertinent to the
distinction between effectiveness and efficiency.

•

One way of characterising effectiveness is in terms of its relationship to
two pairs of concepts: means and ends, on the one hand; cause and effect,
on the other.

Consider an example.

If I am locked out of my house, there

are a number of things I can do to get in.
throwing a stone at it, and then climb in.

I can break a window, by
I can, with the handy Swiss

army knife I always carry in my handbag, pick the lock, open the door and

•

walk in.

I can, from the call-box down the road, telephone my housemate

who also has a key and ask him to come and let me in.

Or, if I am too

embarassed to phone or too concerned about interrupting his work, I can
simply sit and wait on the doorstep until, in his own good time, he comes
home.
house.

•

All these actions are means to the same end: getting inside the
All are effective means if,

desired end.

and only if, they result in the

But even if all these means are effective, they are not all
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•

efficient.

Efficiency requires that I achieve the desired end at the

least possible

expense of effort,

time and money.

Waiting

for my

housemate to come home, especially if he is not likely to do so for
several hours, is inefficient because of its cost in time.

Breaking a

window is inefficient because of the consequent costs in replacing the
glass.

•

Picking the lock with my Swiss army knife is inefficient if, due

to my inexperience and ineptitude, it will take a great deal of effort and
time.

If I am adept at picking locks with a SWiss army knife, this is the

most efficient means to the desired end.
very little in time and effort.

It costs nothing in money and

What is more, it allows me to save face

for I don't have to admit my carelessness to anyone.

The example illustrates an important point: not all effective means are

•

efficient in the sense I have described, but the most efficient means is
also effective.

To put it another way, there is no contradiction in the

claim that although Theseus tends to take the least efficient route, he
usually accomplishes his ends, while there is a contradiction in the claim
that Penelope is an efficient weaver who has never managed to complete a
piece.

Efficiency is what might be called a utilitarian virtue:

ratio of useful work performed to the total energy expended'. 20

•

'the
More

broadly conceived, the relevant expenditure in the ratio may include not
only energy but also time and money, and other material resources.

So much for the distinction in relation to means and ends.

In relation to

cause and effect a slightly different picture seems to emerge, due to the
philosophical

•

history

of

these

concepts.

The

history

begins

with

Aristotle's classification of four causes: the material, the formal, the
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•

final and the efficient.2l

Three of these (the material, the formal and

the final causes) no longer have
causation.

a

place

in our

understanding

of

The modern concept of cause is one which corresponds roughly

to what Aristotle called the efficient cause - that by which change is
wrought or 'the primary source of change', although the term 'efficient
cause'

•

is now used almost exclusively

in debate

among

Aristotelian

scholars. 22 Traces of this notion of efficiency are evident in dictionary
definitions

like

the

following:

'efficiency

effectiveness, efficacy'; 'efficient

-

efficient

power,

1. making, causing to be;

that

makes (a thing) to be what it is. 2. Productive of effects.,23

The

exact

nature

of

causation

has

philosophical debate in modern times.

•

here.

been

the

subject

of

endless

These debates need not trouble us

It is enough to say, loosely, that when we speak of a cause we mean

either a necessary or a sufficient condition for an event, or both.

More

formally, a cause of a given event (its effect) may be defined either as
that set of conditions which was necessary and the totality of which was
sufficient for the event in question or - to give a definition more in
keeping with everyday causal talk - one or more conditions within the set
which were novel, unusual or controllable.24

•

Both effective and efficient

actions are causal insofar as they have effect, ie insofar as they bring
about the intended changes.

(Of course, they are also causal insofar as

they bring about unintended changes.

In such cases our actions are the

source of consequential luck and it is precisely because they can have
unintended consequences that the more radical among our choices require
courage. )

•
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Effectiveness

and efficiency,

concept of cause.

are both strongly

Nonetheless they are distinct.

person or a strategy
effects;

then,

is effective

is to say that

distinction

in

is

productive of
is to say

This way of drawing the

relation

to

means and ends: While efficiency

picture

of

the

effectiveness

pursuit
in

of

effectiveness

our everyday lives.

effective in at least someof the ordinary affairs
mere playthings

of

luck,

subject

in the ordinary affairs

deep shameand rage.

to

s.irrp.ly

of life

obscures

Unless we are

of humanliving, we are
what happens.

To be

is a calamity, a cause for

and routines which have come to serve us

well, giving an easy, if sometimescareless,

fluency to muchof our lives.

WhenI set out to bake bread I am confident the loaf will rise
yeast is fresh and I knead the dough until

•

the

For muchof the time we take our ordinary efficacies

for granted, following habits

myknuckles.

irrplies

effectiveness does not irrply efficiency.

importance of

ineffectual

the

makesthe same logical point as the one I madein locating the

effectiveness,

MacIntyre's

•

it

to say that a person or tool or stratgey is efficient

distinction

to

To say that a tool or a

somethingabout howit is productive of effects.

•

related

And when a well-risen,

I feel its

elasticity

if

the

against

brown-crusted loaf comesout of the

oven, I knowit was not just a matter of luck.

Efficiency is a bid to take on luck in a different
most significantly

the

unrelenting lirnit.

In her remarkable argument for the Sovereignty of

Good,

dimension of

time,

set. of dimensions -

which has

Iris Murdochwrites:

•
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•

The indefinability

of Good is connected with the unsystematic

and inexhaustible variety of the world and the pointlessness of
virtue.

In this respect there is a special

(One might

say that Chance is really a subdivision of Death'.

It is most

and it is impossible to limit or foresee the ways in which it
25
will be required of us. (My emphasis)

says

nothing

subdivision of Death.

more

to

explain

her

remark

that

Chance

is

a

Here is how I read it.

Death is, in every sense of

the word, the final reversal of our fortunes.

Whatever we have is removed

by death.

Chance encounters and events remind us of how little in control

we are of our own destinies.
our actions

effectiveness

Similarly,

the unintended

scmet irres stop short the confident

deep, disturbing questions.

consequences

flow of our

of

lives with

Of course, Miss Murdoch s concern is not with
I

or efficiency but with the Good s.irrpliciterand with such

self-transcending

virtues as humility and purity of heart and vision.

her, Chance and Death

•

A genuine sense of

mortality enables us to see virtue as the only thing of worth;

Murdoch

•

the

concept of Good and the ideas of Death and Chance.

certainly our most effective memento mori.)

•

link between

(two abiding

features

in an inexhaustibly

and unsystematic world) make virtue the only thing of worth.

For

various

Hers is an

austere vision, as harsh and dazzling as the Sun which she believes virtue
26

requires us to foCus upon though we never succeed in fixing our gaze.

There are other ways of responding
chanciness of human life.

•

to the certainty

of death

and the

One is to use our limited resources - our time,

our energy, our talents, our material possessions - to make a mark on the
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world, to defy both death and chance for
Efficiency,
industrial

if

we detatch

it

practices. where it

for

the

as

long as we

mcment from the

are

able.

business

and

is most at home, contains the idea that

if

we use our resources rather than squandering them, we are well prepared to
meet sudden reversals of fortune.
Franklin

•

in

his

Manyof the virtues

Autobiography and Poor Richard's

described as virtues

of efficiency,

listed

by Benjamin

Almanack, could be

although the sense in which we now
27

most ccmnonlyuse the word was not yet in use in Franklin's
virtues

and rules

of conduct which Franklin

set

down

time.
for

The

a popular

audience were those which, he argued, made it possible for every person,
no matter howhumblyborn, to live a prosperous and meaningful life.

On

this view, we might say that the virtues are instruments for responding to
the circumstantial

•

and constitutive

luck of one's birth

against ci.rcumst.arrt
i.al, bad luck in the future.

Those of Franklin's

which I have called

are all

the virtues

of efficiency

waste of one sort or another: thrift
material

resources;

diligence

time, energy and talents;

inclined

to

sneer,

and industry

against

moderation against

as MacIntyre does,

mundaneconception of the virtues

directed

list

against

against the waste of moneyand other

at

the waste of one's

squandering or corrupting

one's physical, emotional and material resources.

•

and for guarding

Howevermuchwe may be

Franklin's

utilitarian

and

and however muchwe may disagree about

what counts as real waste and which resources are most precious, there can
be no arguments against the claim that waste is a bad thing,
28

detrimental

to humanflourishing ..

Neither efficiency

•

nor effectiveness

are despicable attributes.

amongthe enabling conditions of human flourishing,
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•

individual lives and in respect of human practices and institutions.

It

is with this acknowledgement of the importance of effectiveness and
efficiency that I advance my case against the efficiency and effectiveness
movements in teaching.

THE aJLT OF EFFICIENCY

•

I turn now to the task of charting, very roughly, a piece of social and
conceptual history in which excellence and efficiency came to be conflated
in the practice of teaching.

Efficiency and Material Success

•

While the conflation is strongly rooted in Frederick Taylor's 'principles
of scientific management', it would be a mistake to regard Taylorism as
the

sole

source

of

the

efficiency

movement.29

Well

before

the

popularisation of Taylor's system, the American imagination had been
captured by the narrative of material
well-managed time.

success through hard work and

By the turn of the twentieth century the Businessman

had become a central character of the age, revered as the model of

•

leadership and success in American society.30

Andrew carnegie, John D

Rockefeller and other great industrial and financial leaders were highly
visible and widely admired, as were their beliefs and values.

They were

living embodiments of the idea that success was material success, an idea
which had been proclaimed and celebrated more than a century earlier in
Franklin's works of popular morality. 31

The idea was entrenched in the

ubiquitous McGuffey Readers in which story after story of successful

•
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bankers, merchants and industrialists drove the point home for Americans
in their formative years.

Popular journals, too, lauded the businessman

and business values.

If

businessmen

and

industrialists

were

the

model

for

successful

individuals, efficient business practices were the model for successful,

•

well-run

institutions.

On this model,

practices were an abysmal failure.

educational

institutions

and

In his book on Education and the CUlt

of Efficiency, Callahan gives a detailed

account of

the

accusations

levelled against schools by the muckraking journals of the time.32

He

details, too, the responses of prominent educationists and educational
societies.

Perhaps the most striking example of an early attempt at

applying the criteria of business and industrial efficiency to teaching

•

and teacher education is Bagley's Classroom Management, a textbook for
teachers in training.33

Such was the influence of Bagley's text that it

was reprinted over thirty times between 1907 and 1927.

The problem of

classroom mangement, writes Bagley, is
... primarily a problem of economy: it seeks to determine in
what manner the working unit of the school plant may be made to
return the largest dividend upon the material investment of

•

.
tIme,
energy and money. 34

The explicit relationship between efficiency and control, which was to be
a central feature in Taylor's principles of scientific management, is
already present in Bagley's text: 'Unquestioned obedience', he claims, is
the 'first rule of efficient service'.

In other words, the good teacher

is not one who questions but one who obeys. Hho is to command and who is

•

to obey, and on what grounds, are issues I consider later.
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The Principles

of Scientific

Management: Efficiency as a National Ideal

While the idea of efficiency had long been an important part of public
consciousness

in the United States, its conversion

to

a

system of

scientific management and to a national ideal was brought about by the
work of Frederick Taylor, an engineer concerned to analyse and overcome

•

the problem of low productivity in factories.

The Taylor System aimed at

increasing both productivity and wages without increasing the costs of
production.

How the system came to seize public imagination, not only in

the USA but also abroad, is not a story I can tell here.35

I shall

restrict my account to an outline of Taylor's analysis of the reasons for
low productivity and to a discussion of what he termed the principles and
mechanisms of scientific management.

•

These are the aspects of Taylor's

work which are crucial to a critical understanding of the efficiency
movement in teaching.

Taylor argued that low productivity was due to two factors: Faulty
management and 'soldiering' among the workers.

Management was at fault

for allowing workers to use rule-of-thumb methods which had been handed
down from generation to generation.

•

Although these methods were sometimes

effective, they were unscientific and therefore unreliable.

Or - to put

the matter in terms of my own central argument - when rule-of-thumb
methods worked, it was more a matter of luck than of technë.

However, it

was not just a matter of luck, since those methods which had worked
consistently in the past had been handed down from one generation of
workers to the next.

•

and preferences.

But rule-of-thumb methods allow for personal styles

Taylor believed, as do many others who advocate a technê
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for some or other practice, that there was always one best method for any
particular

job and that the method could only be determined

through

extensive scientific study and measurement.

Soldiering among the workers occured in two forms, Taylor argued: one
natural ('the innate laziness of men'), the other systematic.

•

laziness of men could be handled by external pressure.

The natural

In Taylor's view,

the real evil was systematic soldiering - the deliberate slowing drnvn of
production while at the same time pretending to be working at full speed.
Systematic soldiering occurred as a result of fallacious reasoning on the
part of the workers and faulty management.

Most workers believed that an

increase in output would result in unemployment not only for themselves
but also for other workmen.

•

Taylor dismissed this as a fallacy.

The

lower prices which would result from increased output meant greater sales
and greater sales meant more work for more men. (My use of the masculine
here follows Taylor's.
women workers as well.)

Presumably, he intended his arguments to apply to
Managers were often at fault in the way they

responded to highly productive workers.

From bitter experience workers

had learned that if an employer found a worker could do more work per day,
he would expect him to do so for the same pay.

•

Hence the pretence of full

speed work.

Taylor designed his system of scientific management to overcome these
problems.

Four key managerial duties constituted the four core principles

of the system:
First.

•

They develop a science for each element of a man's

work, which replaces the old rule-of-thumb method .
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•
Second.

They scientifically select and then train, teach, and

develop the workman, whereas in the past he chose his own work
and trained himself as best he could.
Third.

They heartily cooperate with the men so as to ensure

all of the work being done in accordance with the principles of

•

the science which has been developed.
Fourth.

There is an almost equal division of the work and the

responsibili ty between the management and the workmen.

The

management take over all for which they are better fitted than
the workmen, while in. the past almost all the work and the
greater part of the responsibility were thrown upon the men.36

•

Taylor's fourth principle is misleading.

As is clear in his 'mechanisms

of scientific management', there is no equality in the division either of
work or of responsibility.
be

The primary responsibility of the workers can

expressed in a single word - 'obedience'.

Taylor's is a system which

safeguards production from luck by the unrelenting and meticulous control
of every element in the process of production.

A brief run through five

of his thirteen 'mechanisms of scientific management' will demonstrate the

•

point.

The first, which Taylor considered the most important, consisted of a time
and motion study and a specification of unit times for each component of a
job.

Standardisation

was

the second.

Here

the

procedure

was

to

determine, objectively and scientifically, the most efficient tools and

•

work motions as standard parts of the each component of the job.

Every

aspect of a job, from minute details of machine operation to the selection
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of

'first-class

called
tasks

the

rren',

'task rrechanism'.

Each day managenent should set

for each worker, regulating

tasks

without irrpairing the health of workers.

fourth rrechanism for scientific

•

natural

laziness

As

an incentive to productivity,

and wilfulness

in special fields

Functional foremanship, the

managenent, was necessary to counteract

standardised performance of tasks,
skill

of

To ensure

workers.

specialised

were appointed to teach and oversee the work.
shop, as was the

custom at the time, Taylor recorrrnendedseven or eight:
gang boss, a speed boss,

•

a repair boss, a time clerk,

whose job it was to 'interview'

an inspector,

a

a route clerk and
any worker who got

into trouble with any of his other bosses.37

A fifth

mechanismin Taylor's

was to be responsible

system was the planning departrrent, which

for managing the factory

doubt that

he

located

the

primary

responsibility

departrrent, whose function was to develop the
establishing
unreliable

the

rules,

there can be no
an

the

planning

science of the

laws and formulae necessary

to

j ob by

replace

the

judgements of individual workrren. The extent to which Taylor

intended the planning departrrent to eliminate
evident in his description
laborer's

Whatever

as a whole.

Taylor's claims about an equal division of responsibility,

•

the

forenen with knowledge and

Instead of having one foreman in charge of an entire

even a disciplinarian

definite

so as to get maximumoutput

the task mechanismincluded a bonus plan.

the

Third was what Taylor

should be standardised.

of planning at

luck from production is

Bethlehem Steel:

'...

every

work was planned out well in advance, and the workrrenwere all

movedfrom place to place by the clerks with elaborate diagrams or maps of
.

•

the yard before them, very much as chessrren are movedon a chessboard.'
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•

Taylor's system, originally designed for steel plants, had a considerable
impact on the practice of teaching and on teacher education.

Before

examining that impact, I want to comment on Taylor's system in the light
of the characteristics of technë which were outlined in Chapter Two.
doing so, I shall also pick out those aspects of luck most

In

sharply

confronted by the principles and mechanisms of scientific management.

•

Two points from Nussbaum's account of the ancient Greek conception of
technë are pertinent for present purposes.

The first is that technë, in

Aristotle and in the Hippocratic corpus, has four definitive features:
universality, teachability, precision and explanatory power.

The second

concerns the variety of technai, some of whi~h we would call arts, other
crafts and still others sciences.

•

shoe-making

and

house-building

Of these, the productive technai like
provide

the

most

useful

models

for

analysing Taylor's system and for showing why, despite popular views at
the time, it could not be applied to the practice of teaching without
thoroughly undermining it.

Taylor located the problem of low productivity in two areas: the natural
laziness of men and the fact that factories were run on rule-of-thumb

•

methods.

Both leave production at the mercy of luck. y{:hilerule-of-thumb

methods are teachable, being handed down from generation to generation,
they fail to meet the other three criteria for a technë.
they lack precision, depending as they must
idiosyncratic styles of individuals.

on

the

In particular
judgements and

The acquisition of precision in the

Hippocratic texts was frequently linked to the notion of having a measure

•

or standard, as it has been in scientific writing ever since.
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and measurement were the driving force of Taylor's system.

For him,

excellent performance could be measured in precise units of time, cost and
output.

His concern with exact specifications and with a science of

measurement echoes a view which Nussbaum describes as central to ancient
Greek debates about the need to render values commensurable:

•

The need for measurement motivates the search for an acceptable
measure.
is,

What we need to get a science of measurement going

then,

an

that

is

single

(differing

specifiable

in

advance

of

end

quantitatively):

the

only
technë

(external); and present in everything valuable in such a way
that it may plausibly be held to be the source of its value.39

•

What of the natural laziness of men?

Although Taylor granted that workers

could be coerced or seduced, through various incentive schemes to overcome
their laziness, ad hoc measures were unreliable or - to put the matter in
terms of my argument - they left too much to luck.

The way to counteract

constitutive luck was through the systematic curtailment of the workers'
exercise of free will.

What Taylor fails to acknowledge is that a man's

responsibility for his actions is limited by the extent to which he is

•

their author.

There are several tensions in Taylor's system.

One is between his claim,

on the one hand, that workers and management have equal responsibility and
his recommendation, on the other, that for scientific management to have
its proper effect the worker must have no choice about which tasks will be

•

accomplished, how they will be accomplished and in which order.
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comparison of workers and chessmen in his description of planning at
Bethlehem Steel is a telling one.
in his system.

If

It points to another apparent tension

men are innately lazy, on what grounds are foremen,

supervisors and senior management to be trusted to do the work required of
them?

Are we to suppose that those 'fitted for management' are somehow

less lazy and therefore not quite human?

•

Taylor's system seems designed

to minimise the human qualities of all working people, regardless of their
position in the hierarchy of command and responsibility.

If the workers

are chesspieces, the foremen are programmed players masterminded by the
superior intelligence of the planning department.

Dehumanisation is one

of the consequences of systematic attempts to exclude luck from human
lives and practices.

•

Much of what I have said about Taylor's system is critical in the extreme.
This does not mean that it should be dismissed out of hand.
engineering and manufacturing as productive technai.

Think of

These are technai

whose definitive features lend themselves to precision, measurement and
control. According to Nussbaum, they are characterised by single ends (ie
a

product),

specifiable

apart

accessible to measurement. 40

•

from

the

methods

of

production

and

The ends of productive technai are not a

matter for debate (the end of shoemaking is shoes), although their precise
specifications may be.

Deliberation is concerned centrally with the best

methods and materials for producing the product.

Of course, there is much

room for argument about what counts as a good product and about which
criteria should be applied in judging the best methods.

However, there is

at least one criterion for a good product which is not debatable: a good

•

product serves the purpose for which it was designed.
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•

In the light of this criterion, it is not inappropriate for a manufacturer
or engineer to be concerned with such things as precision and quality
control.

We don't want the strength of bridges or the flying capacities

of passenger planes or the safety of elevators to be matters of luck, for
where anxiety about accidental and sudden death permeates our lives, a
fundamental condition for human flourishing is absent.

•

Flourishing is not

possible in the face of perpetual anxiety.

Taylorism in Teaching

Whatever

the merits

and

demerits

of Taylor's

system

of

scientific

management, its application beyond the factory floor had some unhappy
consequences.

•

Partly inspired by his own comments about the general

applicability of the system to a wide range of enterprises, the daily
press and popular magazines of the time called for the principles of
scientific management to be applied in the running of all institutions,
from factories and offices to schools and churches and households. 41
Perhaps it was inevitable - given the temper of the time - that schools,
teachers and school administrations should come under severe public attack
for their 'low productivity'.

•

To illustrate the thrust and tenor of the attack, I quote some extracts
from an article by Simon Patten, a well-known economist-reformer, in the
Educational Review of May 1911.

Patten argued that unless schools could

provide evidence of their contribution to society, they should have their
budgets cut.

•

Only quantifiable data would be admitted as real evidence:

'The advocate of pure water or clean streets shows by how much the death
\
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rate will be altered by each proposed addition to his share of the budget
... Only the teacher is without

such figures.' Why

should New York

'support inefficient school teachers instead of efficient milk inspectors?
Must definite reforms with measurable results give way that an antiquated
school system may grind out its useless product!' 42

Notice that in

Patten's argument efficiency is the corrnnonmeasure by which otherwise

•

incorrnnensurateactivities are to be compared.

How were schools and teachers to respond to attacks of this kind?
saw Taylor's system as the answer.

In effect this meant treating schools

as plants for the efficient conversion

of raw materials

into useful

products:

•

We need 'educational engineers' to study this huge business of
preparing youth for life, to find out where it is good, where
it

is wasteful,

where

it

is

out

of

touch

with

modern

requirements ...
Such engineers would make a thorough study of (1) the pupils
who constitute the raw material of the business of education;
(2) the building and other facilities which make up the plant;

•

(3) the school boards and teaching staff, who correspond to the
directorate and the working force; (4) the means and methods of
instruction and development;

(5) the demands of society in

general and of industry in particular upon boys and girls this corresponding to the problem of markets;

and

(6 ) the

question of costs, which is almost purely a business problem.43

•

Some

(My emphasis)
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In the light of Taylor's analysis and recommendations, an implication of
describing teachers as the working force is that unless their tasks are
properly specified and controlled by supervisors working on instruction
from a central planning department, teachers - as a consequence of their
innate laziness - will engage in soldiering of either the natural or
systematic kind.

•

The work of the educationist Bobbitt indicates that this

reading of the implications is not far-fetched.

In our own times in South

Africa, a similar conception of teachers and their work has informed many
of the policy and planning documents issued by the Department of Education
..
44
and TraInIng.
It is evident, too, in the so-called rationalisation of
universities in South Africa.

Bobbitt's was one of two major efforts to apply scientific management to

•

. l' Instl.tt'
ed ucatlona
u lons.45 His book The Supervision of City Schools was
published in 1913 as the Twelfth Yearbook of the National Society for the
Study of Education

(then, as now,

organisations in the field).

one

of

the

primary

professional

Since Bobbitt's work may be seen as a

progenitor of several approaches to teaching and teacher education which
continue to have influence on contemporary approaches to practice, it is
appropriate to quote him at some length:

•

In any organization, the directive and supervisory members must
define clearly the ends towards which the organization strives.
They must co-ordinate the labors of all to obtain those ends.
They must find the best methods of work, and they must enforce
the use of these methods on the part of the workers.

•

They must

determine the qualifications necessary for the workers and see
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•
that each rises to the standard qualifications,

if it is

possible; and when it is impossible, see that he is separated
from the organization.

This requires direct

or

indirect

responsibility for preliminary training of the workers before
service and for keeping them up to standard during service.

•

Directors and supervisors must keep the workers supplied with
detailed instructions as to the work to be done, the standards
to be reached, the methods to be employed, and the materials
and appliances to be used.

They must supply the workers with

the necessary materials and appliances.

•

incentives before

the worker

desirable effort.

Whatever

in

order

They must
to

place

stimulate

the

the nature or purpose of the

organization, if it is an effective one, these are always the
directive and supervisory tasks.46

For Bobbitt education was 'a shaping process as much as the manufacture of
steel rails'.

If the process was to result in a product of quality, it

was necessary to specify standards for the product.

Bobbitt proposed two

'principles' pertaining to standards in education:

•

Principle

I.

Definitive

qualitiative

and

quantitative

standards must be determined for the product.
Principle II.

where the material that is acted upon by the

labor processes passes through a number of progressive stages
on its way from the raw material to the ultimate product,
definitive

•

quantitative

and

qualitative

standards must

determined for the product at each of these stages.47
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Standards

should be

set not

by

the plants

(ie schools

or

school

administrations) but by the corrnnunitywhich would utilise the product,
that is, by the market, in particular by corrnnerceand industry. In
addition to setting up standards, Bobbitt argued, it was necessary to
develop scales of measurement to determine 'whether the product rises to
the standard'. Through the adoption of standards and related scales of

•

measurement, superintendents could

'know with certainty' which

school

principles and teachers were especially in need of help from the central
office.

The stress on certainty and its links to standards and measurement are
typical

features

of

attempts

to

make

circumstantial and consequential luck.

•

human

decisions

were

to

be

removed

safe

from

But notice, too, how few chances

Bobbitt was prepared to take with constitutive luck.
major

practices

from

As far as possible,

teachers,

who

might

be

constitutionally unsuited to making and carying out the right decisions.
Not only were they to have nothing to do with the setting of standards,
but they were to have little or nothing to do with deciding on the best
methods for their teaching: 'The burden of finding the best methods is too
large and too complicated to be laid on the shoulders of teachers,48

•

Where efficiency, and by implication effectiveness, are taken as the
primary virtues in teaching and teachers are taken as the primary tools in
the production of well-formed, cost-effective and useful products, not
even the teacher's use of leisure time can be left to the undependable
discretion of individuals. Bobbitt argued that with professional

•
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assistance and the proper opportunities for exercising those personality
traits necessary for efficient teaching, it was possible
... so to speed up the work that one teacher may be able to
handle two shifts of pupils in academic subjects during a
six-hour day with not more than two hours required for daily
preparation.

•

The teacher may then be told that the remaining

four hours of the day not needed for sleep and meals may be
used for the variety of humanizing activities necessary for
keeping oneself up to standard.49

Bobbitt's

ideal was to give

'absolute certainty'

training and placement of teachers.

to

the

selection,

Standard qualifications were to be

determined for them, including a specification of required personality

•

characteristics. On the basis of activity analysis, a technique he derived
from Taylor's work in factories and steel plants, Bobbitt asserted that
all that was necessary for effective teacher-training was to go into the
classroom, study the teacher and ' list the two hundred or five hundred or
five thousand tasks which the competent teacher accomplishes in his work.
The

abilities

"
teac h er-training

•

to

perform

these

b"]ectives ... ,50

0

tasks,
This

then,

are

assertion

the
assumes

fundamental
that

the

activity of teaching can best be understood, and improved, by atomising it
into so many discrete tasks.

As I show in the next chapter, a similar

assumption informs the stress on teachers' 'behaviours' in the Performance
Based Teacher Education (PBTE) programmes of more recent times.

Bobbitt and other efficiency experts aimed to protect practice from luck

•

not by providing teachers themselves with methods and procedures
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•

taking control of crucial parts of practice, but by removing control from
them and placing it in the hands of administrators.

By decreasing

the

number of people entitled to make decisions and by entitling only those
'best fitted' through their 'expertisJ' to the task, efficiency experts in
education hoped to protect the practice from inappropriate, contradictory,
unproductive and wasteful decisions - all of them invitations to luck. But

•

by removing control from teachers the efficiency experts also undermined
the

ground

for

excellent

and

accountable

There

practice.

are

two

conditions under which it makes no sense to praise or blame teachers for
their work: the first is where luck has free reign, the second is where
the atterrpt to exclude luck removes teachers' control over what they do
and thus their responsibility for what they do.

Excellent practice is not

possible under either condition.

•

The argument

for this conclusion

is implicit in my earlier contrastive

analysis of excellence, effectiveness

and efficiency.

here to make the second branch of the argument

•

outline.

Two

premises

are

excellence

has

a

activities

and its standards

purchase

central:
within

explicit,

firstly,

specific

are internal

to

It is appropriate

the

notion

practices
the

at least
of

human

or

systematic

practice

concerned;

secondly, excellent practice requires both excellence in performance
excellence
control

in judgement.

from

teachers

is,

What

the efficiency

in effect,

to

in

experts

undermine

and

do in removing
their

status

as

practitioners by severely curtailing the arena in which they may make the
judgements necessary to excellent and responsible practice.

•
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Cllapter Five

MEASUREMENl'

AND

'mE QUEST FOR EFFEX:TIVE TEACHING

•

In the first half of this century much of the effort to protect teaching
from luck was predicated upon the assumption that there is one best way to
teach and that the task of educational research is to find it.l

Bobbitt's

work heralded a host of subsequent attempts to develop teacher training
programmes
possible,

•

management,

which could be relied upon to produce effective
efficient
all

teachers.

these efforts

Like
both

raylor's
asserted

system
and

of

assumed

and, if

scientific
atomistic

conceptions of knowledge and action.

Although in the second half of the century researchers have operated on
less simplistic assumptions about the nature of teaching, they are still
concerned to establish which methods, approaches and styles can be relied
upon to effect learning, and they continue to operate off atomistic

•

conceptions of knowledge and ~ction.

In their drive for reliability and

precision,

have

contemporary

researchers

turned

with

increasing

sophistication - to the tools of measurement and statistical analysis. For
them measurement is indeed the chief Promethean gift to humankind.2

•
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A SCIENl'IFIC BASIS FUR PRACl'ICE

W W Charters's attempt, in the 1920s, to 'build' a curriculum for the
training of effective teachers is an early example of the search for one
best way.3 Charters, a pioneer with Bobbitt of curriculum as a field of
specialisation, argues that curriculum building for

•

teacher

training

should be founded on two kinds of analysis: an analysis of teacher traits
and an analysis of teacher functions.

From the vantace point of my

argument, trait analysis can be seen as part of a systematic attempt to
protect practice from the constitutive bad luck of prospective teachers.
Charters's argument in support of trait analysis starts with the premise
that teaching personality is a necessary ingredient of teaching success.
An additional premise in his argument is that different teaching positions

•

require different clusters of traits for effective teaching.

So, for

instance, a physical education teacher requires one cluster of traits for
success, while an English teacher requires another.

A soundly built

curriculum for teacher training should thus include instruction - either
direct or indirect - for each of the traits required for a particular
teaching position.

•

While Charters's májor premise is right (a teacher's personality obviously
does have some affect both on the quality of teaching and on the pupils'
response to it), his additional premise is questionable and his conclusion
is neither true nor validly drawn.

The additional premise assumes that

the special requirements for teaching different subjects are requirements
of personality, rather than, say"of

•

conclusion about the necessity

knowledge, skill and attunement .. His

of trait analysis
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•

because even if we acknowledge that teachers' personalities do make a
difference to the quality and success of their teaching, it does not
follow that 'traits' can or should be developed in isolation from one
another.

For instance, students might respond well to a teacher because

of her warmth and her enthusiasm for her subject.
is one of the traits we want to develop.

•

Suppose that 'warmth'

How would we go about it?

training a prospective teacher to smile more often?

Surely not.

By

Not all

smiles are warm, and even apparently warm ones may not be sincere.
Similarly with enthusiasm for one's subject. What does it consist in?
Shouting

'Yay' and declaiming

'Isn't this exciting?' at

appropriate

intervals in one's lessons? Real enthusiasm may be evident in a teacher's
behaviour but its source is a deep commitment to:and understanding of the
subject and a proper pedagogical concern with the students.

•

Charters's proposals for a functional analysis of the teacher's job
continue the Taylorist tradition of identifying, in minute detail, all the
tasks and their behavioural components required for the successful and
efficient fulfilment of each particular type of teaching position. He
specifies four steps to be followed if functional analysis is to serve as
a firm basis for a teacher training curriculum.4

•

duty

analysis

for each particular

type of

First, compile either a
teaching position

or

a

difficulty analysis of things which teachers have difficulty in doing.
Second, collect (from expert teachers) methods of performing specified
duties or of overcoming listed difficulties.

Third, to ensure that the

successful methods are not simply rules-of-thumb, relate each method
listed

•

to the theoretical principle implied by it. This is to be

accomplished by addressing the question: 'Why is this method successful?'
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Fourth, translate the findings of the first three steps into a teachable
form.

step three is crucial in the drive to protect teachers' work from

luck.

By attempting to go beyond rule-of-thumb methods, Charters aims for

a technë which will ground practice in theory thus yielding practice both
systematic and accessible to explanation.

But there is something very odd

about the way in which Charters conceives of the task of relating theory

•

to practice.

In order to answer

the question

'Why is this method

successful?', he claims that curriculum builders must 'collect and invent
the principles of psychology, sociology, etc., that are fundamental to
teaching,.5

For Charters, trait analysis and functional analysis together provide a
sound and systematic basis for teacher training and thus, ultimately, for

•

the improvement of practice.

What they do not provide, he realises, is a

scientific basis for practice.
through controlled experiment

Until the day when
'the right answer

science provides

to everything',

the

judgement of experts, properly analysed and charted, is the best we can
do, according to Charters, by way of validating curriculum design for
..

teac h er t ralnlng.

•

6

THE QUEST FOR EFFECI'IVE

TEAClIING

While educationists in the second half of the twentieth century have
abandoned Charters's touching faith that science will one day provide the
right answer to everything, the concern to establish a scientific basis
for practice has been the driving force behind process-product research -

•

the dominant, but not unchallenged, research programme on teaching.7
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drive to establish a scientific basis for teaching is, I shall argue, a
sustained but seriously flawed attempt to guard practice from luck.

For a start let me sketch, very roughly, some of the similarities between
process-product

research

and

the

Hippocratic

conception

of

techné.

Detailed argument is reserved for later in the chapter.

•

Both in conception and in intent the process-product research paradigmS
meets all four of the criteria for technë which Nussbaum identifies in the
Hippocratic corpus: universality, teachability, precision and explanatory
force.9 Like the Hippocratic doctors of old, process-product researchers
are concerned that practice should not be a series of ad hoc manoeuvres,
but a systematic practice grounded in a universal theory which provides an

•

antecedent grasp of how to deal with new cases.

The establishment of·

universaI laws makes technë teachable in principle.
more is required for practice

However, something

itself to be informed by technë: the

findings. of research have to be incorporated into teacher education
programmes. Unless teachers are aware of research findings and act in
accordance with them, practice will remain, at worst, a series of ad hoc
manoeuvres and, at best, principled but with no certain ground.

•

In

addition to aiming for universal laws concerning the outcomes of different
methods

of

teaching, process-product

collecting and analysing data.

research

aims

at precision

in

Theory can have predictive force and serve

as a reliable foundation for effective practice only if it is true to the
data.

Measurement is the chief strategy for ensuring both precision and

fidelity to the data.

•

Finally, if theory is to have explanatory

force,

research rnustestablish causal connections between effective teaching and
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learning in much the same way as medical research aims at establishing
causal connections between effective treatment and cure.

These, very roughly, are the ways in which process-product research has
sought to protect teaching from luck.

It has failed.

Despite (or perhaps

because of) its insistence on precision and measurement, process-product

•

research has failed to produce any universal laws with bite.

Even if it

had succeeded in this respect, there remains the problem of translating
research findings into practice.

But its failures are not only empirical

and practical: conceptually it is deeply flawed.

A

central

purpose

of

this

chapter

is to examine

some

aspec~s

of

process-product research in the light of my claim that it has failed to

•

defend practice from luck.

Of course, the claim itself requires proper

defence and this will be another concern of the chapter.

A third, related

concern will be to examine some examples of contemporary approaches to
teacher education and evaluation which are informed by process-product
research.

Process-Product Research: A Project in Luck-Diminishment

•

However flawed the process-product paradigm and however dismal its results
after a considerable expenditure of time, effort and public money, its
driving idea contains an important truth which we dismiss at our peril.
The truth is this: it is possible to study practice empirically.

To deny

this claim is to affirm another, one which Macmillan and Garrison call 'an

•

abhorrent conclusion', namely that 'the attempt to learn from experience
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•
is doomed from the start,.lO Here, surely, is a luck-supremacy view.

If

it is impossible to learn from experience, we must always be taken by
surprise, coming to each new event unprepared.

Under conditions such as

these, accountabil~ty and excellence are empty notions and any trust the
public puts in teachers' work is an ill-founded faith.

The question,

then, is not whether it is possible to study teaching empirically but how

•

and with what end in mind.

The failure of process-product research is a

consequence not of the belief that experience is an important source of
knowledge but of the way in which it has conceived and conducted the
empirical study of teaching.

One of the things we know from experience is that sometimes teaching
brings about understanding and other times it does not.

•

If

practice is

not to be thoroughly undermined by skepticism, it makes sense to assume
that when teaching is effective in bringing about understanding (or skill)
this is not simply, or even centrally, a matter of luck but rather that it
is connected to a teacher's own efforts and to the quality of teaching.
Given this assumption, the question arises as to which kinds of effort
will

be fruitful and which

fruitless.

The task of research

then,

according to the process-product view, is to identify the conditions under

•

which teaching is fruitful.

If these conditions can be established with

some certainty (by corroboration at least, if not by confirmation), they
can serve as a foundation for teacher education programmes, thus ensuring
that teachers are in a position to fulfil their professional obligations
without the risks incurred by intrusions of luck.

•
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The rationale I have sketched for process-product research is a rough one,
probably far too rough to receive acknowledgement from any flesh-and-blood
educationist.

To ensure that my critical comments are not about men and

women of straw, I shall take the work of Nathaniel Gage as a primary
°
11
examp 1e f or d lSCUSSlon.
o

Of the many educationists who have shaped the

process-product research prograrrnne,Gage has been the most explicit and

•

tenacious in reflecting upon it and responding to criticism both from with
and from without.

Earlier in this chapter I outlined those features which process-product
research shares with the Hippocratic conception of technë. It is time now
for a more detailed picture.
tradition aim at?

•

What

What kind of technë does the process-product
substance

does it give to the

universality, teachability, precision and explanation?

notions

of

How technical a

view of teaching is implied in its research projects?

The answers I give to these questions are drawn almost exclusively from
Gage's The Scientific Basis of the Art of Teaching,12 a text whose very
title suggests much about the nature of his quest and the notion of
teaching which it takes for granted.

•

But suggestions can be misleading.

While Gage fights valiantly to show his commitment to teaching as an art,
his attempt is impeded both by the contingencies of the research method to
which he has made prior commitment and by a questionable view of art.
Gage's book is an important one because of its acknowledgement of the
criticisms directed against process-product research and its modification
of the research paradigm to accommodate criticism.

•

It

is also more

accessible, and more eloquent, than other texts in the process-product
research tradition.
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Although in some respects Gage's title is misleading, it does suggest an
answer to the question 'What kind of technë does process-product research
aim to accomplish?'

Contrary to the suspicions of some of his critics,

Gage is not engaged in a quest for a science of teaching.
Bobbitt, Charters or Thorndike13, naively dreaming of
panacea.

•

He is no

science as a

For him there is a crucial distinction between a science of

teaching and 'a scientific basis for the art of teaching': 'The former
idea, a science of teaching, claims much more and is in the end, I think,
erroneous.
closely

It implies that good teaching will some day be attainable by

following rigorous

control. ,14

laws

that yield high predictability

and

In other words, the idea of a science of teaching is

implicitly committed to what I have called a luck-exclusion view.

•

Gage's project aims not at luck-exclusion but rather at what might be
called the stringent and systematic diminishment of luck's influence on
practice.

What

he

and

his

fellow

researchers

share

with

their

predecessors who aimed at a science of teaching is a commitment to
empirical research and measurement.

In both projects the establishment of

causal laws is assumed to be the central strategy in protecting practice
from

•

luck.

This

is

apparent

in

Gage's

well-known

definition

process-product research:

We

search

for

characteristics,
models,

or

'processes'
in the

strategies)

form of
that

(teacher

behaviours

and

teaching styles, methods,

predict

and

preferably

cause

'products' (that is, educational outcomes in the form of student

•

achievement and attitude).15
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In Chapter Three I objected to the drive for luck-exclusion on several
grounds - ontological, epistemological and moral.

I claimed that to

exclude luck from teaching is neither 'possible nor desirable. Gage's
recognition

of

the

impossibilty

of

the

task,

rather

than

of

its

undesirability, has obliged him and others working in the process-product
tradition to set their sights on something less than luck-exclusion.

•

Luck-exclusion is impossible for several reasons, as Gage himself points
out (although, of course, not in the terms I have used here).16 Firstly,
even if research could yield a full complement of laws concerning the
non-chance relationships between teaching and learning, it is still up to
individual teachers to judge when it is appropriate to act in accordance
with a law and when not.

•

Judgement, for Gage, is one of the central

features of art as opposed to science, hence the phrase 'the scientific
basis for the art of teaching'.

Since teachers can be mistaken in their

judgement of when it is appropriate to act in accordance with a scientific
law or generalisation, it is at the point of judgement that luck can
intrude on practice - for better,or for worse. Thus it is the very nature
of teaching (its nature as an art, Gage would say) which rules out the
possibility of luck-exclusion.17

•

So, too, with engineering and other

practices commonly regarded as applied sciences.

Consider the analogy which Gage draws between teaching, engineering and
medicine:

In medicine and engineering, where the scientific basis is

•

unquestionable, the artistic elements also abound.
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•
where the artistic elements are unquestionable, a scientific
base can also be developed.

These professions are not in

themselves sciences, they merely have scientific bases.

To

practice medicine and engineering requires a knowledge of much
science: concepts, or variables, and their interrelations in the

•

form of strong or weak laws, generalisations or trends.

But

using science to achieve practical ends requires artistry - the
artistry

that

enters

into

knowing

when

to

follow

the

implications of the laws, generalizations, and trends, and,
especially, when not to, and how to combine two or more laws or
trends in solving a problem.IS

•

Reading Gage from the point of view of my thesis, we might say that the
artistic dimensions of practice render it vulnerable to luck in ways which
science cannot exclude.

Nevertheless the influence of luck on practice

can be diminished in two ways, one of which is dependent upon the other.
The primary defence comes from science, which provides a firm basis or
technë for practice.
'artistry'

•

knowing

The secondary defence lies in what Gage calls
when

and

when

not

to

established 'laws, generalizations, and trends'.
discuss these matters more fully.

follow

scientifically

I return later to

First I proceed with the task at hand -

charting the reasons why it is not possible for process-product research
to exclude luck from teaching.

A second reason why process-product research cannot exclude luck from

•

teaching is that in practical affairs 'the laws and trends relating to any
two variables are subject to modification by the influence of ... many
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•
more variables' .19
showed

that

Gage cites an example from a research project which

the relationship

between

teacher

criticism

(the

first

variable) and pupil achievement (the second variable) was influenced by a
d , th e ' pupa. I' s d egree
thia.r

0f

. tt'
academi
enuc or ren
a aon ,20
.

Two different

conclusions can be drawn from the fact that, in practical affairs, there
are always additional variables to those taken as central for the purposes

•

of research.

One conclusion is that the interactions of additional

variables preclude the practical application of laws and trends apparently
established by research; the other is that the interactions of additional
variables

limit but do not preclude

the application

of research

to

practice.

On the first conclusion, the findings of science can do little

or nothing by way of diminishing the influence of luck on practice. Gage
rejects the conclusion by an appeal to the physical sciences:

•

...even the apparently simply laws of mechanics interact with a
host of other laws.

But physical scientists do not denigrate

their main effects simply because
occur.

interaction

effects

also

They simply take more laws into account.21

His point, of course, is that in respect of interactive variables the

•

world of practice is not significantly different from, or more complicated
than, the world of nature.

It is not that science cannot take account of

interactive effects, but rather that teachers on the run cannot apply 'the
more complex interactions'.

This conclusion amounts to a claim that the

findings of science can diminish the influence of luck but only in a
limited way. To put the conclusion in Gage's words:

•
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•
... the scientific base for the art of teaching will consist of
two-variable relationships and lower-order interactions.

The

higher-order interactions between four and more variables must
be handled by the teacher as artist.22

So limited a scientific basis may seem to be not worth having.

•

Gage

defends it on the grounds that 'it is better to have generalizations to
which exceptions can be made than to have no generalizations at all' 23 A
limited scientific basis is better than none because - to put the matter
in terms of luck - in the absence of generalizations, practice has no
informing technë and thus consists in little more than a series of ad hoc
manoeuvres always exposed to the winds of fortune.

•

For at least two reasons, then, the process-product research tradition is
not a luck-exclusion view.

I have characterised it as a tradition aimed

at diminishing the influence of luck on practice by means of empirically
established laws, generalisations and trends. How far has it succeeded in
this more modest task? And at what cost?

The question about cost arises

from my critical analysis of luck-exclusion views in Chapter Three.24

One

of the ways of attempting to exclude luck from practice, you will recall,

•

is so to limit what will count as good practice that luck is held at bay
by definition.

Although educationists working in process-product research

recognise that luck cannot be excluded from practice,

their research

method commits them to a restricted conception of teaching and to a
conflation of excellence and effectiveness - and
insistence that teaching is an art.

•
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•
A Project Failed

In claiming that the failures of process-product research are empirical,
' 1 and conceptua 1 , I s-a
h Il not be saylng
' any t hilng new. 25
met h0d01oglca

T he

point of covering old ground is to re-situate some of the critical debates
within the context of my larger thesis about luck.

•

I start with empirical

matters: How far has process-product research succeeded in establishing
those empirical laws and generalisations which, if properly applied, would
serve to diminish the influence of luck on teaching?

F4earlY

as 1952

(a decade before the full ascendancy of the

process-product research paradigm) until well into the 1980s, reviewers
have concluded, again and again, that the findings of process-product

•

research amount to noth'anq, 26 T he substance
Gage's rejection of them are best

0f

these conclusions and

understood in the

light of

his

description of the primary research task:

Identify or select a criterion (or set of criteria) of teacher
effectiveness.

•

This

criterion

then becomes

the dependent

variable.

The research task is then (1) to measure this

criterion,

(2)

to

measure

potential

correlates

of

this

criterion, and (3) to determine actual correlations between the
criterion and its potential correlates.27

For

the purposes of diminishing

luck through the

establishment of

empirical generalisations, the correlations required are

•

those which

indicate 'regular, nonchance relationships in the realm of events with
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•

which practice is concerned.'

These need not be perfect but merely better

than those which would occur by chance.

In statistical terms 'this means

that correlations should be different from zero'. 28

By 1963, despite

'hundreds of studies, yielding thousands of correlation coefficients', the
bulk of research had produced non-significant correlations, 'inconsistent
from one study to the next, and usually lacking in psychological and

•

,

,29

By

1978,

the

situation

appeared

to

be

educational

rneanlng .

different.

On the face of it, process-product research had failed.

had failed, in its own terms,

to produce

any

firm

no
It

generalisations

concerning the relationship between teacher behaviour and student outcomes
and thus, in terms of my thesis, it had failed to diminish luck by
empirical means.

•

Gage's response to the accusation of failure has not been to abandon the
process-product research paradigm but rather - as investigations in the
hiI
plOSOp

hf'
Y

0

sClence 1ead us t0 expec t30. - to tt'
rea

, .f lcan
' t
lnslgnl

findings as the result of flawed research methods and procedures.

These

could be overcome in two ways: first, by adopting more sophisticated
methods of statistical analysis and, second, by modifying the research
paradigm to accommodate the mediation of intervening variables.

•

The appeal to more sophisticated methods of statistical analysis is a call
on the Promethean gift of numbering to rescue the research tradition from
apparent failures - and the term 'apparent' should be read here against
the background of long-standing philosophical debates about whether and
how we can distinguish between appearance and reality.

•
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•
an extensive history of being regarded as the one sure route beyond the
appearances. 31

Gage's response to negative conclusions about the productivity of research
on effective teaching is statistical, both in its objections and in its

•

solutions.

He objects (although not in these words) that reviewers have

abused the gift of Prometheus in committing what statisticians call a Type
II Error - the error of considering a relationship or difference to be
nonexistent when, in fact, it does exist.
objection?

The

conclusion

that

What are the grounds for this

research

on

teaching

has

yielded

inconsistent, equivocal and nonsignificant results has been drawn, Gage
argues, from an examination of the statistical significance of the results

•

of single studies.32

Such a procedure is misleading, firstly, because the

'teaching-learning process is so complex' that we should not expect any
single process variable by itself to have a high correlation with student
achievement and, secondly, because studies of teaching typically focus on
a small number of teachers and therefore cannot be expected to yield
statistically significant results.33

Gage's solution to the apparent problem of non-productivity is to use the

•

gift of Prometheus at full strength by testing the significance of
combined results by applying meta-analytical techniques:

Rather than relying on the weak single studies based on small
samples,

we

can

use

this

technique

to

gain

the

greater

statistical power of a cluster of studies bearing on the same

•

relationship.34 (My emphasis)
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How far can greater statistical power go in saving Gage's project and in
ensuring that the findings of research can contribute to the diminishment
of luck's influence on practice?

This is not the place for a full

critical discussion of the meta-analysis of data.

In answering the

question I shall draw on Macmillan and Garrison's critical remarks.35 They
suggest that there are two ways

•

in which combining and re-analysing

results serve the ends of the process-product research project: first, it
reveals trends, although not firm conclusions, about the degree to which
there is a relationship between the variables studied; and second, it
dampens 'the effect of higher-level interactions, thereby suggesting the
causal

structures

operating

beneath

them,.36

These

advantages: access to and an understanding of causal

•

are

important

structures are

crucial in a project aimed at luck diminishment through empirically
established laws, generalisations and trends.

But at what cost are the advantages gained?

One is the uncertainty of

accepting a strengthened finding from results that are themselves weak.
Another - the loss of empirical content - is a cost which meta-analysis
has not yet had to bear because it has been limited to only one step up

•

from the original level of data analysis.

In principle, though, there is

no reason to stop at the first metalevel or even the second or third.
With each move more empirical content will be lost thus taking us, as
Macmillan and Garrison put it, 'further and further from the world' .37

A research tradition which depends on quantification to ensure precision
of observation and fidelity to the data is in deep trouble if it also

•

depends for significant findings upon a statistical method which leads to
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a loss in empirical content.

If

the causal connections or regularities

established by a smartly programmed computer have only a tenuous fit with
the world, they can contribute little to diminishing the luck of practice.

So much for the empirical failures of process-product research.

•

It also

stands accused of operating from an inadequate paradigm - an accusation of
both methodological

and conceptual

weakness.

Gage's response, as I

mentioned earlier, has been to accommodate the criticism - and so co-opt
the critics - by expanding the paradigm.

Of

the many attacks on the

trenchant.38

•

paradigm,

Doyle's

is one

of

the most

Very briefly, his four-pronged attack runs as follows:

'Pirstly, the paradigm is too narrow to produce .rel iable results.

In

dealing with only two kinds of variables (namely, teacher 'behaviours' and
student outcomes), it ignores intervening events which might affect the
outcome.

Secondly, it assumes a one-way causal influence from teacher to

student and so takes no account of the ways in which students can affect
the processes of teaching. Thirdly, because of its concern with evidence
and

•

precision,

the paradigm

observable 'behaviours'.

focuses

attention

on

the

frequency

of

It is thus concerned with counting instances

rather than making judgements about the quality of teaching.

Finally,

because it is concerned with 'behaviours' which are stable over time and
context, the paradigm yields research findings which are limited to those
'behaviours' that appear to be 'context proof, teacher proof, and even
student-proof' .39

•
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It is an easy move for Gage to accommodate the first criticism, and
related criticisms by other writers.

He simply expands the paradigm to

incorporate the crucial intervening variables: teaching process -~ student
process -~ student product.

vVhile this expanded paradigm admits Doyle's

criticism as methodologically sound, it in no way compromises the primary

•

aim of establishing empirically grounded generalisations concerning the
relationship between process and product. Of course, as Gage acknowledges,
research on teaching can focus on other types of variables

and the

relationships between them - for instance, 'presage variables' (such as
the teacher's age, background and level of initial training) and 'context
variables' (such as subject matter, size of class and the community within
which the school is located).40

•

Or it can be focus on process itself, as

is evident in the work of classroom ethnographers and linguists. 41
however much

these research

projects

may

illuminate

practice

But
from

different points of view, and however much they do to show the many and
varied ways in which practice is vulnerable to luck, they cannot serve to
improve practice by diminishing its vulnerability.

For

•

educationists

who

want

to

improve

teaching,

Gage

argues,

relationship between process and product is the crucial one:

They want to know whether the teacher's thinking, behaving,
acting - in short, teaching - in one way is demonstrably better
in terms of some values or purposes than teaching in another
way.

•

If

the answer is yes, we have a basis for improving

teaching and the training of teachers.

If the answer is no, we

are left without a scientific basis for the art of teaching.
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Then every teacher must use his or her personal cormnon sense,
intuition,

insight,

or

art,

with

relationships or regularities

no

guidance

from

any

that may have been laid bare

through scientific methods. ,42

•

Notice that Gage here presents two, and only two, mutually exclusive
alternatives:
cannot.

Either science can provide a basis for teaching or it

If it can, practice is accessible to systematic improvement and

thus - by implication - to protection from luck.
quality

of

practice

is contingent

If it cannot, the

upon the personal

cornmon sense,

intuitions and insights of individual teachers and thus - again by
implication - remains alarmingly vulnerable to luck.

•

•

Here is a clear

contrast between a firmly grounded techne and the absence of one; between
having the generalisations and causal explanations which, Gage assumes,
make systematic practice teachable and not having them.

Without them, we

must simply trust that teachers' common sense and ad hoc manoeuvres will
be adequate to their task.

But Gage's picture is distorted.

•

In relying upon too crude a distinction

between science and art, he mistakenly assumes that there are only two,
mutually exclusive, alternatives.

The distinction implies that only

science, as conceivéd by process-product research, can offer a techne for
teaching.

This is not so.

To show why it is not so, let me draw a

distinction of a different order - between a substantive concept of techrië
(implied in Gage's view of the 'scientific base' for teaching) and a

•

formal concept of techne.

Recall a passage from Nussbaum which I quoted

in Chapter Two:
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Technë .•.is a deliberate

application

of human

intelligence

to

some part of the world, yielding some control over tuchë; it is
concerned with the management
control concerning

of need and with prediction

future contingencies.

and

The person who lives

by technë does not come to each new experience without foresight
or resource.

•

He possesses

some sort of systematic grasp, some

way of ordering the subject matter, that will take him to the
new situation well prepared,
what happens.

On

removed fran blind dependence

on

43

this formal characterisation,

technë permits but does not require the

kind of scientific basis which Gage and his colleagues

are after.

Which

kinds of resources will provide the necessary foresight, and which kinds

•

of principles
grasp

of

or procedures

their

characterisation

subject,

will provide practitioners
are

open

questions.

with a systematic

Although

the

formal

of the concept sets limits to what will count as answers

it does not dictate either the substance of the answers or the procedure
to be followed in arriving at them.

They do not have to be answered by

the statistical analysis of correlations
student outcomes.

•

between teacher

'behaviours' and

Instead they might be answered - in the style of Lee

Shulman - by conducting

qualitative

studies of wise practice,44

or - in

the style of Alan Tan - by conceiving of teaching as a moral craft,~~ or following the suggestions of Macmillan and Garrison 46 - by analysing the
logic of teaching as an intentional activity.

•

I investigate some of these

proposed alternatives later.

The point to be made here is that they are

alternative

substance

ways

of

giving

to

the

teaching.
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Gage's picture is distorted not only in the range of alternatives it
assumes but also in its view of art.
just a personal private matter.

Art, when it is meaningful, is not

Like science

it is a human practice and

like all human practices it has public goods, standards and procedures
which

are shaped, understood and, within broad limits, shared by a

community of practitioners.

•

A final point: "technê' in the early Greek

texts can be translated not only as 'science', but also as 'art ' or
,craft' .

While the point on its own cuts no ice, in our times its

suggestions have all be taken up in one way or another by proponents of
different accounts of teaching.47

So far I have discussed Gage's response to only one of Doyle's four
criticisms.

•

The other three, you will recall, concerned the asswned

one-way direction of causal i ty, the emphasis on counting instances of
teacher 'behaviours' rather than on judging the quality of teaching, and
the limitation of research findings to those 'behaviours' which appear to
be context- and teacher-proof.

In the discuss~on which follows I extend

these criticisms to include others -

some drawn

from philosophical

critiques of process-product research and some of my own.

•

Doyle criticises the methodological

assumption that the direction of

causality is one-way, from teacher to student, whereas in fact causality
often runs in the other direction as well.48

If

this is true, then a

failure to take account of the two-way direction of causality jeopardises
the research project as a whole.

The generalisations it yields, if any,

will have limited value in protecting practice from luck because they will

•

not be fully true to the phenomena.
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But there are conceptual as well as methodological difficulties in the
notion of causality which lies at the heart of process-product research.
Yet it is this very notion which - in promising to yield control over
events and to enable prediction and explanation of them - promises to save
practice from luck.
assumption

•

that,

The promise is false.

in all

important

It is premised upon the

respects, teaching

phenomenon rather than a human, and social, practice.

is a

natural

The upshot of this

assumption, together with the commitment to precision through measurement,
is that both agency and intentionality are ignored. Research attention is
on behaviour rather than action and on small measurable bits rather than
on meaningful wholes.

When Gage writes of the art of teaching, he commits none of these

•

blunders.

Here it is clear that he sees teachers as agents and teaching

as an intentional activity, both in the sense of being directed at the
accomplishment of some or other definitive end and

in the sense of

involving beliefs, insights, intuitions, and other forms of consciousness.
In short, he accepts that teaching as an art is not a set of behaviours
but a meaningful, conscious activity informed by reasons and choice.
However,

•

his

search for a

scientific

basis,

and

his

commitment to establishing causal regularities, blinds him to agency and
intentionality,
students.

both with

respect

to teachers and

with

One might say that in process-product research

determines ... ontolo9y,.49

respect

to

'methodology

Teaching is then defined by the constraints

of the research method, which requires counting instances of
rather than judging quality by examining teachers

•

concommitant

I

I

behaviours I

actions, reasons and

purposes in the light of the characteristic ends of the practice.
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method yields statistically significant correlations from which general
laws can be derived, then the project of luck-diminishment is successful but only for teaching confined by definition and research methodology to
those 'behaviours' which are both context-proof and teacher-proof.

•

I

EFFECI'IVmESS

I

IN TEA<lIER EIXX:ATlOO,

DEVEWPMENl' AND EVALUATlOO

The conceptual difficulties and empirical failures of process-product
research cannot be dismissed as a matter of concern only to the research
community and those organisations which have funded the work over several
decades.

This is because the characteristic ways of thinking about

teaching in this research tradition have corne- through official documents

•

and decrees, guidelines and handbooks - to have a significant influence on
teacher education, staff development and promotion in many parts of the
world.

Much of the research on effective teaching has been used to fuel a

bureaucratic conception of accountability,

in which the

teachers' competence is reduced to technical measurement.

judgement of
While teacher

education and evaluation in South Africa are less explicitly and less
extensively affected by the process-product tradition, the lure of a

•

'science of teaching' is strong, as is evident in Didactics handbooks
commonly used in colleges of education and in the faith which official
bodies place in 'scientific research' and technical measurement.

Of course if,

as I have argued, the central purpose

of research on

teaching is to make practice less vulnerable to luck, then there are

•

strong reasons for translating

research

findings into guidelines
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teachers.

For no matter how sound the findings of research, they cannot

serve the purpose of luck-diminishment unless teachers are aware of them
and act in accordance with them.SO

This is surely the driving idea behind

Performance Based Teacher Education

(henceforth PBTE) and the Florida

Performance Measurement System (FPMS), both influential and systematic
attempts to put teacher effectiveness research at the centre of teacher

•

education.

Gage and Winne define PBTE as

teacher training in which
teacher

acquires,

to

a

the prospective or

prespecified

degree,

in-service
performance

tendencies and capabilities that promote student achievement of
.
lb'
.
51
educatlona
0 ]ectlves.

•

The Florida Performance Measurement System goes beyond teacher education.
It represents, the authors claim, 'the first translation of research on
effective

teaching

into

a

knowledge-base

development of teacher performance' .52

for

the

measurement

and

Established under the auspices of

the state of Florida, the FPMS has the stamp of approval not only of the
dominant.educational research community but also of the state.

In short,

it is a fine example of the relationship between knowledge and power, of

•

intellectual

labour

in

the

service

of

state

control

of

teacher

certification, mobility, promotion, and professional autonomy.

PBTE and the FPMS are close relatives.

Both assume that the objectives of

an effective programme of teacher education are operationally defined
'competencies' or behaviours.

•

In both, operational definitions are taken

to be necessary conditions for the objective assessment of a teacher's
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•

mastery of the relevant competencies and, in both, only those competencies
'validated' by research are included as objectives for teacher education
and

Finally,

evaluation.

both

collapse

effect iveness and excellence in teaching.

the

distinction

between

The excellent or effective

teacher is the one whose behaviours correspond to those on the specified
list of competencies.

•

Since PBTE and the FPMS are so closely related, it is not necessary for
present purposes to examine both in the same critical detail. Drawing on
some of my earlier work in collaboration with CJB Macmillan of Florida
State university53, I shall focus on the FPMS.

The authors of the FPMS claim to have developed research findings into a

•

knowledge-base for the measurement and development of teacher performance.
'Knowledge-base' is a revealing tem,

suggesting that neither knowledge

nor objectivity is possible without a firm foundation on which to build
the edifice of knowledge.
thought.

This view has a long history

in Western

From the perspective of my central argument, it is motivated by

a life-saving interest in ensuring that our understanding of the world and
how it works is reliable and not just a lucky accident.

•

As an offshoot of

process-product research which has its roots in tradi tional empiricism,
the FPMS operates off the assumption that the only reliable and objective
claims are those derived from and supported by empirical research.
empirical research may indeed help to protect practice

While

from luck, the

authors of the FPMS so misconstrue the nature of research, the status of
its findings with respect to competent practice, and its relationship to

•

the defini tive goods and standards

of teaching that their attempt to
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provide a sound set of principles for teacher education and evaluation is
thoroughly self-defeating.

One of the explicit tasks of the FPMS is to formulate a set of principles
for effective teaching.

To this end the authors divide teachers' work

into six 'domains' or areas of activity which, on the basis of a survey

•

and analysis of research, they consider to be central to classroom
teaching: (i) Instructional Planning; (ii) Management of Student Conduct;
(iii)

Organization and Delivery of Instruction; (iv) Presentation of

Subject-matter;

(v) Communication:

EValuation of Student Progress.

Verbal

and

Non-verbal;

and

(vi)

Taken together, the domains are supposed

to offer a coherent, research validated system for effective teaching:

•

Each domain treats the concepts and indicators of behaviour
derived from the research that relate to a specific area of
teaching activity, provides the principles of effective teaching
formulated from these concepts and indicators,
research

studies that

support

the concepts,

and

includes

indicators and

. . I es.54
prlnclp

•

In the discussion which follows I return to this passage several times. I
begin with some critical remarks on the notion of effectiveness, then I
consider the status of the so-called principles, finally I raise some
questions

about

the so-called

concepts,

their

relationship

to

the

'indicators of behaviour' and the relationship of both to the dictates of
research.

•
https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

121

•

The principles offered in each of the domains are offered as principles of
effective, rather than imaginative, skilled, responsive or intelligent
teaching.

Does this matter?

I think it does, and not only because it

assumes that excellent and effective teaching are the same.

The notion of

'effective teaching', central to the FPMS and to other programmes informed
by process-product research, can be challenged on at least two grounds.

•

Firstly,

the

FPMS

implicitly

assumes

that an

specification of effectiveness is possible.

educationally

55

neutral

In each of the domains the

authors attempt to specify criteria of effectiveness independently of the
background of purposes and values against which teaching occurs.

The

attempt is vacuous, for the notion of effectiveness is parasitic: we
cannot,

•

for

instance, specify

the

criteria

for

an

effective

tool

independently of what the tool is supposed to help us accomplish - a key
Inay be effective for many more things than opening a lock and on occasions
where we have the wrong key or wish to demonstrate lock-picking skill, a
pocket knife may be the more effective tool. Similarly, we cannot specify
the criteria for effective teaching independently of the background which
gives the notion of effectiveness a purchase on the activity of teaching.
The view that a neutral specification can be given goes hand-in-hand with

•

the view that means and ends are logically independent and that 'science'
can improve the means while leaving the choice of ends to policy makers,
politicians or sundry guardians of value, or to the demands of capital and
the market.

(In South Africa

•

means

similar views about the neat separation of ends and

into different domains of discourse

and
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•

responsibility are implicit in such documents as the De Lange Report and
more recently, from a very different perspective, in the distinction drawn
by key figures in NEPI (National Education Policy Investigation) between·a
discourse of needs and a discourse of means, and in the notion of upward
In the case of

accountability of educational experts to politicians.

NEPI, while both the needs-means distinction and the notion of upward

•

accountability are useful for strategic and pragmatic

reasons,

it is

important to resist the baggage of technical rationality which comes with
56

them.

)

The second ground for challenging the notion of effective teaching in the
FPMS is that it assumes a general specification of effectiveness can be
given,

•

regardless

of

the

subject

being

taught:

the

criteria

of

effectiveness are the quantifiable effects of teaching on the learners (eg
'higher achievement', 'increased learning').

The idea that teachers can

be effective across subjects comes from the research community.

While

Gage and his colleagues do not deny that there are some complexities
specific to the teaching of particular subjects, they argue that there are
ways of handling these which do not depend crucially on the teacher's own
knowledge of the subject.

•

Let me quote two brief passages to illustrate

the point:

For the psychologist of learning, a concept is a concept and a
principle is a principle in very much a universal form regardless
of accidents of subject matter.

And concepts and principles are

learned, and hence can best be taught, in much the same way,

•

regardless of subject-matter ... At least that is the assumption
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guiding the search for general principles of effective teaching
or teaching competencies.57 (My emphasis)

work almost equally well

Effective teachers can

in all

subject matters, at least at the elementary school level, because

•

their knowledge of the subject matter need be adequate only to
the task of supplementing the instructional materials with which
the students are working.
the

teacher's

role

Even at the secondary school level,

becomes

generally

the

same

across

subject-matters because the complexities specific to teaching the
particular subject are handled by the instructional material.

In

other words: the effective teacher becomes in substantial degree

•

a humane facilitator of student interaction with instructional
material ...58 (My emphasis)

Notice that the distinguishing
dismissed as accidents.

features of different disciplines

are

The assumption here is that disciplinary context

is irrelevant to how we understand and how we come to understand concepts.
Notice, too, the implied curtailment of teachers' responsibilities. Not

•

for them the intellectual tasks of coming to grips with a subject and
deciding how best to teach it.

These are the responsibility of the

experts who prepare instructional material, thus helping to make subject
teaching teacher-proof.

The idea has obvious attractions: one of its

upshots is that no student need be disadvantaged in having a teacher who
lacks the required subject-knowledge.

•

So long as instructional material

is available in sufficient quantities to give students equal access, all
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that is required of teachers is that

they be

properly

trained

in

management and that they perform their managerial duties with warmth and
enthusiasm. ('Warmth' is one of the qualities for which researchers have
been able to provide 'behavioural indicators,.59)

How does the generic notion of effectiveness come into play in the FPMS?

•

Here's an example of a 'general principle of effective teaching' drawn
from the domain 'Presentation of Subject Matter' :
If

concepts are taught by providing definitions, examples and

non-examples,

and

by

identifying

criterial

attributes,

students are more likely to acquire complex concepts

then

than if

taught in other ways.60

•

There are two false assumptions here: first, that concepts can be taught
in isolation from one another and, second, that the procedure for teaching
concepts is subject-neutral.

Concepts belong in webs and they cannot

intelligibly be detached from them.
of a conceptual web in physics;

Mass, energy and momentum are part
understanding one of these concepts

involves understanding the others and the relationship between them.

Or

consider an example from mathematics - could one properly be said to

•

understand addition without also understanding subtraction?

One of the results of assuming that concepts can be taught in isolation
from one another is the belief that the procedure for teaching concepts is
subject-neutral.

Consider just one example which shows that the teaching

of concepts, like the teaching of anything else, is subject-dependent.

•

Colour is a concept with a place in both art and physics.
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•

the concept of colour in art is quite a different matter from introducing
the concept of colour in physics.

In art the teacher's central task is to

get the students to look at colour in artworks and in the world, to see
the relationships between colour and form and texture and line, and to use
colour in expressive and meaningful ways.

•

Not so for the physics teacher.

The 'principle' for teaching concepts is deeply flawed.
principle at all?

Or is it meant to be a rule?

But is it a

The hypothetical form

used throughout the six domains suggests that the 'principles' are not
intended as prescriptive or regulative rules.

In addition, the authors

insist that teachers are not to be evaluated on the grounds of whether or
not they teach according to the 'principles'.

Yet an examination of the

various documents reveals a contradiction between what is said about the

•

'principles' and the ways in which the FPMS is to be implemented.

Also,

although the authors maintain that the system is primarily concerned with
observation and description, rather than with evaluation and prescription,
there can be little doubt that the FPMS prescribes a particular approach
and evaluates teachers accordingly.

Firstly, despite their expressed wariness about offering prescriptions in

•

areas where research

findings

are

inconclusive,

acknowledge that the whole scheme of domains,

the authors fail to

'concepts', 'behavioural

indicators', and 'teaching principles' is prescriptive.

Their mistake is

twofold: they assume that the scheme provides a neutral description of
teaching, which it does noti and they assume that a neutral description is
possible, which it is not.

•

others.

The scheme excludes some views and entrenches

The approved view is one which grants objective status only to
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•

those 'concepts' which have been 'derived from' and are 'supported by'
empirical research in the process-product research tradition - a tradition
which

attends

only

to

those

phenomena

which

are

accessible

to

quantification.

Secondly, while the instructions for use of the 'Surranati
ve Observation

•

Instrument' (SOl) explicitly rule out evaluation, implicitly they require
it.

The Manual

for Coding

Teacher

Performance

on

the

Summative

Observation Instrument describes the SOl as follows:

The 'surnrnativeinstrument

is an

observation

performance as it occurs in the classroom.

tool

for

coding

It is systematic and

non-evaluative if the observer is trained to recognise the teacher

•

behaviours listed on the instrument and to record them in the
appropriate spaces.

The only judgement required of the observer

is at the level of whether a particular teacher behaviour fits an
item on the instrument.

It does not require that observer to
61
judge whether the behaviour is effective or ineffective.

There are several problems here.

•

One

is the false assumption that

observation is possible in the absence of judgement of some kind. Another
is the restriction of the observer's task to recognising and recording
listed 'behaviours' - a restriction which is an insult to teachers and
observers alike.

Under these conditions, a teacher's pedagogically sound

actions will be ignored unless they happen to be manifested as one or more
of the listed 'behaviours'.

•

And a responsive observer's inclination to

ask teachers why they do what they do in different circumstances will be
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ruled out of court.
is

According to the FPMS, the business

not to understand

or to judge the quality

simply to observe and record - neutrally
behaviours.

•

of teachers'

the

SOl indicates

Observers are required

to mark-off

, Effecti ve Indicators'

and 'Ineffecti

lesson or period of observation,

that

teacher

its

purpose

'behaviours'

'behaviours'

system

of

of the SOl does not
evaluation

and

label

control

is

evaluative.

in two columns:
At the end of the

recorded

are counted to give a summary of the teacher's
1985 edition

but

- prespecified
62
here untenable , but

ve Indicators'.

the

actions

and objectively

Not only is the notion of objectivity

the very design of

of the observer

in each colurm

performance.

the two columns,

masquerading

as

it

an

While the
remains

a

observation

instrument.

•

In short,
practice

the authors
is by counting

of pedagogical

'behaviours'

knowledge a teacher

conceptions

of

inimical

fluent

to

of FPMSassume that

way to

in order to establish
has at

knowledge and action
practice.

the

her disposal.

implied

Yet fluency

-

in

this

judge excellent
how many bits
The atomistic
assumption

are

an informed and attuned

fluency - is surely one of the marks of excellence

•
•
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Chapter Six

ERJI'ETICS,

•

INrENl'IOOALITY

AND LUCK

Both the cult of efficiency and the teacher-effectiveness movement dilute
teachers I agency.

The former does so in the extent and manner of its

control over teachers and their work.

The latter does so in its methods

of evaluation and in its reliance upon a research tradition which rejects
the concern with intentionality (and, thus, agency) as unscientific. Both
may be seen as projects in either luck-exclusion or luck-diminishment and

•

both are threatening to a flourishing teaching practice.
how too great a concern with

luck-diminishment,

Both illustrate

rationally motivated

though it is, may threaten the very goods it means to protect.

To grant

full recognition

teaching

to teachers as agents

would

be

to

leave

dangerously open to luck in its causal, consequential, circumstantial and
constitutive dimensions; yet to dilute agency is to dilute responsibility
and so to undermine the conditions under which excellent practice is

•

possible.

In this chapter I eXillninethe erotetic theory of Macmillan and Garrison, a
theory

based

in logic which

attempts

to give

full

credit

to the

intentional nature of teaching, and thus to the agency of teachers,
without forfeiting empirical rigour in research on teaching.l

•
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Teaching is intentional in two senses: firstly, in the sense that teaching
is an intentional action and, secondly, in the sense that it is concerned
with pupils

I

beliefs, desires, fears, purposes and other mental states
Teachers I own

which are directed at some or other intentional object.

beliefs are, of course, part of the second sense and they are central to
how and what teachers teach.

•

The philosophically interesting question of

how, if at all, the two kinds of intentionality are related is one
t1acmillan and Garrison conveniently choose to duck.

In my critical

discussion of the erotetic theory, I assume Searlels view on the matter.
On his account, the two kinds of

intentionality are not only close

relatives but are explicable in the same terms.2 Where necessary, I shall
spell out the nature of the relationship in the course of discussion.

•

Let me turn now to the details of Macmillan and Garrison s theory of
I

teaching.

Theirs is a formal rather than a substantive theory, which they

codify by erotetic logic, that is, the logic of questions.

The theory

thus makes no direct claims about what should be taught or how.

It does,

however, purport to carry the weight of logical necessity in the criteria
it provides for successful teaching and in delineating a direction for
research which is both sound and fruitful.

•

They offer their central

thesis as a rigorous characterisation of the sine qua non of teaching: lIt
is the intention of teaching acts to answer the questions the auditor
(student)

epistemologically

ought

to

ask,

given

his

intellectual

predicament with regard to the subject matter. 13

Do Macmillan and Garrison provide an adequate theory of teaching?

•

For

present purposes, there are two pivotal questions concerning the adequacy
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of the erotetic theory: (i) To what extent and in what ways does it
attempt to protect practice from luck?

(ii) What, if anything, does it

add to our understanding of the conditions for a flourishing practice?

Of

course, there are other criteria of adequacy4 and other questions to be
addressed.

All which will concern us here pivot upon these two.

Before

addressing any of them, it is necessary to get a proper grip on the

•

theory.

Initially I shall proceed by way of example.
interrogative

characterisation

of

the

Since the theory turns on an

teaching

intention,

a

useful

procedure for unpacking its details and implications is via an account of
what would be involved in explicitly acting on an erotetically conceived
intention.

•

It is thus appropriate to begin with examples in which the

question-answering intention is explicitly acted upon.

Whether or not

teachers actually do act in this way is beside the point.

ERC1I'El'ICS

IN WE

CLASSRCXX.ë

Imagine a teacher, Ms E, who is committed to the erotetic model.

Ms E is

a primary history teacher in the new South Africa, where one of the aims

•

of the history curriculum is to give pupils an understanding of the
policies and practices of the old apartheid system.

Given her erotetic

commitments and the requirements of the syllabus, her main
intention in a particular unit of lessons is as follows:

teaching

To answer the

questions students epistemologically ought to ask about the Influx Control
Laws, given their intellectual predicaments with regard to the subject.

•

This intention could be what Searle calls a prior
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•

explicit

and previously formulated

teaching aim) or it could be an

intention-in-action_(ie an implicit teaching aim).6

For the purposes of

analysis I shall take it as a prior intention.

Formally speaking, Ms E's intention will be fulfilled if and only if,
acting on this intention and not accidentally or on any other intention,

•

she answers the epistemologically proper questions.

In fulfilling the

intention, she also fulfils the formal success criterion for teaching and,
strictly, she is not succesful unless she fulfils the intention.

In

short, satisfying her erotetically conceived teaching intention is both a
necessary and a sufficient condition for teaching success, where success
is strictly and formally defined.

To see the force of this formal success

condition and its limitations, we need to do a little unpacking.

•

The

notion of the epistemological ought needs clarifying, as do the conditions
of answerhood and the relationship between having an intention, acting on
the intention, and fulfilling the intention acted upon.

The epistemological ought, as I understand it, has multiple determinants.
Which questions Ms E's students epistemologically ought to ask depends,
firstly, upon their present

•

state of knowledge regarding

the Influx

Control Laws and upon their present level of conceptual understanding;
secondly, upon the facts pertaining to the passing and implementation of
the Laws; and thirdly, upon the fact that Ms E is teaching history and
not, say, Psychology or Astrology.7
which I reserve for discussion later.

There are additional considerations
For the present analysis, the three

I have listed are the crucial ones: the intellectual predicaments of the

•

students, the facts pertaining to the topic to be studied and, perhaps in
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•

a more limited way, the discipline within which the topic is located for
the purposes of study.

Consider some examples of questions which fail to satisfy the demands of
the epistemological ought.

The epistemological integrity of Ms E's lesson

would be suspect if she based it on any of the following questions: (i) To

•

what extent did the Influx Control Laws under Apartheid serve to keep the
means of production in the hands of the white minority? (ii) Why did the
government

of

the

time

English-speaking whites?

want

to

prevent

the

urbanisátion

of

(iii) What were the star signs of the people who

formulated the Influx Control laws?

What's

•

wrong

with

these

questions?

While

question

(i) is entirely

appropriate to the subject matter and one we might expect a high school
pupil or university student to ask, it surely fails to take account of the
intellectual predicaments of a primary school child with, perhaps, only a
smattering of historical knowledge and a limited repertoire of historical.
concepts.

Oversimplifying somewhat for the purposes of argument, we can

say that question (ii) is based on a false presupposition for the Influx
Control Laws under Apartheid were not intended to control the city-bound

•

movements of English-speaking whites, but of city-bound blacks.

If

a

student actually did ask this question, part of the teacher's task would
be

to correct the pres~pposition or at least provide the background for an

understanding of the issues.

If the teacher herself planned a lesson on

the assumption that this was a proper question to ask, there would be some
reason to challenge her competence as a history teacher.

•

(Although, of

course, she could rebut the challenge by supplying evidence which proved
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•

her to be a careful and informed historian.)
absurd.

Question (iii) is obviously

Still, there are circumstances in which a question like this

might not be so absurd.

For example, in cases where historical persons

did indeed base their policy decisions on astrological considerations.

We have looked at the requirements for epistemologically proper questions.

•

Consider now the conditions of answerhood.
satisfy

the

syntactic

and

semantic

Logically, an answer has to
demands

the

of

question;

epistemologically, an answer has to satisfy the intellectual predicament
of the questioner.
discloses

the

Hintikka's analysis of information-seeking questions
details of this epistemological requirement.8 An

information-seeking question consists of an imperative operator and an
epistemic desideratum of the form 'Bring it about that

•

,I

know ...'

Thus,

for example, the question 'What is the time?' is analysed as a demand or
request to 'Bring it about that I know what time it is'.

Some erotetic

logicians have suggested that the demand be read as 'Tell me truly ...'9
For the purposes of analysing teaching, this will not do because it allows
the teacher's response to be unresponsive to the intellectual predicaments
of her students.

A truth told is not necessarily a truth grasped.

The

erotetic analysis of teaching holds the teacher responsible both to the

•

intellectual predicaments of her students and to the truth conditions of
her subject.

Let me apply these general points to the example.

Assume that Ms E

decides to focus her lesson on the question 'Why did the government of
that time make laws which forced so many black women and children to live

•

far away from their husbands and fathers?'
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•
question meets the criteria of the epistemological ought.

On an erotetic

analysis, she will have fulfilled her intention to answer the question if
and only if (i) she satisfies the syntactic and semantic demands of the
question and (ii) she brings about the knowledge demanded by her putative
questioners.
method.

•

The epistemological

ought does not dictate pedagogical

How Ms E brings about the required knowledge is her choice so

long as she does so in accordance with the syntactic and semantic demands
of the question.

There are a number of ways in which she could do this.

To mention just a few:

She could ask the question explicitly and then

proceed to answer it, she could tell a story to answer an implied but
unstated question, she could even design a board game to bring her
students to an understanding of the issues while they play.

•

Any of these approaches could fail in either of two ways - by failing to
satisfy the semantic and syntactic demands of the question and by failing
to bring about the requisite knowledge.

If

she fails on either or both

counts, she fails to answer the epistemologically proper question and so
also fails to teach what she intended to teach.

A strict application of

the formal success criterion for teaching requires that, on these grounds
alone, we dismiss her lesson as a failure.

•

Yet to do so would be to

ignore the fact that teaching, like other complex activities, has degrees
and categories of failure and success.

In judging teaching, it is as

important to pay attention to what a teacher does and why as it is to pay
attention to the outcome of her teaching.

Among other things, we need to distinguish between well-intentioned and

•

ill-intentioned teaching and between acting on an intention and fUlfilling
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the intention acted upon (or, if you like, between trying and succeeding).
In the category of acting on an intention (regardless of whether or not
the intention is fulfilled) we can distinguish between (i) cases in which
a teacher acts sincerely and intelligently on a sound intention or aim,
(ii) cases in which a teacher acts sincerely but unintelligently on an
equally sound intention, and (iii) cases in which we have good reason to

•

suspect the sincerity of a teacher's claim to be acting on some or other
specified intention. Here I shall attend only to the distinction between
well-intentioned and ill-intentioned teaching.

Wi thin

the

framework

ill-intentioned

any

of

the

teaching

erotetic
in

epistemologically improper question.

•

which

model,
a

I

would

teacher

class

as

addressed

an

Earlier I listed three questions

which would be epistemologically improper in the context of Ms E's history
lesson. While we would have reason to judge her lesson as ill-intentioned
if she chose to address anyone

of these as her central teaching question,

some choices would result in more

seriously defective teaching than

others.

Suppose, for instance, that she chooses as her central teaching question

•

one which was conceptually too advanced for her students and thus not
responsive

to their intellectual predicaments.

If she persists

in

addressing the question in precisely the terms in which she had formulated
it during her planning, Ms E's lesson would indeed be a failure - a
failure both in conception and in implementation.

However if,

as we

expect from a competent teacher, Ms E pays attention to her students'

•

responses (especially to their expressions of non-comprehension) and to
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•
their

actual

questions,

she could perhaps

knowledge demanded by the
originally

planned

questions

•

to

conceptually

address.

answering

them to tackle

With the right

kind of preparatory

question

indeed be one Ms E' students

ask.

could

To condemn her teaching

bloody-minded,

no matter

about the

more advanced question

In

she would be preparing

succeed in bringing

discussion,

under these

how defective

her

students'

actual

the more advanced one.
the conceptually

epistemologically

circumstances
her

she had

initial

advanced
ought to

would simply be

conception

of

the

question

one

'Why did

the

white women from moving to

the

lesson.

Suppose, instead,

that

Ms E chooses as her central

which was based on a false

presupposition;

government of the time want to prevent

•

She cannot,

cities?'
question.

A proper

students

logically,

answer requires

was so since

bringing

•

intention

she bring

to

it

it

She cannot bring it

answer this

about

was not so. No matter

about that

what beliefs

about or with what aplomb she does so, she will

knowledge demand of her putative

questioners.

realise

is

that

that

her

her presupposition

false,

they

she succeeds

in

not have met the

Unless she herself
the lesson

know why

cannot

comes to

get off

the

question

one

ground.

Finally,

suppose that

Ms E chooses

which belonged more properly
than to the discourse

•

that

her

example:

know why the government of the time wished to prevent white women

from moving to the cities.
this

satisfy

for

teaching

conditions

of

to the

of history.

satisfaction

for

as her focal
discourse

teaching

of astrology

Suppose, further,
answering

the
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•

succeeded in bringing it about that her students knew, say, the positions
of the different constellations in the southern hemisphere at the time
In this case we might be

when the Influx Control Laws were passed.

prepared to say that her teaching was successful, but a good history
lesson it is not. At least, not on the face of it.IO

•

From these examples it should be

clear that the erotetic theory of

teaching has a wealth of practical applications.

If a teacher explicitly

conceives

questions

of

her

task

as

answering

the

her

pupils

epistemologically ought to ask, she has a simple but rich formal principle
to guide her planning and teaching.

The same principle serves as a

criterion for evaluation, for detecting the successes and failures of
teaching.

•

It is a principle that holds teachers responsible both to their

pupils and to the subject, either one or the other of which has so often
been ignored in other theories of teaching.

A teacher fails in her

responsibility to her pupils when she acts in ignorance or in defiance of
their intellectual predicaments.

She fails in her responsibility to the

subject when the answers she gives are false or misleading and when she
misconstrues the kinds of questions which are epistemologically proper to
the subject concerned.

•

EROTETICS,

DIALCX;ICAL GA..lJlES AND LUCK-DIMINISHMENl'

Because the erotetic theory is a formal and not a substantive theory of
teaching, it prescribes neither what should be taught nor how.

It

thus

leaves teachers with a wide area for choice, an area which is constrained

•

only by the definitive ends of teaching itself. Or so it may seem on the
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•
account which I have given so far.

A more detailed and critical account

yields a rather different picture.

I begin this more detailed account by

looking at some implications of the erotetic theory for what should be
taught and how.

While the epistemological ought determines a teacher's proper choices

•

within a given subject, it cannot

be

the sole or

even

the major

determining factor of which subjects should be included in the curriculum.
Where teaching occurs within the institutional setting of a school,
considerations other than the purely logical or epistemological shape
curriculum choices.

In any case, there are competing conceptions about

the nature of different subjects and these, too, restrict the area of play
of the epistemological ought within subjects.

•

We can well imagine a

situation in which a teacher and her evaluator are at odds about which of
the many possible questions ought to be addressed, given the pupils
intellectual predicaments regarding

some

subject matter.

conceptions of the nature of a discipline and what

Different

constitutes

an

understanding of it are among the primary reasons for such disagreement. A
teacher who takes a constructivist view of mathematical understanding, for
instance, may choose rather different pedagogical questions from one who

•

takes a formalist view.

The fact that the erotetic theory fails to provide principles for deciding
between competing conceptions of knowledge and
surprising in a formal theory of teaching.

understanding

is not

What it does provide is a

rigorous framework for identifying and discussing conflicting views about

•

what should be taught to whom and when.
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•

What about methods and styles of teaching?

Given some particular subject

matter, some particular conception of it and the pupils' intellectual
predicaments with regard to it, there is are limits to the number and
kinds of questions which are epistemologically proper and to the ways in
which the questions may be answered.

But there is considerable room

within these limits for different styles and methods.

•

Whether a teacher

proceeds by posing and answering questions explicitly or by setting up
tasks in which the pupils discover the answers for themselves does not
matter - unless, of course, it can be shown that children come to know
better in some ways than in others.

While the erotetic thesis on its own implies a wide and open field for the
practice of teaching, Macmillan and Garrison do not stop there. Their

•

theory involves more than an erotetic analysis of the definitive teaching
intention.

In its treatment of problems regarding the planning

and

implementation of teaching (and related research problems), it draws on
deductive heuristics and game theory - in particular, Hintikka's theory of
dialogical games.ll

Hintikka's dialogical game theory plays an important

part in determining formal strategic possibilities available to teachers.
How far does it restrict the field of play?

•

The range of options open in dialogical strategy is both vast and complex.
Whereas this may be daunting to policy-makers, administrators, researchers
and teachers who prefer the safety of a few tightly circumscribed options,
Macmillan

and

Garrison

recognise

that

'only this

kind

of

logical

complexity could hope to provide the sort of flexibility necessary if we

•
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•

are to come to grips with the uniqueness and the intricate intentionality
of classroom discourse,.12

Despite their openness to complexity and acknowledgement of the unique and
intricate ways

in which

intentionality

comes

into play

in classroom

discourse, Macmillan and Garrison also appear to be concerned, implicitly

•

at least, with diminishing luck in teaching.

And why not?

If

luck is

allowed to reign supreme, there can be neither excellent nor accountable
practice.

'Vfuatis pertinent to my overriding argument, however, is not

the implicit presence of a luck-diminishment project in their theory, but
the nature of the project.

At the risk of caricature or, worse, an attack on strawmen, let me begin

•

with too simple and possibly too strong a set of claims, which I shall
temper once we have a clear case before us.
luck-diminishment,

Like many other projects in

the erotetic theory appears to take measurement

as

foremost among the technai. The juncture at which measurement comes into
play is in determining the optimal dialogical strategies for teachers to
adopt in different teaching situations.

Dialogical strategy is determined

by the 'costs' and 'payoffs' of various possible dialogical moves.

•

The

optimal strategy in any teaching situation is one which minimises costs
and maximises payoffs.13

Because game theory is mathematically rigorous,

'the consequences of some of the maneuvers in dialogical strategy may be
ca 1cu 1a t ed· m advance ,14
.
strategies

only

0 f course, the erot.eti.c game sets optimal

theoretically.

The

best

strategy

in

any

given

application, Macmillan and Garrison argue, requires empirical research to

•

determine' (1) the real cost of various moves, (2) the actual payoffs, (3)
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•

the true transition probabilities' .15 What this suggests is that once the
required research has been done, all that is necessary for successful
teaching is a simple weighing of costs and payoffs within the framework of
the game.

Let us call this the strong luck-diminishment project.

Part of

its strength lies in the fact that the erotetic-dialogical game itself
endures across time and place, for it is governed only by the laws of

•

' w h'lCh are unlversa
'
1 .16
1OglC

Simple weighing is central to the strong luck-diminishment project.

Since

it comes up again in Chapter Nine in contrast to strong evaluation, which
I argue is a primary condition for a flourishing practice, I shall do no
more here than outline some features of simple-weighing pertinent

to

luck-diminishment.

•

The idea of simple-weighing has four constituent claims: the claim of
metricity, the claim of singleness, the claim of consequentialism and the
1,
calm

f

0

"
,
17
maxlmlsatlon.

In any situation calling for choice, there is

some single value at stake. A rational chooser weighs the alternative
courses of action against some measure of the relevant value and chooses
the course of action which will produce the best consequences, those in

•

which the value at stake is maximised at minimum cost.

What we have here

is an instrumentalist view of practical rationality offering considerable
protection against luck.

It is a technë of practical reasoning designed

to meet Socrates' requirements in The protagoras.18

A teacher teaching by the rules of the erotetic-dialogical game, choosing

•

her moves according to the dictum of minimising costs and maximising

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

142

•
payoffs, would appear to be
consequential

luck.

While

in a very
simple

strong position

weighing

could

to
not

exclude
exclude

circumstantial and constitutive luck from teaching, it could diminish the
possibili ties for these dimensions of luck.

For instance, a reliable

procedure of simple weighing could save a teacher from misjudging, on the
basis of her emotions or some other subjective means, the relative costs

•

and payoffs of a particular pedagogical strategy.

The attractions of

simple weighing are obvious and powerful, so powerful that a proponent
might ask: can non-metric choice really be rational?

If

a teacher

deciding between several possible strategies does not choose to maximise
some single value, how can she rationally compare the different courses of
action open to her? Choice without a common measure is simply arbitrary,
a piece of guess-work which may - if luck prevails - tum

•

best.

out for the

If there is some neat objective way of calculating consequences on

the basis of appropriate empirical information, why choose by messier and
unreliable means?

So the proponent of simple weighing

will argue.

Nevertheless, simple weighing is not the route to a flourishing practice
of teaching.

It is not, because real life practice just is not like this.

As I shall show - very briefly in this chapter and in greater detail in
the next two chapters - the particularities of practice present teachers

•

with deep cognitive uncertainties which simple weighing cannot resolve.

But is simple weighing a necessary part of the erotetic theory?

Is the

theory committed - as it may appear to be on the description I have given
so far - to a strong luck-diminishment project?

To answer these and

related questions, let me sketch the details of the dialogical game.

•

An

analysis will show that erotetic theory is open on the question of simple
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weighing:

it permits but does not dictate a strong luck-diminishment

project.

The dialogical teaching game has two players, T (the teacher) and S (the
student), each of whom has a store of information in the form of a list of
assertive sentences.

•

In addition there is a separate store of information

M (subject matter), broadly understood as 'the store of all knowledge
available within the culture at large,.19

In an ideal teaching situation,

the game is co-operative rather than competitive, for Sand

T have a

common goal: to answer the questions which ~. epistemologically ought to
ask, given his or her intellectual predicaments with regarding
subject matter.

Each player has a number of possible moves, some more

costly than others.20

•

some

For example:

(i) T can make an assertive statement to S with the intention of
answering a question set by the epistemological ought in relation to a
subset of M;
(ii) T can specify a subset of M for S to study (assigned reading,
computer assisted instruction, and the like);
(iii) T may ask S a question with the intention of diagnosing S's
intellectual predicaments regarding some subset of M;

•

(iv) S may ask T a question so prompting T to make an assertive move;
(v) S can perform a step of deduction from information already acquired
and so add to his store of sentences;
(vi) T can obtain information from M.

Although move (i) is relatively inexpensive, its payoffs are limited

•

insofar as the information conveyed by T will not always be 'encoded' by
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•

S.

Or to put the point

result

in learning.

in ordinary

Ideally

in a co-operative

game, payoffs

and T are calculated

on the basis of the 'total

list

Wemight say that this constitutes

in the end,.21

or metric against which different

•

language: teaching does not always

In real

life,

of course, other

play; for instance,

strategies

information content of

are to be weighed.

elements may introduce

less

co-operative

in cases where the teacher is rewarded and the pupils
do not perceive the rewards as rewards.

and

out

discouraged

SIS

the commonmeasure

are not, or at least
Garrison

for both S

point

that

under

such

from making the most effective

circumstances,
strategic

Macmillan
S

will

be

moves available,

normally moves of type (iv) and (v).

•

There are several other reasons, not mentioned by the authors, why the ideal
procedure for calculating
In the

first

place,

players

and not all

payoffs is misleading in real teaching situations.

classrocm teaching

usually

involves

nore

rrembers of the group S begin with the

sentences, even within some subject area narrowly defined.

than

two

same set

of

This has to do

with a matter which Macmillan and Garrison themselves claim as central
their

•

theory

states

intentionali ty.

Intellectual

which occur within a network of other

context of beliefs,

desires,

hopes, fears,

what searle22

occurs against

pre-intentional

knowhowwhich provides a set

share,
of

kinds of intentionality

our

intentional

calls

states,

within

and the like.
the

a

The

Background, the

Now while all

make-up, certain

pre-intentional

intentional

of enabling conditions

to function.

in virtue of our human biological

Background, some of

predicaments are

expectations,

network itself

particular

•

-

to

for

of us

deep dimensions

knowhowcomes from our
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•
membership in particular societies and communities.

Members of any

classroom group S do not all start on an equal footing.
varying degrees of overlap and disjuncture

between

There will be

their respective

intentional networks and pre-intentional backgrounds.

•

These observations about real life practice might prompt us to dismiss
erotetic theory, and especially dialogical game theory, as not fitting the
phenomena it is meant to explain.

Less politely: erotetic theory lies.

The authors would not disagree, although they would refute the conclusion
that their theoLl{ is therefore untenable.

Abstractions distort the phenomena they are intended to

theories lie.
rationalize.

Garrison writes: IAlI idealised

Nevertheless, if we are to learn from experience and escape
23

the tyranny of the moment we must abstract. I

•

counts:

He is right - on both

abstractions do distort, yet we must abstract

recognise new instances as instances of familiar cases.

in order

to

Abstraction helps

to provide us with the systematic grasp that is necessary if we are not to
approach new situations blindly dependent Ion what happens I.24
our capacity

for abstraction

is primary

among

our

defences

In short,
against

luck-supremacy.

•

Are these considerations enough to exonerate erotetic theory from the
criticisms I have levelled against it?

I started my critical account of

the dialogical teaching game with a claim that erotetic theory is open on
the question of simple weighing: it permits but does not dictate a strong
luck-diminishment project.

Two points can now be made in support of the

claim.

•
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•
Firstly,

the

insights of

dialogical game theory.

erotectic
The

theory

are

not

formal characterisation

dependent

upon

of teaching as

answering the questions students epistemologically ought to ask does not
necessitate either a game theoretical strategy or a commitment to simple
weighing.

In the final chapters of this thesis I use the erotetic

characterisation to develop an account of flourishing practice and its

•

conditions.

There I argue that strong evaluation, as opposed to simple

weighing, is a primary condition for the practice of teaching to flourish.

Secondly, while the dialogical teaching game has many of the trappings of
an instrumental account of practical rationality (including an apparent
commitment to simple weighing), it could be read differently and more
charitably.

•

Suppose we regard

it neither as a description

of good

teaching strategy nor as a set of prescriptive rules and procedures to be
followed by teachers in deciding on the best strategy to accomplish some
pre-specified teaching intention.
model of some sort.

Suppose, instead, we regard it as a

What sort is, of course, crucial.

The nature of

models and their place in theory is a controversial issue with a long
history in the philosophy of science.25

In suggesting that the dialogical

teaching game be regarded as a model, I am suggesting little more than

•

regarding it as an heuristic device for bringing into sharp focus two
primary aspects of teaching: the central relationship of any teaching
situation (ie between teacher and pupil) and some central concerns which
corne into play in a teacher's deliberations about how to act in accordance
with the demands of the epistemological ought.

Viewed in this light, the

dialogical teaching game demonstrates a number of truths about teaching

•

and the conditions under which it may be judged competent or incompetent.
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It is true, for instance, that neither teachers nor learners come to a
teaching situation empty-handed

- or empty-headed, to use a metaphor

which captures more firmly the intentionality of teaching and learning. It
is true, too, that while neither comes with an empty hand, neither comes
with a completely full hand either and on occasion both must depend upon
other sources.

•

While these truths may be obvious, they'are not trivial.

Where a teacher is entirely mistaken about what the pupils know or about
how they understand the central concepts in an area of knowledge, she is
not

in a position to respond

epistemological ought.

appropriately

to

the

demands

of

the

It is also true that while there may be many ways

to accomplish the same end, some ways are less costly (in terms of time,
energy, materials or anguish) than others.

To give just one example: If

there is only a week of teaching left before a final examination and the

•

teacher has not yet taught all the work to be examined, it is not only
short-sighted but also irresponsible to choose an approach which puts the
pupils at risk of failure even if, in the long run, such an approach might
have led to a deeper understanding of a key set of concepts.

But, we might argue, even if the dialogical teaching game is interpreted
as an heuristic model for thinking

•

about

some central

features

of

teaching, does it not still imply that simple weighing is the procedure
for considering competing concerns and selecting appropriate courses of
action?

Certainly the language of cost effectiveness

supports

this

reading, as does the claim that payoffs are calculated on the basis of the
'total information content' of the student's list of statements by the end
of the game.

•

Put this way, teaching is measured against a single metric -

one of the distinguishing marks of simple weighing .
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•

We

should

not

forget,

however,

that

Macmillan

and

Garrison

also

characterise the dialogical teaching game as one whose end is to answer
the

questions

students epistemologically

ought

to ask,

intellectual predicaments regarding the subject matter.
this way makes no necessary contract with simple weighing.
characterisation of the definitive ends or

•

telos of

given

their

To describe it
It is a formal
teaching, with

considerable room for debate concerning such substantive issues as to how
the ends may be pursued and how a teacher's partial fulfilment of them may
best be judged.

In the introduction to this chapter I specified two pivotal questions:
(i)To what extent and in what ways does erotetic theory attempt to protect
practice from luck; and (ii) What, if anything, does it add to our

•

understanding of the conditions for a flourishing practice?

I have

addressed the first question at some length in this chapter, the second I
pick up in Chapter Nine.

Suffice it to say here that if erotetic theory

is read as inplying an instrumental account of pedagogical reasoning in
which sinple weighing is the primary deliberative procedure for excluding
luck, then I think it can add little to our understanding of flourishing
practice.

However, as I have argued, it need not be read in this way.

•
•
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Chapter Seven

WISE PRJ\Cl'ICE:

•
In 1987 The Harvard Educational Review carried an important debate on the
reform of teaching and teacher education in the USA.l

It was important

not only because it addressed issues of immediate concern to people
involved in the new reform movement2

•

- and those critical of it - but

also because it raised issues of perennial and universal concern for the
practice of teaching: those central epistemological and moral questions
which call for reconsideration whenever a practice is in crisis, whenever
it appears not to be fulfilling its characteristic ends, and whenever it
appears to have lost sight of its appropriate goods and standards.

The

two contestants were, and still are, influential figures in educational
circles: Lee Shulman,. known for his wide-ranging work on knowledge in

•

teaching3, and Hugh Sockett, known for his work on teaching as a
.
4
pro f eSSlon.
Like Trevino and Niklaus, the examples of excellent golfers
which they cite in their interchange about the bearing of context on
excellent and wise practice, Shulman and Sockett are themselves examples
of

excellent practitioners

in their

fields.

Like

other

practitioners, they too make mistakes - sometimes serious ones.

•
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•

In this chapter I look at both strengths and weaknesses in their views and
show that, in the end, they need not be in opposition.

I shall argue that

nearly all the important points at issue between them can be addressed
fruitfully and rigorously through an Aristotelian account of practical
reasoning.

I shall argue, too, that their debate can be characterised as

one about the extent to which teaching can and should be made safe from

•

luck or contingency.

It is also a debate - and this is a claim related to

my previous one - atout which conception of techné is appropriate for
protecting teaching from luck.

The fact that the two contestants do not

themselves use the terms 'luck' and
procedure.

'technë' does not discredit this

If the procedure yields a perspicuous account of the points at

issue, and especially if the account is true to the phenomena of teaching,
it will have accomplished its purpose.

•

AN EPIS'I'EM)LOGY OF PRAcrlCE:

scx:::KE:rI'1 S POSITlOO

For the sake of the argument, it is expedient to start not with the
protagonist, Shulman, but with the antagonist, Sockett.

This is because

Sockett's criteria for judging Shulman's proposal can also be applied
generally to any intellectual strategy for improving the practice

•

teaching.

of

Thus, if the criteria are sound, they can be used to judge

Sockett's own position as well.

Sockett argues that Shulman's intellectual strategy for the improvement of
teaching is flawed in three respects: first, in stressing the content of
teaching at the expense of its context; second, in the poverty of its

•

descriptive

language which fails to capture the moral
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•
teaching; and third, in its account of the relationship between reason and
action in teaching.5

Two questions are pertinent here.

Does Sockett

offer appropriate criteria for a sound intellectual strategy for improving
teaching?

If

so, is he justified in his claim that Shulman's strategy

fails to meet these criteria?

•

I shall answer 'Yes' to the first question

and 'Not altogether' to the second.

These short answers set the programme

for the arguments in this section of the chapter.

It should not be

forgotten, however, that the arguments are advanced in the context of a
larger argument about the extent to which it is possible and proper to
protect the practice of teaching from luck.

The three criteria which Sockett lists are not exhaustive.

•

mean them to be.

Nor does he

In elaborating his criticisms of Shulman, he implies a

number of further criteria for a sound strategy for improving the practice
of teaching.

And in a later paper6 he offers a more comprehensive listing

as part of a project to articulate and defend a view of professionalism
which, he contends, is a necessary condition for the
practice.

improvement of

To improve our practice we (that is, the members of the

educational community - both classroom practitioners and the researchers

•

and theorists whom Sockett calls 'intellectuals') should regard profession
not as a status but as an aspiration or ideal towards which our work is
aimed.

What does this involve?

Four things: an ideal of service, an

epistemology of practice, a code of ethics and a professional community.
The second of these is most pertinent to Sockett's criticisms of Shulman's
stragegy.

Thus the focus of discussion in this chapter will be the notion

of an epistemology of practice.

•
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•
In his later paper, which is not explicitly directed against Shulman,
Sockett lists six criteria for an epistemology of practice.7

I shall add

these to the three already listed, with this caveat: the two lists are not
disjoint sets. The six criteria are:

(i) An adequate epistemology of teaching practice should contain a view

•

of truth and meaning.

Unless it does, it cannot count as an

epistemology - a theory of knowledge.
(ii) Since

it is an epistemology of practice, its scope should be

sufficiently broad to take in all crucial aspects of practice.

In

addition, it should 'find its primary reference point in action,.8
(iii) Its account of rationality must be capable of articulating the
variety of ways in which reason and'action are related in teaching.

•

.• 9
Per hoc reasoning ( or what Schon calls reflection-in-action) is

crucial to teaching; as is tacit knowledge.

An account of rational

action which ignores or underplays these is inadequate.

So, too, is

an instrumental account, which assumes that deliberation in teaching
is restricted to selecting the best means to predetermined ends.
(iv) A sound epistemology of practice must acknowledge that teaching is
an interpersonal and moral

•

enterprise which cannot properly be

described without a rich moral language.

But it is not only in

moral terms which an epistemology of practice requires a rich
language.
(v) It also

requires what

sockettlO

calls

a

common

language

of

description, justification and explanation. What this means will be
discussed later.

•

In the meantime, suffice it to mention that

Sockett cites the language of historians as an example.
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•
(vi) Finally,

an epistemology of practice

abandons 'the
the definite

scientific
article

view of objectivity,.ll

here is careless.

concept in the sciences,

•

cannot be adequate unless

issues

observation

is

determined

among theoretical

by theory

physicists.

Sockett's

an epistemology of teaching practice
intersubjectivity:

of

'It

certainly
point,

ali ve and well

of course,

an appropriate
to

crucial

•

How do these
cri ticisms

six

criteria

content

practical

at

from the

dimension of

•

to

complaint
clearly
above.

take
that

his

account

of

all

the

more or

which inform Sockett' s
There is

points

that

to a failure

of practice.

In

a clear
Shulman
in

ignoring

the
or

is what he has done - Shulman has
aspects

of

practice.

on an impoverished descriptive
the

account

.12

The complaint

important

of

that

fourth

and fifth

criteria

The
language
listed

the complaint about Shulman's account of the relationship

between reason and action

•

two sets.

indeed this

concerns a violation

cri terion

three

of practice'?

epistemology

Shulman relies

Finally,

the

intersubjective'

the expense of context

underplaying context - if
failed

to

of Shulman's 'epistemology

matching of elements
stresses

relate

is

understand

significance ... of having and making judgements which are
less well grounded; these may be called

of

as how, and how far,

requires

is

is a contested

Debate about the nature

objecti vi ty and about such related
is

Sockett' s use of

Objectivity

as elsewhere.

it

in teaching

in the extended list.

chapter,

it

also

criteria

for truth,

indicates

- at

indicates

a violation

But, as I shall
least

implicitly

meaning and intersubjectivity.
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•
If the interpretation I have given here is correct,

then Shulman's

epistemology of teaching practice stands accused of failing to meet every
one of Sockett's criteria for an adequate epistemology

of practice.

Whether the case against Shulman is justified depends on the force of
Sockett's criteria and on the accuracy of his complaints.

•

The Notion of an :EpistE!lOOlogy
of Practice

How forceful and comprehensive are Sockett's criteria?

Consider for a

start not the criteria themselves but the very notion of an epistemology
of practice.

Why an epistemology of practice?

The

term was

first

introduced into contemporary educational debate by Donald Schon in his
work on reflective practice. 13

•

Fenstermacher finds the notion odd:

To

speak of an epistemology of practice is to suggest a distinction between
this and other epistemologies.14

What are the grounds for the distinction

and does it do any useful work?

Epistemology, Fenstermacher reminds us,

is concerned with such critical concepts as evidence, reliable knowledge,
belief and - I would add - truth, objectivity and meaning.

Of course,

these are contested concepts about which philosophers have been haggling
for centuries.

•

It is old hat to those who have studied the history of

ideas that the accounts given of these concepts depend largely on whether
and to what extent the search for certainty is a driving force.

The

pertinent question for the present discussion is not whether there is
debate about truth, meaning, evidence and related concepts, but whether an
epistemology of practice is concerned with concepts other than these.

One

of Fenstermacher's criticisms of Schon is that he gives no indication of

•

what the critical concepts are in an epistemology of practice.
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•
is less reticent.

Most of the concepts we expect in an epistemology are

included in his criteria.

In addition he includess concepts more usually

associated with ethics, philosophy of action and philosophy of mind.

I want to suggest that both Sockett's call for an epistemology of practice
and Shulman's proposals for a knowledge-base be regarded as projects aimed

•

at a technë of teaching.

This does not pre~uppose

necessarily committed to a technicist view.

that either

is

Such a presupposition would

collapse a crucial distinction between technë as a formal concept and
techne as a substantive concept.

Following Nussbaum, in a passage which.I

have quoted previously, the former may be characterised thus:

Techne ...is a deliberate application of human intelligence to some

•

part of the world, yielding

some control over

tuchë; it is

concerned with the management of need and with prediction and
control concerning future contingencies.

The person who lives by

techné does not corne to each new experience without foresight or
resource.
ordering

He posseses some sort of systematic grasp, some way of
the subject matter,

that will take him to the new

situation well prepared, removed from blind dependence on what

•

happens.IS

Notice that while this way of characterising technë permits atechnicist
view, it does not require it.

Which kind of resource and foresight will

best prepare a practitioner for dealing with new situations is an open
question.

This is the sense in which I say we can distinguish between a

•
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formal and a substantive concept of techné.

A substantive concept leaves

few of the important questions open.

There is considerable evidence in the work of both Shulman and Sockett
that they are concerned to give an account of what is involved in a

•

systematic

grasp

of

the

requirements

of

excellent

and

accountable

practice.

Here are a few extracts which give the flavour of their

concerns and the differences between them.

For Sockett excellence is located within the moral domain:
When we begin to examine the practice of teaching, as the per-hoc
or reason-in-action, where ideals are instantiated and virtues are
displayed,

•

we

need accounts

of

how

professionals

think

in

action ...and we need sets of moral standards which appear in our
teaching acts.

As we begin to understand it ourselves, we can

then explain it to the public so they can evaluate our moral
quality as practitioners within which our technical ability is
10cated.16 (Original emphasis)

For Shulman, competent performance is a prerequisite for morality

•

teaching:
I fear that his (SockettiS) conception of a teaching profession
will yield a company of virtuous souls without the capacity to
serve those who depend on their services.

I can think of no one

more immoral than the practitioner whose motives are pure while
'
h1S

,,17
per f ormance remalns
1nept.

•
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In addition
effective

to their

debate about the way in which morality

practice,

context

Sockett and Shulman differ

of practice

response

to Sockett I s claims

on the extent

Extending

is predictable.
about

the

is crucial

the

uniqueness

to which the

golfing
of

to

analogy

context,

in

Shulman

argues:

•

. ..

top golfers

most

likely

try

to anticipate,

difficulties

they

within highly predictable

because it falls

expect.18

motivation,
they

be appropriately

teaching

is blindly
teachers,

Sockett
grounded.

dependent either
there

idea of a profession,

either

grasp of what is
we expect teachers

do this

without

some way of protecting
epistemology

possess

within

the

the

limits.

They

combination

regularities

and Shulman are

of

they

of practice

both concerned that

To put the matter

another

the claimed authority
as an ideal

professed.

practice
is

efficacy

of practitioners.

and resources

The

cannot get a

which come from a

While teaching

.does

not

imply

most of the time and they

over contingency,

from luck.

a call

in its

or as a status,

to act with effect

some control

way: If

on what happens or on the whims of

purchase in the absence of the foresight

cannot

to the unpredictable,

is no reason to put our faith

and every reason to question

learning,

both

and judgement needed to adapt to the

encounter

differences,

practice

systematic

are

(Myemphasis).

Whatever their

particular

they

manner, the

they

precisely

contingencies

•

encounter;

enough to adapt

knowledge, skill,

•

will

knowledgeable and skilled

have been champions because

•

in a principled

In short,

that

the call

for a technë of teaching
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other calls for technë, it is motivated by the desire to protect practice
from luck.

Let me elaborate and, in so doing, bring to the surface a few more of the
many issues involved in the call for an epistemology of practice.
term

•

'epistemology of practice'

interdependence

of

theory and

is

illuminating.

practice

which

It

is

misunderstood by practitioners and theorists alike.

often
An

The

stresses

an

ignored

or

epistemology of

practice is important not only because effective practice must be grounded
in knowledge, but also because we want to be sure that the relevant
knowledge

will

theoretical' .

not

be dismissed

as

being

'too abstract'

This is the old question, posed by Aristotle,

theoretical and practical wisdom are related.

•

It

or

'too

of how

is also a perennial

problem in teacher education, where students commonly question the bearing
of educational theory courses on the requirements of classroom practice.

What are the alternatives to an epistemology of practice?

One is to allow

luck free play, as in the laissez faire policy of 'teach in whatever way
is meaningful to you' which was in vogue in the sixties, inspired by a
popular mix of slogans from the deschooling movement and maxims from

•

Rogerian psychology.

There is no need to labour the point that where luck

is given free play, it may be good or bad and it may come in any or all of
the four kinds described in Chapter 'Iwo.

At the other extreme is programming for effective teaching.

Here the idea

is to make practice teacher-proof and, in this respect at least, safe from

•

luck.

Prospective teachers are trained to follow a set of procedures,
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•

claimed to have been tested
materials

especially

•

level

required

steps:

revision

and/or

a new pattern

situational
Teachers

materials

required

'Drill
or text

procedures
effective
life.

of

to tightly
to

and

teaching.

proceed
lesson,

syntax,

adhere

more than six

language';

to

of the previous

application
are

introduce

•

is

one third

Sterile

rational

to

same sequence of
of

new vocabulary
and answers,

'language

as:

'Use only

of each lesson';

the

situations'.

such rules

lesson';

practice

is an inevitable

'Do

the

not

target

'Use only the

However sound the

rules,

if

programming for

consequence of such programming.

two extremes:

allowing

luck

free

and accountable

practice)

or trying

expense of vigorous and imaginative practice).
gradations,

all

of which attempt

to address

which are most obvious in the contrast
example: the tension
characterised
tension

the

approved by the course designers'.
however well-grounded

are extreme

through questions

circumscribed

new words per

for at least

through

strictly

times, some

Here every lesson at the

introduction

drill

and

teaching succeeds in excluding luck it does so at the expense of

These are

•

In recent

method of second language teaching

of programming for effective

elementary

and to use only those texts

prepared by a team of experts.

approaches to the direct
instances

empirically,

between the specific

with predictable

(at

to rule

the
luck

Of course,

expense
out

there

those tensions

(at

between independence and accountability;

and standards

which are crucial

situation

to systematic

outcomes; the tension between theory and practice.

•
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in practice

which might also

demands of each teaching

of

are many

between the two extremes.

between freedom and control,

as a tension

general principles

play

For
be
the

and the
practice

•
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The call for an epistemology of practice arises from a recogni tion that
the practice of teaching cannot thrive with integrity unless practitioners
take proper account of these tensions.
say that it is a call which arises
vulnerability

of

practice

to

luck.

Reading between the lines, we can
from a deep concern
In

short,

the

about the

notion

of

an

epistemology of practice is an appeal for technë and it is an appeal which

•

in general is both meaningful and sound.

As mentioned earlier, the appeal

for technë need not be an appeal for a technicist approach to practice. In
discussing the force of Sockett's criteria over the next few pages, I
shall give a much fuller account of the kind of technë which his criteria
imply.

•

A Critical Examination of Sockett's Criteria

Sockett's call for an epistemology of practice, I have said, may be
regarded as a project aimed at a technë of teaching; in other words, as a
project aimed at removing practice from blind dependence on what happens.
As I have shown in earlier chapters, many of the projects aimed at a
technë of teaching have succeeded at the expense of vital, imaginative

•

practice.

An

important question, then, is whether Sockett's criteria for

an epistemology of practice avoid these pitfalls.

There are other questions, too.
comprehensive?

Are Sockett's criteria forceful and

Do they pick out what is crucial to teaching and do they

assume a proper account of the logical relationship between the central
concepts of an epistemology of teaching practice?

•

To answer these, let us

run through the criteria once more - this time with a sharp critical eye
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•

and a very brief excursion into an Aristotelian account of practical
deliberation

(an account which will receive extensive consideration

Chapter Eight).

in

The reason for the excursion lies in Sockett's comment

that his criteria for an epistemology of practice are related to the
practical account of the theory-practice relationship.

On this account,

which has its roots in Aristotle, practice is regarded as:

•

...a moral activity requiring judgement, wisdom and prudence in
complex changing situations and the task of theory is to make
morally defensible decisions by developing the art of practical
deliberation among practitioners to facilitate the improvement of
prac t'lce. 19

•

The epistemological criteria

Sockett's first criterion, concerning truth and meaning, is right but
incomplete.

An epistemology of practice does require an account of truth

and meaning but, to qualify as an epistemology, it also requires
account of evidence, justification and objectivity.
evidence,

•

justification

conceptual network.
for the others.

and

objectivity

are

all

an

Truth, meaning,

part

of

the

same

In properly accounting for one, we must also account
Sockett touches on some aspects of this conceptual

network in listing his fifth and sixth criteria; that is, those concerning
a language of description and an intersubjective view of objectivity . I
shall explicate some of the significant connections via a question: Which
account of truth, meaning and related concepts does Sockett wish to defend

•

for the purposes of an epistemology of practice?
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Later,

In discussing the first criterion, he leaves the question open.

with respect to the sixth criterion, his criticisms of 'the scientific
view of objectivity' imply that a positivist account will not do.

Like

many who use the term 'positivism' dismissively, Sockett is vague on
exactly what he is dismissing and why.

He is a little cavalier, too, in

providing details and sustained arguments about the account he regards as

•

right.

Instead he offers fruitful hints: history, rather than science, is

the discipline to which we should look in our attempts
epistemology of practice.

Why history?

to forge an

History, unlike science, is

centrally concerned to explain and interpret human 'behaviour'.
'behaviour' in this context is Sockett's.

The term

The point would have been more

sharply made had he used 'action' instead.

•

Actions are performed by agents and cannot be properly understood without
attention to the agent's reasons and intentions.
by intention in both its senses. 20

Agency is characterised

Firstly, human agents are conscious

beings with richly directed mental lives - they dream of home or fame,
hope for the best, lust after power or the girl next door, believe in God
or the revolution, value their freedom, regret their follies and remember
their glory or shame.

•

Secondly,

they are beings whose actions are

directed and, in normal circumstances, meaningful.

A woman gets up at six

every morning because she intends to be at work on time, a trade unionist
compromises on a small demand because he intends to bargain for a larger
one, a boy complains of a stomache-ache because he intends to miss his
mathematics test.

And so it goes.

Nothing we do is quite without

intention, even though we do not always mean what we do or say, and even

•

though what we sometimes do is involuntary.
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through with intentions
human action

sciences,

John Searle,

examining

social

science's
points

sciences

at

their

the

sciences

best

is because the social
apparent

are

prospects

for

interpret

the

and what we get

theories

sciences

promise of rigour,

not to them but

practice.

to

social

from the

of pure and applied

not only with how to interpret

are so often

certainty

history

Whatever his reasons,

and control

as a model for

in pointing

human actions

lured

by natural
that

Sockett

an epistemology

to history

he is

objecti ve statements

want to

but also with the language of

where we are describing
role.

paradigm.
a person's

richness

of

judgements rooted

intersubjecti
moral

ve, that

to interpret,

within

but

allows
describes

The classic

that is likewise caught in the intersubjective
tries

can provide
which is

That simply cannot be done

of the notion

language,

in evidence.

that

in teaching

behaviour,

We have to use a version

which we might call
the

use a language

about human behaviour

drawn from the scientific

of

concerned

interpretation:

Too many researchers

•

or

,
t'lona I"
lnten
lCy. 22

Perhaps it

•

explain

comments:

What we want from the social

•

we cannot

using the causal models which serve us so well in the natural

21

sciences.

of both kinds,

or without a

of

objecti vi ty,

for

the use of

agreement

case of a discipline
is history,

when it

as it must, humanbehaviour and motivation.23

•
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•
Sockett's unease about 'a language ...drawn from the scientific paradigm'
is well founded, if carelessly expressed.

He is careless on at least

three counts: First, in implying that there is only one scientific
paradigm; second, as I have already mentioned, in failing to mark the
distinction between behaviour and action; and, third, in implying that an
intersubjective

•

notion

of

objectivity

is

interpretation of human action is at stake.

important

only

when

The humanities are not the

only disciplines which are 'caught up in the intersubjecti ve' .
discipline which depends upon language and other
i
24
necessarliI y lntersub )ectlve.
°

°

the

public

symbols

!my
is

Part of Sockett's difficulty lies in his

equivocal use of 'intersubjective' .

He uses it both to refer to a

conception of objectivity and as a synomyrnfor 'interpersonal'.

•

Enough quibbling.

Let us attend to the strengths in Sockett's concerns.

What he describes as 'the scientific paradigm' should be understood, I
believe, as a reference to crude naturalism and its constitutive views of
explanation, language and agency.

According to crude naturalism, the

language of science is objective in so far as it is non-anthropomorphic
and thus free from the distorting influence of human values and interests.
In using the language of science, naturalistically conceived, the agent is

•

supposedly disengaged from his - I choose the male pronoun intentionally world and so is able to describe what he observes from a neutral point of
view.

But this is just what is not possible if we wish to understand

human action as action and not simply as behaviour.

Charles Taylor, who

has persistently revealed and resisted the allure of crude naturalism,
argues that to be a person is Ito exist in a space defined by distinctions

•

of worth' and that we can only understand persons against the background
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•

of such distinctions. 25

If

this is so, a language which aspires to

neutrality and which is manifestly reductive can do nothing to illuminate
human action.

What is required is not just a language which acknowledges

intentionality, but one which allows for the rich and varied distinctions
of worth which are constitutive of agents' self-understandings.

At the

same time, it must be a language which allows for impartiali ty and for

•

'valid claims to evidentially-based knowledge' .26

To sum up:

Sockett's first, fifth and sixth criteria belong together for

epistemological reasons.

Despite some carelessness of expression and an

insufficient spelling out of the links between critical epistemological
concepts,

these criteria and the substantive accounts of explanation,

meaning and objectivity which they imply are both sound and forceful.

•

Practical criteria

The remaining criteria belong together for practical reasons; they all
concern teaching as a practice.

Since the conception of a practice which

Sockett assumes is drawn from the work of Alasdair MacIntyre, a reminder
of MacIntyre's definition is in order here:

•

By a 'practice' I am going to mean any coherent and complex form
of socially established cooperative human activity through which
goods internal to that form of activity are realised in the course
of trying to achieve those standards of excellence

which

are

appropriate to, and partly definitive of, that form of activity,

•

with the result that human powers to achieve excellence, and human
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•
conceptions of the ends and goods involved, are systematically
extended.27

MacIntyre

is

indebted to Aristotle.

Thus

in discussing

Sockett's

practical criteria I shall be referring to both these sources, but more

•

particularly to Aristotle.

Sockett's three practical criteria concern (i) the practical dimensions of
teaching and the primacy of action, (ii) the view of rationality required
for a proper understanding of practice, and (iii) the centrality of the
moral dimension in teaching. Let us call these, respectively, the action
criterion, the rationality criterion and the morality criterion.

•

A viable

epistemology of practice, Sockett claims, has to take into account the
variety of contexts in which the practice is conducted, as well as the
variety of ways in which reason and action are related

in competent

practice. What is more it must grant, not only in its language but also
in its criteria for evaluation, that teaching is, at its very heart, a
moral practice.

•

I begin the discussion with the rationality criterion.

Sockett is fairly

explicit on the kind of account to be rejected, less so on the account
required. To conceive of rationality in instrumentalist terms will not do.
The account which will do must accomplish two tasks: First, it 'must
develop

a

sophisticated

view

of

reason-in-action

by

plotting

and

understanding the way human beings act reflectively ...as they teach' and,

•
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•

second,

'it must seek to understand

'
teac hiing as ad ]unct
or part

that

an

instrumentalist

0f

view

such phenomena

as the tacit in

in-act iion ,28
th at reason-ln-ac
.

Sockett is right

of

rationality

will

not

do,

but

his

indications for a positive account are not far-reaching enough. The lure
of Schon's overly neat dichotomy
'1'
rat iona
i ty

•

and

between technical

,
t ron
i 29
re flec t iion-in-ac

seduced

has

a

number

educationists into assuming that these are the only two alternatives.

of
I

believe Sockett has fallen prey to the same trap.

A much

richer way of characterising

Aristotelian
illuminate

account
not

just

of practical

rationality

reasoning,

reason-in-action,

reasoning and means-to-end reasoning.

•

(or instrumental)

but

is in terms of

which
also

can

be

used

an
to

constituents-of-end

All three are important if we are

to pay proper attention to the full practical and moral dimensions of
teaching.

A detailed discussion of an Aristotelian account of practical

reasoning is to be found in Chapter Eight.

Here I shall do little more

than sketch those features which bear on Sockett's practical criteria.

In the Aristotelian tradition30, practical reasoning is moral reasoning;
it is concerned with what we ought to do in particular situations given

•

our commitment to the Good Life or to the demands of our practices or the
roles we have undertaken.

Explicit practical reasoning occurs only when

we are stopped short by the question of what we should do in some special
set of circumstances.

In the normal run of things the practical question

'What should I do?' does not arise.

An experienced teacher, for instance,

will be able to conduct much of her practice relying on routines she has

•

developed over the years. The fluency of her practice is not constantly
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undermined by the practical question demanding to be addressed.
she responds directly and spontaneously to

the demands

Instead

of whatever
Because

teaching situation she is in. Here is tacit knowledge at work.

she knows what she is doing, it is neither necessary nor appropriate for
an experienced and competent teacher to make her knowledge explicit to
herself, or anyone else, at every turn.

•

But there are always hard cases (to borrow a term from jurisprudence) in
which even experienced teachers are obliged to address the practical
question;

that

is,

to

deliberate

before

they

act.

Often

their

deliberations will concern the best means to some defined end; at other
times they will concern the more difficult and more important question of
what constitutes the relevant end.

•

But whatever the subject of hard

cases, the practitioner always operates from a position of cognitive
uncertainty which makes a number of

demands on

practical

reason.31

Firstly, the relevant features of a situation calling for practical
reasoning do not jump to the eye ready labelled for easy identification;
it is up to the practitioner to pick them out and this is not possible in
the absence of situational appreciation - the ability to see fine detail
and nuance, to see the difference between this situation and others which,

•

to an inexperienced eye, might

seem the same.

Secondly, there

is

uncertainty about how best to specify the ends a teacher wishes

to

accomplish.

In hard cases, a practitioner typically has only a vague

description of what she wants to accomplish.

For instance, she may wish

to develop an appreciation of poetry in her pupils.

The practical problem

is less a matter of the means to bring this about than a matter of what

•

constitutes an appreciation of poetry - given the particular interests,
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•

talents and limitations of this group of students.

Thirdly, there is

uncertainty about which one of several competing concerns a teacher should
pay attention to in this situation.

EVen when.we think we are clear about

the hierarchical ordering of our concerns, we may find that reflection on
a new situation disrupts what had seemed a fixed order.

•

I have sketched some of the central features of an Aristotelian account of
practical reasoning.

It is time now to shot... what bearing the account has

on all three of Sockett's practical
teaching

practice.

Sockett' s

criteria for an epistemology

rationality

criterion

calls

for

of
a

non-instrumental account which illuminates not only pre hoc and post hoc
reasoning, but also per hoc reasoning (or reason-in-action).

His action

criterion calls for recognition of the importance of the context of action

•

and his morality criterion calls for a language which acknowledges the
centrality of moral concerns in teaching.

The Aristotelian account sketched above responds fully and richly to all
three calls.

While it does not ignore the appropriate choice of means, it

is a non-instrumental account of the relationship

between reason

and

action, one which pays proper attention to the choice and specification of

•

ends.

It does not require explicit practical deliberation prior to action

but assumes that in the normal course of events a teacher's reasons are
implicit in her actions.

What it does require is that if a teacher is

asked to explain why she did what she did, she be position to account for
her actions by reconstructing the appropriate practical

argument.

I

hardly need point out that an Aristotelian account of practical reasoning

•

acknowledges

the

importance

of

context.

What
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•

appreciation but a sensitivity to the particular features of each context
for action?

Nor, perhaps, need I point to the pivotal place of morality

in an Aristotelian account.

Practical deliberation

is concerned not

simply with what can be done and how but, more importantly, with what
should be done and why.

On

an Aristotelian account, the major premise of

a practical argument implies a conception of the good in general and also

•

a conception of the good (or goods) of the particular activity or practice
in relation to which practical deliberation is undertaken.

In other

words, a teacher's deliberations are seriously flawed if they ignore or
misconceive the telos or definitive good of teaching.

The constraints of

what should and should not be done are set by the telos of the practice
and the role which it implies for the teacher.32

•

To sum up: While Sockett's criteria for an epistemology of practice are
occasionally flawed in detail, they are sound in principle and avoid the
pitfalls typical of luck-diminishment projects which are rooted either in
the science of management or in process-product research.

I tum

the questions of how far and in what ways Shulman's quest

now to

for wise

practice violates Sockett's criteria.

•

IN SEAROI OF WISE PRACI'ICE:

SHUIlo1AN' S POSITlOO

While Shulman does not refer explicitly to an epistemology of practice, it
is clear that this is the intended status of his proposed 'intellectual
strategy' for reform in teaching.

•

Like Sockett, he is concerned that the

practice of teaching be properly grounded.

Earlier in this chapter I
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•
suggested that Shulman's project, like Sockett's, could be regarded as a
project aimed at a technë of teaching.

It is time now to consider the

details of Shulman's project, the extent to which the project violates
Sockett's criteria for an epistemology of practice, and the extent to
which the two conceptions of technë are compatible.

•

If professional reform is to have substance and effect, Shulman argues33,
it requires not only an appropriate epistemological foundation but also an
account of wise practice.

The account of wise practice is itself part of

the required epistemological foundation for teaching.

Shulman lists four

main sources of professional knowledge:
(1) scholarship

•

settings

of

in content disciplines,

the

institutionalized

(2) the materials

educational

process

and
(for

example, curricula, textbooks, school organization and finance,
and the structure of the teaching profession),
schooling,

social organizations,

(3) research on

human learning,

teaching

development, and the other social and cultural phenomena
affect what teachers can do, and

(4) the wisdom

and
that

of practice

itself.34

•

In the discussion and arguments which follow I shall focus on the last of
these - the wisdom of practice.

Wisdam-of-Practioe

Studies

Shulman's own studies of novice and expert teachers are an attempt to

•

chart some of the wisdom of practice which has previously been forgotten
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•

or ignored because it has gone unrecorded.

One of the frustrations of

teaching is that it is 'devoid of a history of practice,.35

The history

of medicine and law is recorded in their case studies and literature of
diagnoses and interpretations; the history of architecture is preserved in
both its plans and its edifices; even performance practices like ballet
and chess preserve their history through notionally recorded samples of

•

choreographed dances or great games.

Under the banner 'wisdom-of-practice

studies', Shulman and his colleagues have undertaken the task of recording
instances of teaching and teachers' reflections on them for the purpose of
establishing a case literature of teaching practice and

'codifying its

principles, precedents, and parables' .36

As I see it, one of the points at issue between Shulman and Sockett arises

•

from the latter's misunderstanding

of the epistemological

claims of the wisdom-of-practice project.

status

and

Sockett assumes that the aim of

the project is to 'articulate the central elements of teaching activity'
and the criteria for excellent practice.37

Observing excellent teachers

at work is not, he argues, the way to accomplish this aim.
not.

,_

Indeed, it is

But since there is little textual evidence to suggest that Shulman

views the project in this light, Sockett's criticism misfires.
part of Sockett' s criticism of wisdom-of-practice

A crucial

studies is that they

ignore the difference which context and temperament make to excellent
practice.

vlliile

particular researchers may do so

(because of their

limited situational appreciation, their failure to see and record nuance
and detail), there is nothing in the conception of the project which rules
out proper attention to context.

•

Of course, much hangs on how the project

is conducted and on what kinds of presuppositions inform the work of those
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•

involved.

In keeping with the principle of charity, I want to give an

account which attributes no empiricist or technicist blunders, except
where these are blatant in Shulman's own writing.

The attempt to characterise wise practice by looking at wise practitioners
is consistent with an Aristotelian account of practical reasoning, or what

•

Nussbaum calls non-scientific deliberation.38
the

context

of prac~ice

nor

the

On this account, neither

temperament and

character

of

the

practitioner can be ignored or underplayed in judging the quality of a
teacher's work.

I have already mentioned that situational appreciation is

definitive of sound practical judgement.

The situation - which includes

such things as the institutional context, the epistemic predicaments of
the pupils, and the teacher's own special talents and limitations - sets

•

constraints on what is possible.
not

only

of

circumstances.

what

is ideal

Sound practical judgement takes account
but

also

what

is

possible

under

While Sockett makes no mention of Aristotle,

the

it is

precisely these features of practice and practical judgement which inform
his criticism of Shulman. Consider what he says, by way of analogy, about
excellence in the game of golf:

•

It

is

'why

they

do

what

they

do

when'

that

characterises ...excellence: in particular, how they achieve that
extraordinary unity of physical skill and judgement against the
background of psychological tensions to which all players are
subject.

Context, personality, temperament, and style are not

merely adjuncts to the knowledge base; they are the very stuff of

•

practice.

More puzzling about excellent players is the range of
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•
error, the misjudgements, and the sheer mistakes they make; that
make us cautious of predicting success in golf and make us acutely
aware of the game's unpredictability.39

The important question is not whether excellent players play differently

•

under different circumstances but rather how they come to acquire the
'extraordinary unity of physical skill and judgement' which makes them
excellent players.

I think it is this question, appropriately modified

for teaching, which is central to Shulman's wisdom-of-practice

project:

How do novice teachers become experts? In other words, how do they acquire
that extraordinary unity of skill and judgement which expert,s are able to
exercise in diverse contexts?

•

If each new situation (either in golf or in teaching) is truly unique, how
can we ever have a comprehensive understanding of practice?

In truly

unique situations we cannot bring ourselves prepared to find features we
have already grasped.

We are, as Nussballinsays, always taken by surprise.

If we can have no comprehensive understanding of practice, if there are no
common features to be grasped in preparation for new situations, then how

'.

can practice be taught?

Even the contention that practitioners

learn

through trial and error is untenable under these circumstances.

Here

practice is fully at the mercy of luck.

Although he does not follow through these matters in any depth, Shulman
has a sense of how to address the conundrum.

•

Still pursuing the golfing

analogy, he responds to Sockett' s claims about the unpredictability
practice:

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

of

175

•

...top golfers try to anticipate, in a principled manner, the most
likely

difficulties

they

will

encounter;

they

are

both

knowledgeable and skilled enough to adapt to the unpredictable,
precisely because it falls within highly predictabie limits. They
have been champions because they possess

the combination of

knowledge, skill, motivation and judgement needed to adapt to the

•

contingencies

they

encounter

within

the

regularities

they

expect. 40 (My emphasis)

What are the 'regularities' which practitioners may expect with some
certainty?

Shulman gives one example: in the case of golf 'there is a

predictable pattern to all golf courses'.41 Here lies a clue. There is a
predictable pattern to all golf courses because of the rules which

•

constitute the game.
random.

However unpredictable practices are, they are not

In so far as the constitutive rules of a practice set limits to

what will count as engagement in the practice, they provide a more or less
explicit framework of expectation for practitioners.

Sometimes the rules

are explicitly recorded, as they are for games like golf or chess; at
other times - especj.al
Iy with those central human practices like teaching
and medicine - the constitutive rules are implict in the telos or
overriding purpose of the practice.

There are other differences between

games like golf and practices like teaching.

The size, shape and

structure of the golf course are part of the constitutive rules of the
game, as is the size, shape and structure of a chessboard (although of
course

it is possible to play these games on improvised boards or

courses); whereas classrooms and schools are not constitutive of teaching.

•

Teaching can take place almost anywhere, golf cannot be played without
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•

some semblance of a golf course.

But perhaps

this

unimportant for the kind of point Shulman wants to make.

difference

is

The professional

education of teachers is centrally concerned with preparing them to work
within the institutions which, in modern times at least, traditionally
house, sustain and control practice.

While classrooms and schools are

not, strictly speaking, constitutive of teaching, they are the contexts in

•

which practitioners are held accountable for their practice. Shulman's
point is that while classrooms differ from place to place, they have some
common features.

To sum up:

There are three respects in which the wisdom-of-practice

project is open to the charge of misconception.

First, if Shulman is

suggesting that members of his research team go into the field with no

•

conception at all of what teaching is or of its central goals and goods,
then the wisdom-of-practice project is seriously misconceived.

Second, it

is misconceived if it is premised on the view that the criteria for
excellence can be identified by looking at what good teachers do.

The

recognition of an excellent teacher presupposes a criterion of excellence.
Finally, the wisdom-of-practice project is misconceived if its aim is to
give a substantive account of good teaching which is supposed to apply in
general to all teachers and all teaching situations; in other words, an
account which ignores such things as context and temperament.

These are

the misconceptions which Sackett attributes to the project and to Shulman
in particular.

I have suggested, with some supporting argument and

textual references, that there is insufficent evidence for Sackett's
claims against Shulman.

•

Let us pursue this suggestion further and, in

doing so, raise some different objections to Shulman's project.
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•

Reason and action

in teaching:

Shulman describes

teaching as an activity

reasoning,
rigorous

transformation

characterised

and reflection.

An instrumental

by comprehension,

His is a view which requires

and rich account of the relationship

teaching.

•

ShulmanI S account

between reason and action

we place

undue emphasis upon the

ways teachers

reason to achieve particular

ends, at the expense of

attention

the

themselves.

lest

grounds

Teaching

in

account will not do:

We must be cautious

to

a

is

they

present

for

both

effective

selecting

the

and normative;

ends
it

is

concerned with both means and ends.42

Despi te

•

claimed concern with means and ends,

his

pedagogical

reasoning

does not clearly

meet his

where the account is ambiguous and where it

with a process
elici ting,

_.

until

action.

is

Sockett

wrong.

reason

involves

then

thought

Here is

per

hoc reasoning
later

'Reasoning does not end when instruction

occur during

active

ways, we
The

continues
imparting,

about

some more

of Sockett' s

to pre hoc and post hoc reasoning,

A few pages

transformation,

of

the source

of

To show

and action.

in performances

and is

that the model is restricted

of comprehension,

•

culminates

can begin again'. 43

crucially

own criteria.

begins with an act of reason,

invol ving or enticing,

whereas teaching

position:

' ...

of reasoning,

the process

criticism

teaching

account

is flawed in other

need to examine Shulman's model· of pedagogical
model assumes that

Shulman's

evaluation,

reflection-in

Shulman clarifies
begins.

The flaws
them.
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account do not always lie where Sockett locates
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continue

to
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•

Teaching, according to Shulman, is typically Lni.ti.at.edby some text to be
understood, where 'text' is meant

in the broadest sense to cover any

material, including concepts, which students are required to or want to
understand.

Comprehension of the text is both the alpha and the omega of

pedagogical reasoning and action, for Shulman's model is cyclical: it
starts with

•

the teacher's comprehension

of

the

text, moves

through

transformation, instruction, evaluation and reflection, and ends with new
comprehension on the part of the teacher.45

Before considering these

different stages in the model, some remarks on the notion of text are in
order.

Taking text as the primary objec~ of teaching could be to the benefit or
to the detriment of his model, depending on how Shulman conceives of text.

•

oversimplifying somewhat, there are two possible and competing conceptions
of text which corne into play in teaching.
other an open one.

One is a closed conception; the

Since Shulman says nothing about either, I read

between the lines in an attempt to disclose the view implicit in his
model.

On a closed conception, a text is taken as the authority - the

definitive account (the Word) to be venerated and memorised rather than
interrogated and interpreted.

•

An open conception acknowledges a text as

an authored (rather than authorised) interpretation or evocation of some
aspect of the world.

On an open conception, a text can be challenged and

questioned, appropriated or refused.

Both the open and the closed conceptions have their roots in what Ricoeur

•

calls the semantic automony of texts.46

According to Ricoeur, a text is

autonomous in three different respects.

Firstly, its meaning is not bound
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•

by the author's intentions:

the text's career escapes the finite

horizons lived by the author'. 47 Secondly, unlike the meaning of spoken
discourse, the meaning of a text is not bound by the social and historical
conditions of its production.

In spoken discourse,

the dialogical

situation.sets the conditions for meaning and for the relationship between
the participants.

•

In contrast, a written text is addressed to anyone who

can read, although of course the reading depends on the situation of the
Thirdly, a written text is emancipated from the limits of

reader.

ostensive reference: rather than referring to features of the situation in
which it was produced, a text opens up a world and projects a way of
being.

Ricoeur argues that these three forms of 'distanciation', together

with a fourth (the fact that writing fixes discourse, thus allowing the
meaning of what is said to pass the event of saying it), constitute the
'inherent plurivocity' which enables a text to be construed in more ways
than one.

On these grounds, he claims an open conception of text.

However, it seems to me that the forms of distanciation which characterise
text could also be the source of a closed conception.
text has semantic autonomy,
authority.

•

Precisely because

it can be taken as the word

or

final

A thorough-going distanciation of text and author, and of text

and the conditions of its production, occlude the fact that texts are
authored and that authors ",'--ite
from particular positions which can be
challenged or endorsed.48

The view of text as the ultimate authority and source of knowledge is
prevalent in many textbook-centred curricula, where students' grasp of a
subject is measured by how faithfully they can regurgitate prescribed
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texts.

If this view is implicit in Shulman's characterisation of teaching

then his model of pedagogical reasoning is vulnerable to even more severe
criticisms than those levelled against it by Sackett.

However, evidence

that Shulman has a more open conception of text is to be found in two
places: first, in the requirement that a text be transformed for the
purposes of teaching and, second, in the suggestion that as a result of

•

reflection a teacher may.reach a new comprehesion not only of particular
instances of teaching and their ends but also of the texts involved.
Presumably a new c9mprehension of a text can be brought about in a number
of ways, among others by the students' own questions, predicaments and
interpretations.

One further remark is in order before we consider the main parts of

•

Shulman's model.

To say that a text is open to interpretation is not to

say that anything goes.

An interpretation can be argued for or against,

adducing appropriate evidence, reasons or examples
interpretation is more plausible than another.

to

show why

one

Textual interpretation is

an argumentative discipline which avoids scepticism without aspiring to
certainty (or luck-exclusion).

'.
I

The intention of teaching, on Shulman's view, is to bring about the
students' understanding of some or other

'text' .

she cannot

Unless a teacher

comprehends

the text to be taught,

fulfil

the

teaching

intention.

Shulman's model of pedagogical reasoning thus focuses most

sharply on the teacher's comprehension, not only of her subject and its
texts but also of the goods, standards and ends of teaching.

•

understanding should be relational; that is,

Ideally, her

it should include both the

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

181

•

particular texts (or ideas or operations) to be taught and their relation
to other texts (or ideas or operations) within the same domain.

Although

the

teacher's comprehension

is

a

necessary

competent teaching, it is not a sufficient condition.

condition

for

Competent teaching

also requires the capacity to transform content knowledge into 'forms that

•

are pedagogically powerful and yet adaptive to variations in ability and
background presented by the students,.49
pedagogical rather than a logical point.
be made.
questions.

Shulman makes

this as a

But there is a logical point to

One of the sharpest ways of making it is via the logic of
As we have seen in chapter six, on the erotetic account,

teaching may be characterised as intending to answer the questions the
students

•

epistemologically

ought

to

ask,

given

predicaments with regard to the subject matter.

their

intellectual

Teaching

is thus

successful if and only if the teacher answers the students' putative
questions.

Logically, this requires that she answer

questions but the questioners.

not

just the

To answer the questions she has to meet

its syntactic and semantic conditions; to answer the questioners she has
to frame her answers in ways which make sense to them. This logical point
can also be made by saying that teaching necessarily has two objects: the

•

subject matter to be taught and the person/s to be taught.

But this way

of putting it does not identify the formal success conditions of teaching.
The erotetic analysis does.

Shulman could have made the logical (or formal) point by taking seriously
his characterisation of teaching as an activity aimed at bringing about an

•

understanding of selected texts.

On an open conception of text, teaching
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is an activity centrally concerned with interpretation.
the interpretive account of teaching.
ways.

I shall call this

It is interpretive in at least two

Firstly, in that it requires the teacher to interpret selected

texts for the students, and secondly, in that the understanding which is
aimed for is reached when the students are able to give grounds for their
own interpretations.

•

teaching?

What are the success conditions of this account of

Teaching is successful when the interpretations offered are

both true to the text and meaningful to the students.

Shulman does not

make this point or any of the other formal points which could be made by
following through an interpretive account of teaching.

The teacher's initial comprehension and transformation of the text - the
first two parts of Shulman's model - involve what he calls prospective

•

reasoning.

They are followed by

instruction, the

teacher's

active

performance in the classroom, which involves enactive reasoning.

The

quality and manner of performance

the

are crucially

bound

up with

teacher's comprehension of the text and teaching situation and with the
work done to transform the text for a particular group of students.
Drawing from one of his case studies, Shulman suggests that a teacher who
is normally flexible and interactive in her teaching is not able to be so

•

when she does not understand the text (or subject) to be taught.

Sockett

regards this claim as evidence that Shulman is wrongly concerned with
content at the expense of context.

I think Sockett is wrong, on two

counts: firstly, he has jumped to a conclusion which is not warranted by
Shulman's text, and secondly, he implies that an understanding of content
is not crucial to lively, intelligent teaching.

•

Of course, if he means

that an understanding of content is not a sufficient condition for good
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teaching, he is right.

But Shulman does not claim that is a sufficient

condition, only that it is a necessary one.

The period of enactive reasoning is followed, on Shulman's model, by two
forms of retrospective reasoning: evaluation and reflection.

And finally

there is new comprehension which, like Janus, is both retrospective and

•

prospective.

Evaluation is a process which includes 'on-line checking for understanding
and misunderstanding' as well as 'more formal testing and evaluation ...
to provide proper feedback and grades'.

Proper evaluation requires a deep

grasp of 'both the material to be taught and the process of learning'.
What is more the required understanding must be 'specific to particular

•

school subjects and topics within the subject'.

Evaluation is directed

not only at the students and what they have learned but also at the
teacher's own teaching. While much of what Shulman says about evaluation
is uncontroversial, there are some telling gaps in his analysis.

In

addition, one of the metaphors he uses hints at unacknowledged technicist
assumptions in his model of teaching .

•

The

offending

metaphor

comes

from

the

factory

floor

'on-line

checking' .50

Perhaps his use of the metaphor is best understood as an

unreflective

habit

efficiency.

Other traces of this way of speaking are to be found

of

American

throughout Shulman's writing.

speech

entrenched

by

the

cult

of

For instance, in the introduction to his

article on on the foundations of the new reform,Sl he insists that

•

attention must be paid to the management of ideas in classroom discourse.
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(Of course, it may simply be that Shulman recognises this as a common way
of speaking and so draws on comnon metaphors in order to lead teachers,
researchers and administrators

to a new way of conceptualising

good

practice. )

The gaps in Shulman's characterisation of evaluation are more serious. He

•

makes no mention either of individual students or of the context in which
teaching takes place.

Yet surely some attention to these is as necessary

to a proper evaluation - both of a teacher's teaching and of the quality
of students' learning - as is a deep grasp of the material to be taught.
In a sense, Shulman's account of evaluation is more a description of
commonly accepted views about evaluation than an analysis of its fo.rmal
criteria and its internal relationship to the definitive ends of teaching .

•

Had he responded more fully to the implicit suggestions in the notion of
text, he might have given a richer and more illuminating account of
evaluation and its connections with the other parts of his model.

Shulman's

description

of

the

relationship

between

evaluation

and

reflection reveals a confusion which runs through his model of pedagogical
reason and action: the conflation

•

necessity.

of

temporal

order

and

conceptual

He claims that the evaluation of one's own teaching leads

directly to reflection.

Surely not.

for the evaluation of one's practice.

Reflection is a necessary condition
In the absence of reflection, one

could not evaluate one's own practice - or anyone else's.

One final point of criticism: Shulman's characterisation of reflection is

•

ambiguous.

He describes it as involving

'a review of teaching
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•
comparison to the ends that were soU9ht,.52
On

What are we to make of this?

one reading it is a claim that reflection calls for an appraisal of the

effectiveness of a teacher's chosen means; on another it is a claim that
reflection calls for an appraisal not only of means but also of the choice
and specification of ends.

On

the first reading, reflection concerns the

efficacy of a teacher's instrumental reasoning; on the second, it concerns

•

the nature and extent of her practical wisdom.

Sockett' s criticisms of

Shulman's model take the first reading for granted.

However, there is some evidence that Shulman is groping his way towards
the second viewpoint.

The evidence is to be found, in a general way, in

the fact that his central interest is in 'the wisdom of practice' rather

•

than in the identification and measurement of teacher

'competencies' .

More particularly, it is to be found in his claim that reflective teaching
results in a teacher's arrival at a new comprehension of her aims and the
material taught, of her students, and of the practice and processes of
teaching itself.

On

this description, reflective teaching is clearly a

condition for wise and excellent practice.

And excellent practice, vulnerable as it is to luck, requires

•

astute

practical reasoning and the capacity for interpreting the many and varied
situations of teaching.

The elaboration and defence of this bald claim is

the central task of my next chapter, in which I begin to develop an
account of excellent practice in the face of luck .

•
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Cllapter Eight

PRACl'ICAL REASaUNG,

SITUATlOOAL APPROCIATlOO

AND IMAGINATlOO IN TEAmING

•

Neither the drive for efficiency nor the drive for effectiveness through
research and measurement has succeeded in excluding luck from teaching. In
different ways, they have succeeded in impoverishing the practice as well
as its practitioners.

To make these criticisms is not to deny that both

efficiency and effectiveness have a place in excellent practice.

Rather

it is to claim that excellence in teaching cannot be reduced to efficiency

•

or to a causal account of effectiveness.

Nor can it be reduced to simple

weighing, as one reading of the erotetic account might suggest. Shulman's
attempt to spell out the nature

and conditions of wise practice

in

teaching, although seriously flawed, points to a more promising direction
for an account of excellence.
practices, excellence

In teaching, as in many other

human

lies in the marriage of what Aristotle called

practical and theoretical wisdom. Sockett's notion of an epistemology of

•

practice may be seen as an attempt to sanction the marriage and to
delineate the features which each of the two partners brings to it and the
extent and nature of their reciprocity.

In this chapter

I focus on

practical wisdom in teaching, but I shall also attempt to show when, where
and how it calls upon theoretical wisdom .

•
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What constitutes practical wisdom in teaching?

How far and in what ways

can it serve to protect teaching from the impediments of luck?

These are

some of the questions I shall pursue via a critical discussion of Gary
Fenstermacher's
education.I

recent
There

work

are

on

several

practical
reasons

rationality

and

teacher

for

this

route.

taking

Fenstermacher's work has been largely responsible for putting the notion

•

of practical arguments back on the agenda for educational research and
debate.2

Much of the debate is muddled, both on the side of proponents

of the view that practical arguments can be used as a

device

understanding and improving teaching, and on the opposing side.

for
The

muddle arises from a confusion about the distinction and relationship
between teachers' thinking in general, teachers' rationally

grounded

actions, practical reasoning, and the practical syllogism as a formal

•

device.

By sorting out some of the muddle I intend to clear the way for

advancing the central positive claim of my thesis: Practical rationality along with such virtues as courage and justice - is the best way to
sustain a vigorous practice of teaching in the face of luck.

FENSTERMAOIER

•

00 PRACl'ICAL ARGUMENI'S

AND TEACHING

According to Fenstermacher, the notion of practical arguments can be used
both to illuminate the practice of teaching and to improve it.

In a

response to his critics3, he makes the following claims:
(i) The

notion

of

practical

arguments

provides

a

model

for

understanding the links between research and practice in a way
which allows for methodological pluralism in research.

•

(ii) Practical arguments represent the teacher as a purposive agent
and teaching as an endeavour requiring great range of judgement.
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•

(iii) Practical

arguments

offer

a

way

of

introducing

normative

considerations into teachers' deliberations.
(iv) Practical arguments may serve as a device for understanding how
teachers think when they decide what to do.
(v) Practical arguments may serve as a device for helping teachers
gain a sense of the basis for their actions.

•

(vi) Practical arguments may serve as a device for helping teachers
use

defensible

theory

and

good

research

to

advance

their

Fenstermacher's

major

pedagogical competence.

In his

intitial work

on

practical

arguments4

interest was in the first of these claims; in subsequent workS he has been
concerned to test and substantiate the fifth and sixth claims.

•

Many of

his critics, however, have been most concerned with the fourth, which is
the claim from which I begin my critical discussion.

Since Fenstermacher's critics have taken him to be less cautious than he
is, it is appropriate to consider a strong rather than a weak version of
the fourth claim: Practical

arguments are

an

analytical

device

for

understanding how teachers think when they decide what to do.

•

Practical arguments as a device for understanding how teachers think

What objections might be raised against this claim and to what extent can
it be defended?

One objection to Fenstermacher's fourth claim is that it

assumes too much and that it does so by failing to recognise an important

•

distinction.

The word 'argument' is ambiguoyS.
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•

process of thinking or the patterns of inference which constrain the
process.6

Following Robert Audi 7, let us call the former a piece of

reasoning and the latter an argument.
himself draws this distinction.8)

(In his later work Fenstermacher

Practical reasoning occurs in response

to the question "What should I do?"

•

The strong version of Fenstermacher's fourth claim

assumes

that

an

examination of practical arguments gives us access to the processes
involved in the corresponding pieces of practical reasoning.

Some would

argue that there are grounds for rejecting this assumption.

Firstly, we

do not always think according to deductive norms, nor is it always
appropriate to do so.9

Secondly, even when our thinking is deductively

sound, the sequence of our thoughts is not isomorphic to the inference

•

patterns which constrain them.IO

Hugh Munby, in a critical response to

Fenstermacher's work, correctly points out that when we reach a conclusion
and are asked how we arrived at it, we tend to depict our thought
processes as if they had progressed linearly.ll

What we are offering in

these cases is a reconstructed logic not a copy of the corresponding piece
of reasoning.

But - Munby's implied objection runs - if an argument is

not a copy of the corresponding piece of reasoning, it is not obvious how

•

a study of practical arguments will yield a better understanding of how
teachers think when they decide what to do.

Munby's objection (and others like it) itself makes

some unwarranted

assumptions, the most striking of which is the assumption that unless x is
a copy of y, we have no reason to suppose that an examination of x can

•

advance our understanding of y.

Yet it is not difficult to corne up with
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examples which show that one thing can illuminate another even if one is
not a copy of the other.

Consider just one example.

In copying out a passage from a discursive

text (be it a chunk of the Nicomachean Ethics or a contemporary tract

•

against private enterprise), I may indeed come to a better understanding
of what is being claimed and on what grounds.

But if you simply present

me with a photocopy or - to make the example less absurd - with a
tape-recording from which I can listen to the passage rather than read it,
there's no reason to suppose that my having such a copy will in itself
advance my understanding of the text.
longer extant then my having a

•

Obviously if the original is no

copy

is a necessary

condition

for

understanding, but it is necessary only under these special circumstances
and it certainly isn't sufficient.

In the case of a discursive text,

analysis is the more reliable route to understanding. On the basis of
analysis, we cast a writer's reasoning in syllogistic form, both so that
we can have a better grasp of what is being argued and so that we can
assess the strength of the argument.
text it represents.

•

The syllogism is not a copy of the

There may be no isomorphism between the sequence of

premises and conclusion in the syllogism, on the one hand, and their
sequence in the corresponding text, on the other. For reasons of rhetoric
a writer may put her conclusions where she pleases. What is more she may,
through

design

unexpressed.

or

ignorance,

leave

either

premises

or

conclusion

~'fuenwe construct a syllogism to represent her argument we

add missing premises and unexpressed but implied conclusions, and we

•

ignore extraneous details, asides and background information.
additions and subtractions help us in our interpretation of the text.
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When a teacher's deliberations are cast in the form of a practical
argument (either by the teacher concerned or by a 'dialogical other,12 in
discussion with the teacher), the relationship between

the practical

argument and the piece of reasoning which it represents is, I suggest,
significantly similar to the relationship between a syllogism and the text
which it represents.

•

In each case the formal reconstruction illuminates a

piece of reasoning and it does so regardless of whether or not it is
isomorphic to the piece of reasoning concerned.

Means-to-end vs oonstituents-to-end

reasoning

In granting that reconstructions in the form of practical arguments can,
in principle at least, throw light on.how teachers think when they decide

•

what to do, we are not staking a very big claim.

A more important and

difficult question concerns the extent to which practical arguments can
capture the complexity of thought which informs the decisions and actions
of a competent practitioner.

Jere Confrey contends that the practical argument is not an appropriate
vehicle for examining teachers' thinking.13

•

Her main reason for this

contention has to do with how she conceives of the practical argument.
Along with many other writers on the subject, she assumes that practical
arguments

apply

only

to what

might

be

called

technical

means-end

reasoning, the sort of reasoning which is used to solve such practical
problems as how to keep wann in winter in upstate New York.l4
she claims, is practical in quite a different way:

•
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When I enter a classroom, I know I am going to subject myself to
certain constraints; time pressures and group demands are two of
the most salient.

I carry into this my planned agenda, and

throughout the class period I negotiate this agenda with varying
levels of explicitness, and as a result of my interpretation of
the cues I allow, promote, ignore, understand or misunderstand.

•

We call this a "practice", and its defining characteristics are
its unrelenting pace,

its human interactions,

its normative

dimensions, its competing goals, and its activity.IS

All of this is both true and illuminating.

What is not true is that

practical arguments are restricted to means-end reasoning of a technical
kind, where ends are well-defined and deliberation is solely or primarily

•

concerned with finding the most efficient means to bring about the end.

Confrey's conception of the practical argument assumes there is only one
kind of relationship between an end and what conduces to an end.

Indeed

Fenstermacher's own examples seem to suggest that he makes the same
assumption.16 But there are two crucially different kinds of relationship
between an end and what conduces

•

to an end.

In the

first,

the

relationship between an end, y, and that which conduces to the end, x, is
a causal one: x is the means for bringing about y.
relationship between x and y is constitutive:
as a partial or total realisation
characteristic of constitutive

the existence of x counts

of the end, y.

relationships
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•
Let us call reasoning concerned with cases of the first kind means-to-end
reasoning

and

that

concerned

constituents-to-end reasoning.

with

cases

of

the

second

kind

The question of how to get Jo to stop

interrupting other children when they are reading out loud calls for
means-to-end reasoning;

the questions of how to engender an appreciation

of poetry in my students or how to overcome their conceptual confusions in

•

science or how to provide a good mathematical grounding to primary school
children all call for constituents-to-end

reasoning.

They call for

constituents-to-end reasoning because unless I have given some attention
to what constitutes an appreciation of poetry or conceptual clarity in
science, I am not in a position either to promote these ends or to
recognise when and to what extent they have been achieved .

•

If practical arguments are limited to means-to-end reasoning then Confrey
and other critics are right to reject the practical argument as too barren
and inappropriate a device for illuminating either teachers' thinking or
the reasonableness of their classroom practice.
like

other

complex

human

practices,

This is because teaching,
depends

crucially

upon

constituents-to-end reasoning .

•

Must practical arguments be restricted to means-to-end reasoning?
not.

I think

It is a pervasive and misguided habit of mind which makes us suppose

so - a habit which, following schónl8, I shall call technical rationality.
Schon contrasts technical rationality with reflection-in-action.

I want

to draw a different sort of contrast here: the contrast between a view of
practical reasoning which is restricted to means-to-end reasoning and a

•

view which acknowledges that reasonable human action is grounded both in
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means-to-end reasoning and in constituents-to-end reasoning, and which
takes the latter to be primary.

Because this second, broader view has its

roots in Aristotle, I shall call it a neo-Aristotelian view of practical
reason,

a

title

which

I

borrow

from

David

Wiggins,

whose

paper

'Deliberation and practical reason,19 has influenced much of my argument
here.

•

On a neo-Aristotelian view, the practical argurrentmay be used to

represent both means-to-end and constituents-to-end reasoning.

PRAcrlCAL

RF.J\SOUNG, SITUATlOOAL

\vhat is practical reasoning?
take place?
quality?

•

APPROCIATlOO AND GX)D PRAcrlCE

Under what circumstances does it usually

And what are the appropriate criteria for judging its

This last question will seem unnecessary to those who conceive

of practical reasoning as no more than means-to-end reasoning for on this
conception

the

quality

effectiveness or success.

of
If

practical

reasoning

is

judged

by

its

the means I have chosen are successful in

bringing about my desired end, fully and efficiently, then I have reasoned
well; if the means fail in either or both of these ways then I have
reasoned badly.

But this is an impoverished view.

As I shall show, from

an Aristotelian viewpoint the question of how to judge the quality of

•

practical reasoning is both more difficult and more important than it is
from the viewpoint of technical rationality.

To return to the first question: What is practical reasoning? Obviously,
reasoning concerned with practice.
that everyone

•

However it would be absurd to assume

of our actions is somehow backed by an explicit piece of

practical reasoning.

{Quite as absurd as supposing that everyone
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•
actions must be motivated

by a

prior

intention.)

Rather,

practical

reasoning takes place when we are stopped short by the question of what we
should do in some special set of circumstances.

In an important sense, in

the Aristotelian tradition, practical reasoning is moral reasoning: it is
concerned with what we ought to do in particular situations, given our

•

commitment to the Good Life or to the demands of our professions or to the
roles we have undertaken.

In the normal run of things the practical question does not arise because
in the normal run of things we carry on as usual, following the routines
which have stood us in good stead in the past.

An

experienced teacher,

for example, will be able to conduct much of her practice relying on

•

routines she has developed over the years.

A novice, on the other hand,

may have to address the practical question with depressing frequency until
she finds out what usually works best for different purposes.
lucky, her professional

If she is

training will have supplied her with a basic

repertoire of routines to tide her over the first few months or years of
practice.

•

But routines - whether acquired as part of one s training or developed
I

over years of trial and error, study and reflection - are not sufficient
for competent and vigorous practice.

In teaching, as in other practices,

events have a way of turning on us and making us stop short in our
routines so that even when we think we are dealing with the normal run of

•
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•
things, we find ourselves obliged to address the practical question.
any case, routines become tired with time.
timely revision

of routines.

In

Rigorous practice requires

More importantly, in any full-fledged

practice there will always be hard cases which from the outset are not
amenable

•

to

routine

consituents-to-end
't' lon. 20
apprecla

reasoning

and

for

a

cases
high

call

order

of

for

astute

situational

(There are other aspects of a practice, too, which call

for constutents-to-end reasoning.
time call

Hard

procedures.

'Anyvital practice will from time to

its own goods, standards

and ends

into question,

asking

questions like "What constitutes good teaching or good medical practice?";
"Under what conditions is it possible for the practice of law to promote
the ends of justice?"; or "Under what conditions is it possible for the

•

practice of teaching to promote the ends of education?")

Let me elaborate on these claims about hard cases and about the way in
which events
routines.

turn on practitioners making them stop short in their

The elaboration draws on Aristotle s view of practice, as
I

interpreted and extended by Martha Nussbaum.21 On this view, the world of
practice is characterised by three central, related features: mutability,

•

indeterminacy and particularity.

Together these features make practical

deliberation inaccessible to a system of general rules.

They present the

practitioner, or moral agent, with a range of cognitive uncertainties
which have to be taken into account in the attempt to answer the practical
question "~Vhatshall I do?"

Practice is mutable because it changes over time, presenting us with new

•

configurations which cannot be ignored if our deliberations are to be
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sound.

On

a fairly large time-scale, the practice of teaching is mutable

in that it changes with the institutions which contain and support it.
Although teachers are unlikely to face changes of

this

kind on a

day-to-day basis, practice is also mutable on a smaller time-scale. I
mention just two examples. Firstly, students change not only with age but

•

also with the state of their physical and mental well-being.

A child who

is responsive to teaching and eager to learn may become sullen, resentful
and closed for any number of reasons, many of which are beyond the control
of the teacher.

Secondly, the academic subjects which we teach and the

ways in which we teach them change as a result of ongoing research and
inquiry.

They change, too, in response to the demands of changing

curriculum policies.

•

The world of practice is not only mutable but also indeterminate.

This is

because practical questions necessarily arise within particular contexts.
Appropriate choices of action are thus context relative.

The kinds of

choices which, for example, are available and fitting to a teacher in a
well-equipped urban school with a long-standing academic tradition are
seldom available or fitting

•

rural school.

to a teacher in an ill-equipped, overcrowded

Educational contexts are not the only ones which are

pertinent to practical choices in teaching.

The political context of

societies in crisis has special bearing on which choices are possible and
which choices are praiseworthy

in teaching and other

practices like law and medicine.

•
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The third feature of practice, its particularity, is well captured by
In negotiating her

Confrey's description of teaching as a practice.

planned agenda, a competent teacher is usually able to read the particular
cues which suggest. that a change

in pace is required, or that she

backtrack a bit or allow time for a discussion or a break.

If

she

misreads the cues, her lesson fails in more or less serious ways,

•

depending on the nature of the cues and the extent of her misreading.

Now let us return to the claim that hard cases in teaching, as in other
practices, call for constituents-to-end reasoning and for a high order of
situational appreciation.

~'lhy is this?

The

answer

lies

in the

~~certainty or, if you like, the openness of the world of practice which I
have sketched above.

•

Consider some of the demands which this cognitive

uncertainty makes on practical reason.

. t22 , the relevant features of a
. t s ou
F·lrst I y, as D·aVldW·· 1991ns poln

situation calling for practical reasoning do not jump to the eye ready
labelled for easy identification. It is up to the practitioner to pick
,

them out. This involves what Aristotle called perception, the ability to
see fine detail and nuance, to see the differences between this situation

•

and

others which, to an

Perception,

or

inexperienced

situational appreciation,

eye,
is

might
what

responding to the particularity of each hard case.
practical

reasoning

because

if

a

seem
is

the

required

same.
for

It is crucial to sound

practitioner

is

wrong

in

her

identification of the salient features of a case, the result will be
inappropriate or misguided action, regardless of the internal coherence of

•

the argument she may give in support of her actions.
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Secondly, there is uncertainty about how best to specify the ends we wish
to accomplish.
reasoning

In what Wiggins calls the non-technical cases of practical

(and which I take to

characteristically

be

the hard

cases)

a practitioner

has only a vague description of what he - let's have a

male teacher for a change - wants to accomplish: to teach a good lesson;
to establish a productive working relationship with

•

his students;

to

engender an appreciation of poetry in his students; to help his students
become responsible and independent learners. The problem in each case is
less a matter of what would be causally efficacious in bringing about any
of these ends than to see what really constitutes a good lesson, or a
productive working relationship, or an appreciation of poetry - given not
only the particular interests, concerns, talents and limitations of this
group of students but also the institutional context of practice.

•

Thirdly,

there

is uncertainty

about which one

of

several

concerns a teacher should pay attention to in this situation.
teacher thinks he is clear about

the hierarchical

competing
Even when a

ordering

of

his

concerns, he may find that his reflection on a new situation disrupts what
had seemed a fixed order, bringing a change in his conception of the point
of his actions or his practice.

•

For example: in recent years, as a

consequence of teaching students who have been seriously disadvantaged by
apartheid, many university teachers in South Africa have had their view of
the primacy of academic standards disrupted. It is not that they no longer
consider academic standards important but that other concerns seem equally
if not more pressing and that these other concerns have obliged faculty

rnembers to reconsider their notion of standards.

•
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The cognitive uncertainties of practice make it inaccessible to a system
of general rules.
practitioner's

How, then,

are we
On

deliberations?

to

judge

what grounds

practitioner has reasoned well or poorly?

the

can

we

quality of

a

say that

a

Wiggins's reading of Aristotle

is illuminating:

•

The man of the highest practical wisdom is the man who brings to
bear upon a situation the greatest number of genuinely pertinent
concerns and genuinely relevant considerations commensurate with
the deliberative context.

The best practical syllogism is that

whose minor premise arises out of such a man's
concerns, and appreciations.

perceptions,

It records what strikes such a man

as the, in the situation,most salient feature of the context in

•

which he has to act.

This

activates a corresponding major

premise that spells out the general import of the concern that
makes this feature the salient feature in the situation ...But
there are no formal criteria by which to compare the claims of
competing syllogisms.

Inasmuch as the syllogism arises in a

determinate context, the major premise is evaluated not for its
unconditional

•

acceptability,

nor

for

embracing

more

considerations than its rivals, but for its adequacy to the
situation.

It will be adequate to the situation if and only if

circumstances that could restrict or qualify it and defeat its
applicability at a given
context

of

this

juncture do not in the particular

syllogism

obtain.

Its

evaluation

is...dialectical, and all of a piece with the perceptions and

•

reasonings that give rise to the syllogism in the first place
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Consider the implications of this account for the practice of teaching. A
fully-fledged and competent teacher is not just one with
the extensive
\
repertoire of routines which makes for fluent and confident practice but
also, and I think more

importantly, one who is able to

judge the

seriousness of each deliberative context and to bring to bear on a
teaching situation 'the greatest number of genuinely pertinent concerns

•

and genuinely relevant considerations' commensurate with that context.

Here's an example:

Suppose a teacher of junior school mathematics is

concerned that very few of her new class of pupils are able to work with
fractions - a topic which they were introduced to in their previous year
of study. She has noticed that most of their mistakes

appear to be

mistakes of multiplication or division, and decides that they haven't

•

properly memorised their multiplication

tables.

She

adopts

a

dual

strategy for overcoming the problem: she starts every lesson with a
multiplication drill and she gives her pupils more examples to work out at
home on their own, following the pattern of examples she has worked in
class with them.

Another teacher faced with the same difficulty also notices that many of

•

her pupils' rnistakesare mistakes of multiplication or division.

Although

she realises that memorising the multiplication tables may help, she is
concerned that perhaps her pupils have not yet acquired the relevant
concepts for a proper understanding and manipulation of fractions.

In any

case, some of the pupils clearly have a very good understanding and the
teacher does not want to embark on a strategy which will leave them bored.

•

She adopts a much more complex strategy than the first teacher:
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since the class is new to her, she devises some diagnostic activities and
spends time talking to individual pupils and attending carefully to what
they say; then, remembering the distinction which Richard Skemp24 has
drawn between instrumental and relational understanding, and remembering
research on developing relational understanding, she devises a wide range

•

of practical activities for the weaker pupils; for the more advanced
pupils she sets some challenging tasks which they can accomplish on their
own with occasional guidance from her.

It is almost superfluous to ask which of these two teachers is the wiser
practitioner.

But suppose there are 60 pupils in the class, as there

often are in rural black schools in South Africa.

•

This is a circumstance

which could defeat the applicability of the second teacher's conclusion
concerning the appropriate course of action.
account,

she has reasoned poorly,

If she has not taken it into

for sound practical

reasoning

circumscribed by what one can do under particular circumstances.

is
The

premises of a sound practical syllogism must take account of both the good
and the possible.

•

Even if neither of these teachers has explicitly cast her deliberations in
the form of a practical argument, the most illuminating way of evaluating
the reasonableness of each teacher's course of action is to get her to
give a formal reconstruction of her thinking.

In examining the strength

of a teacher's practical arguments we look not only at whether the means
were appropriately chosen but also at whether the ends were appropriately

•

specified.

It is possible for a teacher to choose her means well and yet

not be a competent practitioner.

If she has no sense of which ends are
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appropriate in teaching or if her specification of those ends is myopic or
misguided, her practice is self-defeating.

Wiggins reminds us that, for

Aristotle, the initiating or major premise of a practical argument is
concerned with the good, while the secondary or minor premise is concerned
. h the poSS1'ble. 25 I suggest that a competent pract i...
W1t
t i oner 1S one w h0

•

has a rich understanding of the goods of the practice and a realistic,
clear-sighted

perception

of

what

is

possible

under

different

circumstances.

FmSTERMAOIER

I

S CLAIMS REX.DNSIDERED

The way we think of practical arguments is shaped by the way we think of

•

practical reason.

On

a neo-Aristotelian conception of practical reason,

the practical argument is not too barren a device for examining and
illuminating the deliberations

and

actions

of

teachers.

On

this

conception, at least five out of Fenstermacher's six claims are true.26

He claims that practical arguments represent the teacher as a purposive,
thinking agent and teaching as an endeavour requiring a great range of

•

judgement.

This is indeed so.

Situational appreciation and the ability

to use both means-to-end and constituents-to-end reasoning presuppose a
purposive, thinking agent.

What is more, any endeavour which calls for

situational appreciation and constituents-to-end reasoning is an endeavour
requiring a range of judgement.

The account of practical reason which I

have

the

outlined

insists

upon

indeterminacy,

mutability,

and

particularity of the world of practice. For practical reason to fit this

•

world it must be flexible and sensitive enough to take account of nuance
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and change; in short, it calls for judgement and for proper attention to
detail.

Fenstermacher claims that practical arguments offer a way of introducing
normative considerations into teachers' deliberations. Again, this is so,
and it is obviously so: the initiating premise of a practical argument is

•

concerned with the good; it is what Fenstermacher calls a value premise.
What puzzles me is why he thinks we have to have a way of introducing
normative considerations. Why do they have to be introduced?

Aren't they

there from the start as an integral part of deliberation, whether or not
the deliberations are cast in the form of a practical argument?

Teaching

is centrally an activity which is concerned with ends, and the choice of
ends is ultimately a moral or political matter, or both.

•

It is impossible

for a teacher to teach, or to deliberate on teaching, without an implicit
commitment to some or other values. Perhaps Fenstermacher's point is that
by casting her reasoning in the form of a practical argument a teacher is
obliged to make her value commitments explicit and thus open to debate.

He claims that practical arguments may serve as a device for understanding
how teachers think when they decide what to do. This, too, is so.

•

I have

argued that casting a teacher's deliberations in the form of a practical
argument is not unlike casting a discursive passage.

But I have cautioned

against too narrow a conception of the practical argument.

If practical

arguments are restricted to representing means-to-end reasoning, they can
throw very little light on a complex practice like teaching.

•
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Fenstermacher claims that practical arguments may serve as a device for
helping teachers gain a sense of the basis for their actions. This is so.
We often act without explicit prior deliberation; indeed we must do so for
fluent practice, but whether or not we deliberate explicitly, an important
criterion for reasonable action is that we should be able to answer the

•

question "Why did you do such-and-such?" by citing the relevant practical
argument.

In making implicit reasons explicit we necessarily gain a sense

of the basis for our actions.
identification of reasons.

(Of course, we can be mistaken

in our

Also, for the purposes of rationalising our

actions when pressed, we can offer good reasons which are not our reasons.
Teachers, like other people, are vulnerable both to self-deception and to
other-deception.

•

As I shall show in the next section of this chapter,

Fenstermacher's most recent work

takes too little

account

of

these

matters. )

Finally, Fenstermacher claims that practical arguments may serve as a
device for helping teachers use defensible theory and good research to
advance their pedagogical competence.

Once more, this is so.27

But that

should not be taken to imply that defensible theory and good research are

•

sufficient for vigorous and competent practice.

If

the teacher has a

distorted view of the goods of the practice, or if she loses sight of
them, or if she misjudges the salient features of situations calling for
practical deliberation then, no matter how defensible the theory or how
good the research she relies upon and no matter how sound her logic, her
deliberations cannot result in wise practice.

•
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RATIOOALISATIOO

AND LACK OF DISCERNMENr:

'DD IMPEDIMENI'S 'ID GX>D PRACTICE

In his most recent work, with Virginia Richardson, Fenstermacher attempts
to

show

how practical

arguments

may

be

used

in

in-service

staff

development programmes to promote reflective practice and thus to improve
teaching.28

•

The ideas are currently being put to the test in small

research projects by two doctoral students at the University of Arizona,
each serving as a 'dialogical other' to one or more practising teachers.29
While there is much that is fruitful and interesting in this work, all of
it is premised on a questionable claim:

Practical reasoning is improved by helping the agent, in this
case, a teacher, to frame increasingly more sophisticated and

•

well grounded practical arguments, thereby enhancing the agent's
ability to think deeply and profoundly about his action.3D

Fenstermacher and Richardson assume, correctly, that there are degrees of
adequacy in practical reasoning and that a teacher's teaching is better
when informed by good practical reasoning than it is when informed by poor
practical reasoning.

•

They assume, too, that

improving

practical reasoning is a way of improving her practice.

On

a

teacher's

the basis of

these uncontroversial assumptions, they make the superficially plausible
claim that the way to effect

an improvement in teachers' practical

reasoning is to improve their practical arguments.

I shall argue that the claim pays too little attention to what constitutes

•

good practical reasoning, particularly with respect to teaching.
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•
pays scant

attention

to the authors'

'1
argument s and practIca

assume that

they

exclusive ways.
the good of

own distinction

,31
reasonIng.

are

good in

between practical

Since the two are distinct,

distinct

although

perhaps

The assumption prompts a question:

the

first

bring

about

the

good of

not

we may
mutually

How, if at all,
the

second?

can

And the

question prompts another: What is the good of each?

•

Fenstermacher and Richardson list
for good practical

•

standards

believe,

fully

activity

of

premise(s),

relate

teaching:

ultimate

for

end of

appraised
learner,

the form of practical
the

empirical

their

value

for their

or moral premise(s),

premise(s),

The premise

practice).

the

situational

So-called

and the

premises are appraised

premise(s).

stipulative

premises

'the

for

on empirical

their

accurate

(or,

I

of the goods or

nature

form and manner of

appraised

the

stipulative

grounding in moral theory

grounding in an understanding of
matter,

best fits

are

of the

instruction'.

criteria,

while

judgement of

the

i
,32
s~it.uat
uatlon
ca Il' Ing f or actIon.

On

the

question

of good practical

beyond the vague suggestion
'think

•

and the

for their

Empirical premises are obviously

•

argument that

grounding in a proper conception

one's

the subject

situational

standards'

to the four types of premise which, the authors

Value premises -are appraised
would add,

'appraisal

coherence of the argument as a whole.

describe

the

or

arguments - four concerning the premises and the fifth

concerning the logical
appraisal

five criteria

on.

that

reasoning,
it

the

is marked by an agent's

deeply and powerfully about his action'.
For help I turn to some current

authors

philosophical
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•

reasoning.

Robert Audi and Martha Nussbaum33 are two writers whose

accounts serve, in different ways, to illuminate the problems in the claim
that

teachers'

practical

reasoning

is

improved

by

improving

their

practical arguments. Audi's account shows the ways in which an agent's
reasoning

may be deficient

even when

logically coherent and materially sound;

•

the corresponding

argument

is

Nussbaum's stresses the role of

emotion and imagination in the proper appreciation of those situations
which call for an agent's active response.

It is these features which are

obscured by Fenstermacher and Richardson's claim.

SOund pratical reasoning

Audi suggests that good practical reasoning is sound in four dimensions:

•

the logical, the inferential, the epistemic and the material.34

The

logical dimension of practical reasoning is expressed in its underlying or
corresponding argument, that is, in the relationship between its premises
and conclusion.

The inferential dimension lies in an agent's beliefs and

in the relationship which
psychological.

holds between them. In this sense it

is

The epistemic dimension lies in an agent's justification

for her beliefs, while the material dimension lies in the truth criteria

•

for the premises and conclusions of the corresponding practical argument.
Thus, on Audi's account, good practical reasoning shares two dimensions
with good practical arguments: the logical and the material.

Practical reasoning can be deficient in any or all of the four dimensions.
One of the critical points I want to make in response to Fenstermacher and

•

Richardson concerns those cases in which practical reasoning is logically
and materially sound but inferentially and epistemically deficient.
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agentis reasoning is inferentially deficient where the tendency to act on
a conclusion is grounded not in the argument itself but in a desire which
the argument serves

t0

rat lonal°lse. 35 For instance - to borrow an example
o

from Audi - suppose a man badly wants another drink.
himself roughly as follows:

He reasons to

I really should do something to relax, having

another drink will relax me, so I should have another drink.

•

Logically,

the argument is sound; its conclusion follows from its premises (in the
loose way

we

expect

in a

practical

argument).

circumstances, it is materially sound as well.

Given

appropriate

Drink can relax the

drinker and perhaps this is a person who ought to relax more for the good
of his emotional and physical health.
that he accepts the major premise

But suppose he is rationalising and
(I

I really should do something to

relaxl) only because he has a strong intrinsic desire for another drink.

•

Under these circumstances his practical reasoning is deficient.

He has

drawn his conclusion on the wrong basis; that is, on the basis of his
desire for another drink and not on the basis of the argument.

In good

practical reasoning a suitable practical argument underlies the agent I s
reasoning, providing a basis for it land not merely a corresponding
° I .36
structure aval°lable for recons truc tOion and ratOlonal°lsatlon

•

The point is a crucial one for teacher educators who place their faith in
practical argument elicitation and evaluation as a way of improving
teachers I reasoning.

Teachers acting out of a state of self-deception (or

prejudice or deep and unacknowledged commitments to intuitive beliefs or
the commonsense myths of teaching) may come to use logically coherent and
materially sound arguments to rationalise, rather than ground, their

•

practices.

Their practical arguments could thus be improved without a

concommitant improvement in practical reasoning.
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concern Fenstermacher and Richardson, then, is how to guard against this
eventuality in their application of the practical argument in teacher
education.

I return to this question later.

First I shall make some

further critical points in response to their claim that improved practical
arguments result in improved practical reasoning.

•

Imagination and discernment

While Audi s account of good practical reasoning is both rigorous and
I

illuminating, it rnarginalises a characteristic which is central - the
capacity for discernment.

Without it, practical reasoning is deficient

even when it appears to meet all four of Audi's criteria.

Discernment-

the capacity for situational appreciation - is not simply a matter of

•

intellect or sense perception.

As Nussbaum37 argues, taking her cue from

Aristotle, both emotion and imagination play an essential part in the
proper grasp of situations, as does attention to the ways

in which

incorrunensurablegoods may make conflicting demands upon us.

In the

Aristotelian sense, the job of imagination Cehantasia) is to focus on
reality, past and present, in its concrete particulars rather than to
create

•

unreality

through

free-floating

fantasy.38

It

is

through

imagination that we discern an item in the world as something to be sought
or shunned (or to be sought and shunned, for different

reasons), as

something that answers one or more of our practical concerns or interests.
Here is how Nussbaum

describes

the well-attuned person

of practical

wisdom:
Being responsibly corrunittedto the world of values before her,

•

the perceiving

agent can be counted

on

to

investigate

and

scrutinise the nature of each item and each situation, to respond
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•
to what is there before her with full

sensitivity

vigor,

there

not to fall

because

of

short

of what is

evasiveness,

scientific

and imaginative

to be seen and felt

abstractness

or

a love

of

, l'f'
slmp
1 lca t'lon. 39

•

After

the neat

practical

lists

of criteria

from Fenstermacher

arguments and from Audi on practical

picture

- especially

much by way of

my very rough rendering

ideals

and precious

appearances can be deceptive
insight

and correct

little

description.

•

practising

doctoral

elementary

practical

I shall

students,

school

the practical

of it
of

on

Nussbaum's

- may seem to offer

practical

value.

But

illustrate

of

some of these points

the work of one of Fenstermacher

Barbara Morgan, who is
As part

teacher.

reasoning and teaching,

reconstruct

reasoning,

and neatness may be purchased at the cost

- Nussbaum's and my own - by discussing
and Richardson's

and Richardson

of a larger

Morgan undertook to elicit,

arguments which informed an aspect

herself

a

project

on

evaluate

and

of her own

teaching.

Before looking

•

at Morgan's work,

method employed by Fenstermacher
depends

crucially

appropriately

aspect

on the

qualified

with a teacher,

part

an accurate

me sketch

to elicit

the

some background.

and Richardson
played

by the

person who attempts,

or piece of the teacher's

has been elicited

•

let

practical

in

staff

dialogical

role.

some

Once the argument
acknowledges as

for doing what she does,

the

Nowthe task is to get the teacher
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conversation

arguments which underlie

and recorded in a form which the teacher

takes on a more critical

development
'other',

in sympathetic

classroom practice.

account of her reasons

The

'other'
to see
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•
where the

argument is

appraisal

standards

evaluation

and again through critical

the teacher

come into

to construct

with more defensible
piece

•

of practice

conclusion.
that

a better

premises

it

play.

is

Finally,

argument.

or it

on the

rejected

explicit

is

followed

attention

Richardson

acknowledge.

Briefly,

practical

wisdom, at least

distorted

notion of the appropriate

ignorant

of

capacities
situations)
value

the

subject

who respond seriously

does require

is

more special
the

taught

or

of

premises

(or

not in a position
the

stipulative

person

situational

and
of

who has a

cognitive

nuances of classroom
see why the

premises)

of

her

light

in

argument are defective.

Some of the possible

failures

of the

'other'

are

Barbara Morgan's recent paper40 in which she charts
the role of teacher and the role

•

a

current

to help a teacher

or

special

(or who is woefully

the

of the pupils or is blind to the different
is clearly

be

An 'other'

ends of teaching

to the

Fenstermacher

must

with regard to teaching.

being

some rather

than

'other'

less

to the argument as a

during school experience.

perhaps

or

though,

- although

task of tutoring

'other',

encourages

I would suggest,

educators

in the

this

of

argument may be one

formal enti ty - by many teacher

quali ties

basis

as an unsound practical

Perhaps.

what the process

five

may be one in which the action
is

student teachers

Here the

the 'other'

A better

very much the same kind of procedure
and with less

deficient.

conversation,

under scrutiny

Cumbersomeor not,

•

if

A cumbersome process?

self-consciously

•

deficient,

and the same person - in this

of 'other'

case herself.

brought

to

the tensions

between

when these are played by one
The irony of her paper
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that Morgan-as-teacher displays all the qualities of what Nussbaum calls
the person of perception, whereas Morgan-as-other is driven by a desire
for logical neatness and simplicity.

The irony indicates how much can go

wrong when a useful analytical tool (the practical argument) is applied as
an algorithm.41

Morgan's sensitivity to the difficulties of serving as her own 'other' is

•

evident in her preliminary thinking about the task she has undertaken:

Some of my initial questions were, "can I investigate myself?",
"Is dialogue necessary to clarity and rigorous inquiry, and if it
is, can one be one's own dialog ic partner?" and "Can one go
through this process and still teach, or would I find myself so
busy investigating my thinking about actions that I could no

•

longer act?"

... In selecting a place to start I used several criteria. First
I tried to pick a practice frequently used which had impact.
Second I looked for practices about which I felt some conflict
(to be my own dialogic partner I needed to be of at least two
minds), and third I selected practices and dilemmas which I felt

•

were at issue not only in my own classroom but which might be of
interest to other teachers. 42 (l'1y
emphasis)

On these grounds, she chooses to examine her reasons for giving students
detention when they fail to complete their weekly book reports.

Casting

her reasons in argument form, and evaluating the arg~~ent, brings her to

•
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see that although she follows the procedure of giving detention for sound
reasons, because of its punitive nature the procedure threatens to defeat
the ultimate good which she hopes to achieve, that is, an appreciation and
enjoyment of reading in all her students.

As

a consequence

of her

realisation, Morgan discusses the dilemma with her students (a class of
nine and ten year-olds) and tries to find out why some of them don't

•

complete, or even begin, their book reports.

The discussion leads her to

believe that they need more time to read, so she sets an additional half
hour of non-punitive reading time at the end of each school day.

What

finally emerges, when the next set of book reports is due, is that two of
It is in her

her students,. Bill and Marie, are simply not reading.

dealings with these two students that Morgan demonstrates her finely
attuned practical reasoning.

•

Through imaginative questions, sympathetic

observation and a willingness to respond 'with full sensitivity,43 to the
crises in these children's Lives, she comes to a rich appreciation of
their different situations.

She comes to see Marie not as a reluctant

reader or a wilfully disobedient child but as one who needs time to
grieve, as a child who is 'so sad she looked boneless'.44

She comes to

recognise Bill, 'a silent child whose laughter doesn't even come out', as
one who can read but is easily distracted.45

•

There is nothing evasive or

simplistic in her responses to these students.

As she comes to see the

concrete particulars of their situations - at horneand at school - so she
discards the easy categories into which other teachers have slotted Bill
and Marie.

Yet

•

Morgan-as-other

appreciation

in

is uneasy

her

fonnal

about

including her

arguments.

Instead
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•

superficial and trivial situational premises as 'It's January',

'It is

9:30 in the morning and I am saying "Go to special places and read"' and
'It is lunchtime on the day after the book reports are due'.

She comments

that in her role as the dialogical 'other' she would have liked 'cleaner
arguments

less packed

in story', while

in her role as teacher

'insisted upon some of the complications which were

•

true,.46

Quite so.

she

inconvenient but

At its best, practical reasoning is sensitive to all

the inconvenient complications, to the particulars of
stories, and to the competing demands of practice.
discernment consists in.

lives and

human

This is precisely what

The question is how far the elicitation and

reconstruction of practical arguments can contribute to the development of
discernment. By itself, perhaps not very far.

If

this is so, we must

conclude that while improving teachers' practical arguments may improve

•

their practical reasoning in many respects, it cannot do so in all.

The

respects in which it can improve practical reasoning depend partly on the
discernment of the 'other' and on the way in which the 'other' understands
his or her task.

This leads me to one last point.

The drive of Morgan's

formally neat arguments often runs counter

•

practical reasoning in teaching.

to

the

'other' for

demands

of

good

It is precisely because Morgan has such

a full and rich grasp of what it means to be a teacher that she sees all
the inconvenient complications.

Where

teachers' conception

of their

practice is distorted or superficial, they may be less plagued by such
complications.

A teacher who believes, as one of Vasquez-Levy's research

subjects does47, that his task is simply 'getting the kids to do what I

•

want them to' has a view of teaching which can serve only to impede good
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practice

and the good reasoning

dislodged

here

determïnes,

is

an

overriding

process of practical

misconception

the

teaching

which

which will

be stated

in the

practical

arguments.

and appraisal

•

indeterminacy

only

in

giving

full

and particularity

recognising

that

conflict.

If practice

good practical

many of

reasoning

justified

its

goods are

is as vulnerable
may often

reasoning

is vulnerable

recognition

of teaching

to

•

against

is

the

argument he

eliminated

conclusion,

overridden by considerations

or

by

but

balance

holding

and acting

Morgan's

justification

examples,

the

mutability,
in

incommensurable and often

in

to luck as I suggest,

some further

reasoning expresses
fail

the

justification

for

conclusion.
detaining

•
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to

be

the agent's

considerations

counting
may be

course of action

the agent is no longer

on the

then even

a term I borrow from

It need not mean that

that

It

but also

which make an alternative

or undermined so that

to luck.

she may, on balance,

rather

preferable,
in

of

in teaching

as a practice,

be defeasible,

in holding the conclusion.

justification

is to contribute
- the practice

Audi.48 What this means is that even when an agent's
a sound underlying

the

OF PRACl'ICAL :RE'MDfiNG

acknowledges the many ways in which teaching
not

If

at an examination of ends as well as means.

REMARKS: LUCK AND THE D~IBILITY

so

be

of

The account which I have given of good practical

does

What needs to

reasoning and - by implication

it must be directed

aHLUDING

teacher's

argument elicitation

to improving practical
teaching,

with it.

often in covert ways, the beliefs

moral or major premise of

•

associated

justified

To cite

students

on

just

two

who did

not
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complete their book reports appeared to be sound until she came to see how
this practice could undermine her goal of developing an enjoyment and
appreciation of reading;

whereas her decision to insist that Marie

complete her reading each week was overridden by her recognition that here
was a child who needed time to grieve.
revise

•

her course

considerations.

of

action

to

In these cases Morgan was able to

take

account

of

these

This is not always possible in teaching.

additional

A teacher may

proceed on the basis of sound practical reasoning and in the end prove to
be wrong.

Precisely because practical reasoning is defeasible, and must be because
of the nature of practice, it cannot make practice invulnerable to luck.
Technical accounts of practical rationality, which appear to offer a

•

strong defence against luck, make false promises.
Protagoras ,

they

offer

a

'science

of

Like Socrates in The

measurement'

where

through

application of a single standard or metric the rational agent can maximise
what is desirable and minimise what is not.

The promises are false both

because they are premised on a simplistic and distorted view of the world
of practice and because .they assume, wrongly, that deliberation must
either be quantitative or a shot in the dark.49 There

•

alternative:

Nussbaum

and

Wiggins,

following Aristotle,

practical deliberation can and should be qualitative.
this view here with respect to teaching.

is a
argue

third
that

I have defended

While it cannot make practice

invulnerable to luck, good practical reasoning - which requires a rich and
sensitive situational appreciation and a recognition of the plurality of
incommensurable values and goods - is among the primary conditions for

•

wise and accountable practice.
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Olapter Nine

LIVING THE LIFE OF A TEACHER:
CDIDITIOOS AND LIMITS OF FUXJRISHING PRAcrICE

•

Under what conditions
flourish?

•

the

corrupted

practice
by

its

practitioners

shall

also

teaching

as

as general

of

in

teaching

their

practice

institutions,

or refused

can flourish

as

betrayed

by many of its

in the face of luck.

some of the

argument.

Trust

possiblity

of co-operative
impossible,

is

indicating

among the

human practices.
the notions

but empty, and language itself
and unpredictable

we find

force.

now,

clients.

its

Put

them I

confront

when

direction

conditions
trust,

and public

for
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in

luck.

without

loses its

it

by many of

the general

of excellence

sight

and as questions

In addressing

primary

to

about how and how

has been deeply eroded by circumstantial

subsequent

have lost

dilemmas which teachers

Let me begin with some short answers,

on a different

questions

South Africa

a practice

under what conditions

argument, they are also questions

describe

endeavour is

•

I pose these

and resisted

much a practice

are all

for

goods and standards,

sustaining

terms of my central

•

poss ib le

in, its definitive

be revived?

about

it

And where it has withered and its practitioners

of, or faith
may it

is

in
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•

general.
other

The practice of teaching depends on trust in all these and in

ways.

Where

pupils

are

suspicious

of

their

teachers

on

epistemological, pedagogical or moral grounds - teaching is impeded or, in
extreme cases, blocked altogether.

A teacher's authority as a teacher

requires a relationship of reciprocal respect between teacher and pupil.
Respect is a special kind of trust, one whose moral dimension is primary.

•

Unless a teacher respects pupils as individuals capable of acquiring
knowledge and understanding, and unless pupils respect their teachers as
individuals who have the knowledge and understanding required for their
task, teaching cannot accomplish its definitive ends.

In either case,

what might look like teaching is simply a pointless charade.

While trust is a primary condition for co-operative practice, a practice

•

cannnot flourish on trust alone.
face of luck.

To trust just anyone is to fly in the

It is appropriate to ask, in the case of teaching: In whom

may we reasonably trust?

On what grounds and under what circumstances?

What is it that teachers are entrusted with?

And when trust is betrayed

because of circumstances beyond teachers' control, who may properly be
held responsible?

Here I give only a sketch to set the scene for

argument, defence and elaboration in the main sections of the chapter.

•

Teachers

are entrusted with

the

task

of

understanding in their pupils or students.
reasonable

to

trust are those best

developing

knowledge

and

The teachers whom it is

able to

pursue their practice

intelligently and responsibly, despite the vulnerability of practice to
luck. They are those who have both the knowledge and personal qualities

•

required for the steadfast pursuit of the definitive ends, or telos, of

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

221

•

Among the many qualities required for this pursuit are

the practice.
practical

wisdom

and

critical

independence.

Another

is what

Tony

HOllidayl calls reverence (or trust-at-distance) for the great teachers
and practitioners who have laboured to shape the traditions of the subject
taught. This is less a matter of revering personalities than of revering
the attitudes displayed towards the pursuit of understanding.

•

Whatever the enabling qualities in individual teachers, the conditions for
reasonable trust are not limited to these.

Society places an intolerable

burden upon teachers if the institutions in which they practice erode
those very qualities required for a thriving practice.

In other words, to

place too much faith in the power of human agency leads as much to an
impasse as denying any power whatever to individuals.

•

Both sides of the

ontological coin are important: individuals both form and are formed by
social institutions , .both structure and agency delineate the arena and
possibilties for human action and human practices.

Consider the case of teachers in contemporary South Africa.2

At a number

of different levels and in a number of interconnected ways, many of them a
direct consequence of apartheid, current 'educational' structures work in

•

direct contradiction
teaching.

to the requirements of

a

thriving

practice

I shall discuss some of these later in the chapter.

of

For the

present purpose of introducing central themes, it is enough to remark that
whatever

the

qualities,
institutions

•

nature

the

vast

which

of

their

majority

undermine

professional
of

not

South

education

African

only the vigour

and

teachers
and

work

in

integrity

of

practice, but also the vigour and integrity of practitioners.
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•
newly

qualified

teachers

who

have

corne to

think

critically

and

independently, few are able to sustain their commitment, their energy or
their critical independence. Many leave teaching to save themselves from
ossification or corruption:3 others alter their perceptions and tailor
both

their

ideals and

their

energy

to

fit

institutional

demands.

Inevitably, then, there is a sense in which the work of teacher educators

•

in South Africa involves betrayal - a betrayal of people or of educational
ideals or both.

For if the practice of teaching requires for its

sustenance and vigour such intellectual virtues as practical wisdom and a
critical perspective, then these are qualities which teacher education
programmes should aim at developing in prospective teachers.

Yet these

are the very qualities which are undermined by the institutions in which
teachers work.

•

Under the circumstances, should the aim of teacher

preparation not be the more modest one of training teachers to do the work
they will be expected to do?

Or, to put the matter more sharply as a

moral conflict, is it better for teacher educators to betray their
students or to betray the ideals of vigorous practice?

Of course, the

question so phrased oversimplifies and thus distorts, as do most questions
which suppose only two mutually exclusive positions.

Part of the purpose

of this chapter and the next is to give a much richer sense of the

•

interplay of betrayal and trust in the many conditions required for a
healthy, but not invulnerable, practice.

A new political dispensation in

South Africa will simply provide an arena for different kinds and degrees
of betrayal.

Practices, lik~ the people who constitute them, are always

vulnerable to circumstantial luck and wherever trust is crucial, there
lurks the possibility of betrayal.

•
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•

To return to more general considerations, if MacIntyre is right about the
ways in which the goods of institutions corne into conflict with the goods
of the practices they house, then there is a further set of conditions for
flourishing practice.4 The virtues of justice, truth and courage, which
MacIntyre deerns necessary for resisting the corrupting

•

influences of

institutions, are more easily developed and sustained by individuals
working together in corranunitythan by those working apart. So, I shall
argue,

a

corranunityof

practitioners

is a

further condition

for a

interdependent conditions

for a

flourishing practice.

In short, there are three sets

of

flourishing practice of teaching: The virtues of intellect and character

•

(a phrase borrowed from Aristotle), enabling institutions, and a corranunity
of practice.

All three sets are thernsel
ves vulnerable to reversals of

fortune - a matter I shall have to address in the arguments which follow.
This chapter focuses on the virtues of intellect and character, and on
institutional conditions which enable, undermine or necessitate them; the
next focuses on the nature and importance of community in nurturing the
good both of practices and of practitioners.

•

THE VIRrUES

OF IN'l'ELI..OCT AND ClIARACI'ER

For all of us, whether or not we are teachers, those qualities which
Aristotle calls the virtues of intellect and character are important both
for controlling contingency and for responding appropriately to intrusions

•

of luck.

What are the special qualities which will put teachers in the
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•
strongest position to respond appropriately to the contingencies of their
practice?

And what means can be relied upon to instil, develop and

sustain these qualities?

The second question is both a question about

teacher education and a question about conditions of work.

Of the virtues of intellect, practical wisdom is the most important for

•

controlling and responding to contingency.

Simply speaking, a person of

practical wisdom is one who knows what she is doing.

This is why the

practically wise person invites our trust, and on good grounds.

What constitutes 'knowing what one is doing' in the case of teaching?
Previous chapters have already gone much of the way towards answering this
question.

•

Now is the time to pull some threads together.

For a start,

drawing on Macmillan and Garrison's erotetic analysis,S we might say that
a teacher does not know what she is doing unless he or she is in a
position to answer the questions the students epistemologically ought to
ask, given their intellectual predicaments with regard to the subject
matter. To be in such a position, a teacher has to have some understanding
of the subject concerned, some sensitivity to the present

state of

understanding of the pupils, and some sense of how to proceed in advancing

•

their understanding with respect to the subject.

These are necessary but

not sufficient conditions for knowing what one is doing in teaching.

The domain of practice, I argued in Chapter Eight, is characterised by
particularity, mutability and

indeterminacy.

A teacher who proceeds

without due regard for the context in which she is teaching does not know

•

what she is doing.

But nor does the teacher who hesitates at every turn,
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•

trying always to take explicit
context.

account of every changing nuance of the

Lack of fluency in some circumstances is a mark of not knowing

what one is doing, while in others

it

is a mark of recognising hard or

problematic cases.

The astute perception of the particulars

•

appreciation.

without this,

teachers

of practice
do not fully

know what they are

doing even when in other respects their teaching is competent, for without
situational

appreciation

they

intelligently

to the,contingencies

One cannot

respond

are

not

not

sirrply a· matter

intelligently

of

in

of practice.
to

careful

or

a

position

objective

one

if

Yet situational

Crucially it is a matter of interpretation

to

respond

This is a logical point.

contingencies

appreciated what those contingencies are.

•

requires situational

hasn t
I

appreciation is

observation

of

detail.

and one which, as I argued in

Chapter Eight, often depends upon emotional and imaginative attunement and
For instance,

upon rroral insight.
sense of justice
situation

calling

a teacher with a thin or distorted

may not see a dispute over inconsistent
for

reconsideration

marking as a

and perhaps intervention;

and a

teacher with an inappropriate concern with his ownstatus and power may be
blind to the fact that his pupils are not stupid but afraid.

•

Situational

appreciation

appropriately

is necessary but not sufficient

to the contingencies of practice.

Sometimeswe see clearly

and underst.and what is required of us, yet fail
other times, conflicts
to require

•

of interests

the impossible: that

for responding

to act accordingly.

run so deep that the situation

we act,

simultaneously,

mutually exclusive ways. Here we no longer see clearly
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•
must plump for radical

choice or paralysis.
requires

clearly

what a situation

failure

to act is - broadly and metaphorically

heart.

To call

this a failure

many reasons for failure
courage,

•

dissipated

to act appropriately:

energy,

required

for acting

perseverance,
their

teachers
picture

excellence

In portrait

is

distinction
definitive

of a practice;
Both are

painting,

in the painter's

to

flourish.

are

of practices.7

which

To ref ine

between two related

important

for

the

The first

painters

a second kind of internal
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of a

of products

portrait,

judged

have struggled

of a human face.

is not accomplished within just

is

in the

flourishing

for example, the excellence

of how other portrait

the

kinds of

the second excellence

medium to bear on the interpretation

is

worth of

some of the qualities

bring

Hhat is required

in the

wisdom:

of work.

performance and in each finished

in products

it must

of practical

and faith

in the light

their

faith

who have the qualities

historically

excellence

•

in the products

and

may be developed and sustained

practice

to and partly

of practitioners.

practice.
lies

their

I draw on MacIntyre's

goods internal

lives

concentration

in broad strokes,

must have if

In any practice

and those who have lost

education and conditions

I have sketched,

lack of

those who are fearful

mass of practitioners

energy,

6

of

of the

If teaching is to flourish,

Howthese qualities

matters of training,

So far

work.

several

weakness of will,

in accordance with the dictates

courage,

practice.

I think,

of will,

cowardly, those who are lazy or distracted,

core a critical

speaking - a failure

or a sense of futility.

there will be those who lack strength

have at its

•

of us and in cases of extreme conflict,

of heart captures,

in the worth and point of their

•

Both in cases where we see

to
But

any kind of life.

good - the good of

the

•

artist's life as an artist, a good which is discovered in the pursuit of
excellence in products:

... what the artist discovers within the pursuit of excellence in
portrait painting ... is the good of a certain kind of life. That
life may not constitute the whole of life for someone ... But it

•

is the painter's living out a greater or lesser part of his or her
life as a painter that is the second kind of good internal to
painting.8 (Original emphasis)

By

analogy,

the

practice

of

teaching

cannot

flourish

unless

its

practitioners, or at least a significant number of them, live part of
their lives as teachers. The analogy is illuminating so long as we do not

•

allow it to obscure important differences between

the practices

of

portrait painting and teaching. Two of these are especially pertinent to
the question concerning the conditions under which teaching can flourish:
a difference in the nature of the products of the two practices and a
difference

in

the

relationship

between

the

practices

and

their

institutional and social contexts.

•

Firstly, what are the products whose excellence is one of the goods
internal to teaching?

The teacher's performance is one. The pupils

themselves are - loosely speaking - another. Here is a crucial difference
between teaching and portrait painting: in the latter the outcome of an
artist's work is an inanimate object, in the former it is some aspect of a
person's knowledge or understanding (if we take knowledge to mean either

•

'knowledge how' or 'knowledge that'). Other agents are not only the

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

228

•

recipients of teaching, they are also (in part) its products and one of
its necessary
accomplish

conditions.

excellence

Thus

the extent

in products

to which

depends not

only

teaching

on a

can

teacher's

performance and all the things that make performance distinctive, but also
on the capacity and the willingness of pupils to participate
activities which constitute teaching.

•

in the

This is why, on a number of

occasions in this thesis, I have referred to pupils and students as the
secondary agents of teaching. To call them secondary agents is to suggest
that the pupils themselves are partly responsible for the successes and
failures of teaching, in a way that the subjects of portrait paintings are
not responsible for the artist's product.

Secondly, what

•

are the special

features in the relationship

teaching and its institutional and social contexts?

between

I shall tackle this

question via anot.herr What is involved in living a significant part of
one's life as a teacher?

Among other things, living one's life as a teacher means devoting time,
effort and attention to keeping alive the knowledge, skills and interests
which are necessary for excellence in products.

•

It also means sacrificing

on occasion one's personal or private interests for those of the practice.
If I have not yet finished marking and tomorrow is the day on which I have
undertaken to hand back pupils' assignments so that they can use them in
their preparation for an examination, then I must decline an invitation to
go to the movies this evening.

Mundane as it is, this is an example of a

soft or routine case, for it is fairly clear here what one's role as a

•

teacher requires.
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It

is

not the routine

brings

into

sharpest

teaching and its
cases

but a particular

kind of

the

between the

relationship

and institutional

where teachers

system.

are

of

called

contexts.

situational

hard case

practice

against

in

a corrupt

appreciation

schooling

of a different

which arise

in the course

teaching.

institutions

are indeed corrupt,

Training

in the

obvious case

(DET) but within

the entire

South Africa,

then the structural

are

To appreciate

absent.

situation.

Another part

of

is that

is

primary agents

pupils

or students)

definitive

(ie

the

or both,

edifice

to

teachers'

themselves be undermining of practice.

its

Department of

conditions

this

periods as a matter of course,

the

of

of apartheid

classroom
as they

schooling

for a flourishing

appreciate

kind

Education and

only

in

practice

part

of

the

chalkdowns and stayaways may

Whenteaching ceases for prolonged

as a consequence of resistance
teachers)
there

of

chalkdowns or

and degree than the hard cases
If the system and its

which

Take, for instance,

upon to participate

an ongoing struggle

These cases require

are not only

•

relief

social

stayaways as part

•

cases

or

its

amongeither

secondary

agents

of losing

touch with the

is the risk

goods, standards and ends of the practice,

(ie

the

for these are forged

in and honed through practice.

•

Consider one of many recent

examples.

1991 reports

an indefinite

class

in ~oweto.9

Apparently, the decision

by teachers,

pupils and parents

DETto include the school in its
without regard for the context

•

decade and a half,

the

refusal

An article

in The Star of 1 June

boycott and chalkdown at MeadowlandsHigh
to suspend teaching was made jointly

in response to the alleged
renovation programme.
of struggle
by the
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•
insufficient reason to suspend teaching.

EVen given an appalling history

of neglect, corruption and betrayal in DET schools and given the close
ties between this history and that of the apartheid state, we might ask:
are chalkdowns the only or best ways to respond to the situation?

Or, to

pose the question more sharply as a role-bound moral question rather than
as one of political expedience, how far is this response consistent with

•

the life of a teacher?
this question.

I want to examine two possible sets of answers to

There are, of course, others.

risk of biased argument through exclusion.

In ignoring them I run some
The risk must be run if the

argument is not to disappear into a quagmire of by-ways.

One answer is that where a society is wracked by extreme or prolonged
political conflict, it is barely possible to live the life of a teacher in

•

any but the most rudimentary way.

The limits to possibility

lie in

several dimensions, among which two - the logical and the moral - are
especially important for the central arguments of this thesis.

For

instance, a state of civil war could be so thoroughly undermining that it
destroys the trust which is a necessary condition for the very possibility
of sustaining a practice.

If the necessary conditions for a practice are

absent, there can be no practice.

•

This is a logical point. Where it

holds, there is little substance to judgements about how far some or other
course of action is consistent
practice concerned.

with the goods and standards of the

But even where the situation is not so extreme, where

trust has not been destroyed but rather severely diminished in the face of
suspicion and betrayal, there the possibility for action is limited in
other ways - through fear of intimidation or fear of betraying one 1 s

•

people or cause, through paralysis in the face of deeply conflicting
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•

concerns or as a result of pupils'
teaching,

persistent

through a sense of futility,

mark of those who have a diminished

and prolonged

resistance

to

through the moral torpor which is a
sense their

(and no doubt there are others) are limitations

own agency.

All

these

in what I have called

the

moral dimension.

•

But what can be seen, frem one perspective,
seen, frem another, as constituting
have given of the moral dimension
moral

torpor,

futility.

due to any of these;
rather a fullblooded
participate

•

large

political

engaging

in a chalkdown

of moral and political

not because

matters

have

set of answers

the institutional

conditions

teaching

institutionally

but

authorised

consistent

complicity

to,

or vitality

because

normal

with

in

which

but

She may

until

the

practice

seems

come

into play

in one

'Are chalkdowns

now a second

consistent

set of answers.

with

Suppose

of teaching are such that - for educational,
- it is appropriate

One stand, as we have seen,

continue

clearly

attended

and concerns

Consider

or poli tical reasons

them.

not be

she is unsure how to act but she is

to the question:

the life of a teacher?'

moral

been

fear,

may

concerns.

I

nor desirable.

are some of the issues

possible

The instances

it may not be a failure of courage
enactment

can also be

are all, in a sense, negative:

sure that this is the right thing to do. It is right

These

•

the arena for action.

A teacher's

in a chalkdown

neither possible

•

as a limitation

ways

is to refuse
and

approaches
the life

with a corrupt system.

to take

on

topics

and topics.

of a teacher,
To respond

a stand

against

to teach. Another
which

is to

challenge

the

Here is a move which is
yet

in no way

implies

in this way is not only to
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•

challenge institutionalised authority but also to extend or reconstitute
the arena for action from within the practice. At what cost?

In teaching

against authorised contents, versions and methods, a teacher risks being
accused of betraying her employing authorities and

those parents and

pupils who see teachers' primary responsibility as one of preparing pupils

•

to pass school-leaving examinations.

In teaching at all where others have

refused, she risks being seen as a traitor to her comrades and to the
struggle for social transformation.

The courage and energy required for

taking risks of this kind are not easily mustered, especially not alone.
As I shall argue in the next chapter, the virtues

of character and

intellect required for sustaining a practice are nurtured and refined in
communities of practice, through a shared understanding of the nature and

•

definitive goods of the practice concerned.

Of course, courage, energy

and the solidarity of one's fellow teachers can do little to advance this
course of action if pupils refuse to be taught, for teaching depends
logically on the participation (however half-hearted) of both its primary
and its secondary agents.

It would be a mistake to conclude that the second course of action (ie
teaching against authorised contents, versions and methods) is consistent

•

with the life of a teacher, while the first (ie refusal to teach at all)
is not.

There is no universal standard, like the metre rule, which can be

applied to distinguish those lives which measure up to the requirement
from those which do not.

l'lliat
it means to live the life of a teacher

depends in important ways upon the circumstances which set limits on what
can and should be done.

•

This does not imply a position of extreme

relativism in which teachers cannot be blamed or condemned for anything
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•
they do or fail to do.

On

the contrary, the telos, or definitive ends of

teaching, provide a set of formal criteria for judging the extent to which
and ways in which teachers live and act as teachers.

Like the flexible

rule used by the builders of ancient Lesbos, these criteria

bend to

accommodate the particularities of each situation, just as the person of
practical wisdom must do.IO A teacher who carries on completely as normal

•

under abnormal conditions surely does not know what she is doing; nor does
the critic who applies a rigid set of criteria for judging teachers'
actions without regard for the circumstances.

Under abnormal circumstances such as those which currently prevail in DET
schools in South Africa, participating in achalkdown
it means to live the life of a teacher.

•

may be part of what

It will be, I think, only on

condition that considerations intrinsic to the practice of teaching have a
central place in any deeraion

to lay down chalk for a while.

Thus when

committed teachers decide, as teachers, to participate in a chalkdown they
do so in the face of a deep dilemma: on the one hand, to refuse to teach
is to undermine the practice and to betray its clients, on the other, to
continue teaching under thoroughly undermining and corrupt institutional
conditions may simply serve to strengthen some of the main impediments to

•

vigorous practice.

To return now to the starting point of this discussion: i'1aclntyreargues
that a flourishing practice requires both excellence

in products

and

excellence in the lives of practitioners, and that the two kinds of goods
or excellence are interdependent.

•

Excellence in products is accomplished

only when a critical mass of teachers live a signficant part of their
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•

lives as teachers, while the internal good which is realised in living the
life of a teacher is discovered in the sustained pursuit of excellence in
products.

This suggests that although chalkdowns and other forms of mass

action may be necessary for bringing about conditions under which teaching
can flourish and teachers can live the life their practice

•

requires

without guilt, fear, envy or resentment, such forms of mass action are not
instrinsic to the practice of teaching.

In The Fragility of Goodness Martha Nussbaum asks what the role is in the
good life of activities and relationships which are especially vulnerable
to reversal.ll

She asks, too, how far the various constituents of the

good life can exist harmoniously.

•

Similarly, we can ask: To what extent

are the constituents of good practice capable of generating conflicting
requirements which can impair or impede teachers' work?

The answer, with

a good practice as with a good life, is:

To

a greater extent than is

comfortable for those who desire certainty.

Teaching is a lucky business.

In Chapter Two I sketched the vulnerability of the practice and its agents
to four categories of moral luck: constitutive, consequential, causal and
circumstantial.

•

Here, as part of an investigation of the conditions for a

flourishing practice, I have given a fuller picture of the vulnerability
of teaching to political and institutional circumstances. The conditions
which bring South African teachers face-to-face with the kinds of dilemma
I have described here are matters of circumstantial luck in so far as they
are not of teachers' own making. They are matters of moral luck in so far
as parents, authorities and society at large continue to hold teachers

•

responsible for their work regardless of how much circllinstancesmitigate
against proper practice.
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•

Teacher education cannot immunise teachers from reversals of fortune, from
conflicts of interests, or from the ossifying and corrupting effects of
institutions.

But it can and should prepare them to defend the internal

goods of their practice.

What might be involved in such a preparation?

I

have already indicated the development of practical reasoning as one of
the central tasks of teacher education.

•

I have implied, too, that teacher

education should help to put teachers in a position to respond to their
pupils'

'epistemological oughts'.

In

discussion to a single but nonetheless

what

follows

crucial

I

aspect

shall

limit

of preparing

teachers to pursue and defend the internal goods of their practice.

LANGUAGE AND CLAIRVOYANl' PRACl'ICE

•

Language lies at the heart of vigorous and clairvoyant practice.
particularly so, I shall argue, in the case of teaching.

This is

A clairvoyant

practice - a term I borrow from Charles Taylor - is one which is neither
self-defeating nor stumbling .12

By definition then, a practice cannot

flourish unless it is clairvoyant.

To grasp the centrality of language to a vigorous and clairvoyant practice

•

of teaching, we must begin by noting its centrality to all things human.
Language is constitutive of our humanity in several dimensions, two of
which are especially pertinent here.

Firstly, language constitutes us as

subjects capable of and concerned with strong evaluation; secondly, it
constitutes the public space in which we relate to others.

Drawing

liberally from the work of Charles Taylor,13 let me say a little more

•

about each and its importance for the practice of teaching.
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We engage in strong
alternatives,
different

when we are

sufficient
its

particular

of person:

political

activist

worth within

salient
not

-

for

without

features

strong

something is not,

in

Rather

its

of

or for

in his

or betrayal,

contrastive

makes us

the

In this

kinds

a
a

a person who has
with others.
Its

judgements

of qualitative

we cannot

awareness.

of

beings

is

partly

bring

the

Language, but

capable

which is

it

for

an artist,

dealings

articulation

sense

or

courage or cowardice, honesty or

and of the self-interpretation

evaluation.

being good

life

of a teacher,

of our concerns into explicit

language alone,

evaluation

of

sort

instance,

and civility

worth

judgements made in a language

- in terms of trust

duplici ty

I desire

the life

weighing of

qualitative

to be good.

for

simple

cannot occur in the absence of language.

of worth are necessarily
contrast

the

the

a particular

within

or a mother,

with
that

for it

corrnnitted himself to fairness
Strong evaluation

•

The fact

has to do with
sort

as opposed to

concerned

goals or desires.

strong evaluation,

•

evaluation,

part

of

strong

and parcel

constitutive

of

of

our

humanity.

Language also plays
makes explicit.

•

partners)
to

it

self-interpretations
think,

in

a

different

claim

defence although they feature

•

articulation

section.

(alone or with one or

we may corne to see some aspect

about

There is a set of stronger

advance in this

in shaping the concerns which it

light

and so

and judgements of worth.

uncontroversial

language.

part

Through reflective

more dialogical
our relation

an important

a

further

This

of the world and

corne to
is

alter

our

a weak and,

constitutive

feature

claims for which I shall

offer

I
of
no

as background assumptions to the arguments I

First,

a person with an impoverished emotional
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•
and moral vocabulary is a less thickly constituted subject than one who is
able to distinguish, through language, the subtle but salient nuances
between superficially similar .emotions or moral concerns.

Second, a

thickly constituted moral agent is one with a rich language of qualitative
contrast at her disposal.

This language, together with attention to

detail, contributes towards an agentis situational appreciation and so is

•

an important part of practical reasoning
conception).

(at least on an Aristotelian

But, and this is the third claim in the set, while a rich

language of qualitative contrast helps to constitute moral concerns, it
also brings conflicting and incommensurable values out in the open.

Thus,

if we follow Nussbaum in regarding incommensurability as one of the ways
in which we are vulnerable to luck, the language of qualitative contrast
makes us more, not less vulnerable.

•

Both Nussbaum and Taylor argue that

the utilitarian strand in our civilization urges us to abandon languages
of strong or qualitative evalutation and to redefine issues so that they
can be decided by a simple weighing against a single standard. 14 Simple
weighing is seen to be more reliable, less vulnerable to luck, when
difficult choices have to be made.

Contrary to the utilitarian urge, I

shall argue that a language of qualitative contrast is crucial to the
pursuit, sustenance and defence of the goods of teaching.

•

jumping the gun.

But I am

Before discussing language and teaching, there is the

matter of language and public space to be clarified.

In addition to its part in constituting us a subjects capable of strong
evaluation, language serves to create public spaces in which we and fellow
interlocutors can survey matters together as matters for us.

•

Of course,

public spaces created by language are not always as convivial as the term
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•
'for us' suggests.

The nature of linguistically constituted public space

depends upon the relationship between different language users.

This

relationship is itself partly constituted by and reflected in language.
Language, although not language alone, sets up 'the kinds of footings we
can be on with each other' .15

As

Taylor points out, to argue that

property and power are the sole determinants of relations between people

•

is to ignore the fact that relations of property and power are essentially
realized in language.16

Language maintains different shapes of public

space between people - from the intimate space in which friends converse
to the formal space of parliamentary debate or academic conferences and
the hotly contested spaces in which previously excluded groups struggle to
reclaim areas in which they may speak and be heard.

•

Having mapped some of the central linguistic features of human life, I
turn now to consider the place of language in a flourishing practice of
teaching.
linguistic.

Teaching, like other significant human practices, is centrally
As

teachers we ask

and

answer questions;

we

explain,

elaborate and define; we name and narrate; we instruct and inform; we
suggest, prompt, imply and reveal; we select, edit, interpret and annotate
texts;

•

we

listen

to our

students

for clues

about

their

epistemic

predicaments; we encourage them to debate and discuss, to give evidence
and arguments in defence of their views, to write and say what th~y mean,
to hear what is said, to read what is written and detect what is hidden.
It is not just that language is a medium for teaching and learning, but
that in the absence of sharp, sensitive and appropriate use of language,
teaching falls short of its mark.

•

To give just one example, a teacher's

explanation can fail in either or both of two crucial respects: firstly,
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•

it fails

if the students

explanation;

for whomit

secondly,

it

fails

is

intended do not understand
the

if

explanation

misconstrues what it was intended to explain.
a proper respect

for and understanding

distorts

the
or

Good teaching thus requires

of language and how it

works in

various contexts.

•

A critical

sensitivity

to language is crucial

but also

to the

fulfilment

practice;

namely, living the life

goods of the practice

of

•

earlier

of these

in this

I shall

of

a

is

the

live

such

a

life

self-interpretation
teacher

articulation

which such a life

in

the

absence

implied therein.

involves a particular

of

and sustained

pursuit

strong evaluation
goods, as it
demand to

of

requires.
strong

Choosing to

live

is

the

the

kinds

the

and

down chalk

in

the

interests

of
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the serious

absent.

Where

concerns a choice between two incommensurable sets

does in the case of South African teachers

lay

in living

evaluation

respects

the practice

At

It is not possible

if not the primary condition,

of the goods of

in

of an explicit

kind of self-interpretation.

regard myself - in a whole range of significant
then a primary condition,

•

reflective

least

reasoning in Chapter Eight.

An important part of what is entailed

teacher

at

previous chapters,

do no more than sketch the main lines

commitmentsand sacrifices
to

a flourishing

been defended,

and in several

this

defence of the claim.

•

chapter

in the discussion of practical

life

for

tendencies of institutions.

has already

particular
point

conditions

of a teacher and defending the internal

against the corrupting

My claim about the first
implicitly,

two other

not only to good teaching

social

of

faced with the
transformation,
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•

reflective
this

is

alone,

articulation
to suggest

is a struggle

that

engaged like

when it

is

dialogue,

or better,

individuals

Disclosure

may be

Wittgenstein

and grows not principally

In

would confirm,

in monologue, but

in

in the life

of a speech community,.17

Howmight a critical

sensitivity

to language serve to defend the practice

of teaching against

the corrupting

attends

practice?

to

tendencies

of the institutions

A proper answer to this question requires
contexts

some of

of teaching.

the

particulars

The brief
of

which

an account of

account I give here

contemporary

South

African

'de ucat'lona 1" lns t't1 ut'lons. 18

Teachers in South Africa

are

ways, many of them a direct
shape schooling in this
books since
teachers'
feature

schools,

If,

consequence of apartheid

and conditions

most threatening
control.

teachers

which continues

to a healthy

apt

and curricula

perhaps the

practice

is

description

are controlled.

political

in

institutional

the pervasiveness

of

of bureaucracy as rule

characterisation

traditional

to

momentouschanges on the statute

of service,

Hannah Arendt's

in accord with

interconnected

Apart from race and gender disparities

February 1990.

training

bureaucratic

undermined in a number of

country despite

by Nobody is an especially

•

for

is made in conversation or contestation.

'language

fashioned

a matter

soliloquy.

as Taylor reminds us and the later

the institutional

•

is

any case,

sustain

•

evaluation

Hamlet in deliberative

most sharply revealing

•

strong

None of

of self-interpretations.

of

the

ways in which

Arendt writes:

thought,

we identify

tyranny as government not held to give account of itself,
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•
Nobody is clearly the most tyrannical of all, since t.h.re

,1:)

no

ene left who would even be asked to answer for what is being
done.19

Job placement, conditions of service, the prescription of textbooks, and

•

the content and structure both of the curriculum and of syllabi are all
subject to centralised bureaucratic control.

While some senior teachers

do serve, by invitation, on syllabus committees and the like, they take on
the role of lower order bureaucrats insofar as their work is not open to
public scrutiny and they are not accountable either to their clients or
fellow practitioners
hilerarehy. 20

•

In

but to officials

any case, ru I es

higher up in the bureaucratic

and

d eClslons
..

about

institutional

constraints on practice are made and imposed by inaccessible and often
anonymous authorities. Teachers' attempts to identify and address the
responsible
postponement.

officials

are

frequently

met

with

evasion,

referral

or

Where there is nobody to address, language loses its power

to seek redress.

Or, to borrow Bourdieu's metaphor, bureaucracy can and

often does devalue linguistic capital.21

•

Obviously the burden for protecting the practice and its practitioners
from the undermining effects of bureaucratic control cannot be carried
solely by language and the virtues of intellect and character.

For the

moment, however, I shall focus on the part language might play in helping
to bear the burden.

The final section of the chapter focuses on teachers'

organisations and their part in challenging and changing the institutional

•

context of practice.
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•
When I write of a critical sensitivity to language, I have mainly two
things in mind: the language of qualitative contrast and critical language
awareness.22

I have already outlined some features of the former; let me

say something now about the latter.
concerned

with

investigating

the

Critical

discourse

language

of

a

awareness

society

or

is

social

institution, paying particular attention to the relationships of power,

•

struggle and interest both reflected in and constituted by language. For
instance, a critical language study might investigate the ways in which
the South African state and its central institutions have co-opted terms
to serve their own interests, and the attempts of oppositional groups to
reclaim co-opted terms.

'Pedagogy' is an obvious but interesting example.

Because of its association with Fundamental Pedagogics, the officially
approved 'science' of education, educationists who opposed apartheid and

•

its related educational theory, policies and practices, avoided the term
'pedagogy'. However, with the increasing interest in the literature of
radical and critical pedagogy, a number of South African educationists
have reclaimed the term for oppositional purposes.

Of course, language involves much more than naming.

Meaning is crucially

tied to use and naming is only one use of language - by no means obviously

•

the primary use. Critical language study can help prospective teachers to
see how speakers use language, in all its many and varied forms, to
position themselves in relation to others.23

Lexical items like modality,

voice and the use of the article help to delineate the relative position
among speakers; so, too, do syntactical devices like foregrounding.
central linguistic mark of Nobody in action is the use of the agentless

•
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•

passive.

'Teachers are required to submit record of work to the principal

once a month'.

Who is it who requires this?

To whom may one address

complaints or alternative suggestions? Nobody! One of the purposes of a
critical language course for student teachers is to help them recognise
the ways in which the language in official documents and decrees can
obscure agency and responsibility.

•

A course which fulfils this purpose

puts teachers in a better position to identify 'Nobody' in action.
Similarly such a course could provide prospective teachers with tools for
challenging

and

changing

the

limits

of

public

practitioners and officials speak to one another.

spaces

in

which

Yet another way of

resisting bureaucratic encroachment on the goods of teaching is to resist
the lure of simple weighing and the accompanying reduction of qualitative
contrasts

•

to

the

non-qualitative

claims

required

for

bureaucratic

convenience and control.

If teachers are to be in a strong position to protect the goods of their
practice against the undermining tendencies of the institutions in which
they teach, programmes of teacher education have - on the language front at least two obligations: one is to provide space for student teachers to
initiate discussion and participate in decision-making; the other is to

•

empower them to do so. The second obligation is pedagogical.

Moving from

being uncritical to critical, from stammering uncertainty or bland and
empty confidence to speech which has purpose and insight is not simply a
matter of growth.

It calls for the development of judgement and an

initiation into a broad repertoire of linguistic expression.

What this

implies for teacher education curricula is not a matter I can go into

•

here.

The hints I have made concerning critical language awareness must
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•

suffice, with an additional hint: some of the richest uses of the language
of qualitative and perpicuous contrast are to be found in literature - in
the Greek tragedies and the plays of Shakespeare and Soyinka, in the
novels of George Elliot and Jane Austen, in the stories of Njabula Ndebele
and Patrick White, in the children's fantasies of Ursula Ie Guin and Susan
Cooper.

•

Neither definitive nor prescriptive, this list is intended only

as a reminder of where we might begin in considering a curriculum which
acknowledges the importance of a non-utilitarian language for responding
with proper situational appreciation to the many hard cases teachers face
in the course of pursuing the goods of their practice.

,Fine conduct

.
requires
above a11 correc td"escription. ,24

TEAaIERS

•

As

I

ORGANISATIONS

AND THE STRUG:;LE FOR ENABLING INSTI'lUI'IONS

crucial as they are, the virtues of character and intellect - and the

sensitivity to language which goes hand-in-hand with
sufficient for the practice of teaching to flourish.
fragile;

they

are vulnerable

to

them - are not

For the virtues are

just those corrosive

influences from which they serve to protect practice.

institutional

Because of their

fragility, the virtues are more readily sustained in corranuni
ty than by

•

practitioners trying to act in splendid isolation.

In Chapter Ten I

investigate the kind of community conducive to vigorous practice.
concern is with the institutional context of teaching.

If

Here my

MacIntyre is

right, then there is in the very nature of the relationship

between

practices and institutions a threat to the internal goods of practices.
However,

•

as we have witnessed

in South Africa

institutions are more severely damaging than others.
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What is to be done in these cases?

In its detail, the answer is largely

one of strategy and thus beyond the bounds of this thesis.

But there are

a number of general points to be made, points of mainly principle and of
conceptualisation.

In making

them, I shall attend to some current

attempts to rescue the practice of teaching in South Africa and to some
risks involved in the attempt.

•

Teachers' organisations might

seem to. provide a means

of countering

bureaucratic corruption and of ensuring institutional conditions which
enable rather than impede good practice. However,

the characteristic

divisiveness of political and social life in South Africa has also been a
feature of teachers organisations here.

Prior to the launch of the South

African Democratic Teachers' Union (SADTU) in October 1990, there were

•

over

thirty

teachers'

organisations,

most

of

which

were

racially

segregated and few of which possessed any bargaining power.

SADTU'S

founding resolutions include a commitment to internal democracy

and to

pressing for official recognition as the only teachers' union representing
teachers on a non-racial, national basis.

To date, teacher unity remains an unaccornplished ideal.

•

Apart from very

real differences within SADTU,25 an alternative forum for teachers, the
National Professional Teachers' Organisation of South Africa (NUPTOSA) is
to be established during 1991.

The names of the two organisations say

much about a central difference between them: the old debate of unionism
versus professionalism.

In South Africa, as elsewhere, there is a whole

nest of issues at stake in the debate, all related to the conditions for a

•

fourishing practice and many shaped by the public spaces and political
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footings constituted by the debate; for instance: whether teachers' rights
are more or less important than those of their clients; whether strikes
and boycotts

are appropriate

strategies for

improving conditions

of

service; and whether consultation and collective bargaining are sufficient
to bring about the kinds of structural changes which are necessary for
good practice.

•

.Representatives of the proposed NUPTOSA argue that to engage in chalkdowns
is give priority to teachers' rights rather than to their obligations.
Since, they argue, service to clients is one of the central tenets of a
professional ethic, any action taking teachers' rights as primary
unprofessional.

On

is

the face of it, the argument is convincing, and fully

consistent with the internal goods of teaching as I have characterised

•

them.

Just as we do not want to entrust ourselves to practitioners -

medical doctors, teachers, lawyers, engineers, and the like - who do not
have the necessary know-how for competent practice, so we do not want to
entrust our children, or ourselves, to practitioners who put their own
personal

interests before those of their practice and their clients.

Without in any way questioning the ethic of service, which is one of the
main constituents of a flourishing practice of teaching, let me cast some

•

doubt upon NUPTOSA's claims against unionisation.

Assume that the following assertion is a central premise in the argument
against unionisation: (A) Teachers ought to put their clients' interests
first.

•

This assertion could be read either as a rule or as an important

moral principle concerning the internal goods of teaching.

What's the

Rules prescribe in an all-or-nothing fashion.26

Where they

difference?
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•

apply, they must be followed if one wants to do the right thing, given the
particular game or activity one
principles

do

not purport

application necessary.

to

is participating

set

in.

By

out conditions which

contrast,

make

their

Principles state reasons which argue for one

direction of action rather than another.

There is a further difference,

entailed by the first, between rules and principles: Principles have

•

weight, rules do not. Where two rules corne into conflict, we must assume
that one of them is invalid and thus does not apply.
principles.

Not so with

Several conflicting principles may all be applicable in the

same situation.

Part of the difficulty of deliberation in hard cases is

to accord due weight to the various principles which come into play and to
choose to act accordingly.

But, as I have indicated, simple weighing will

not do in hard cases. Hard cases call for strong evaluation.

•

To reject unionisation on the grounds that it involves a failure to put
clients' interests before those of practitioners is to assume that (A) is
a rule rather than a principle.

Perhaps in order to put one's clients'

interests first, in the long run, other matters have to be attended to for instance, changing the institutional structures which violate both the
interests of teachers and the interests of their clients (among whom I

•

would include parents as well as pupils).

One might argue, along similar

lines to Amy Gutmann, that the unionisation of teachers is legitimated by
the failure of institutions

'to support conditions

under which

the

teaching profession would suffer neither from the insolence nor from the
.
OSSl.f'lcatlon

0f 0ff'
lce.,27

There is also the question of whether teachers

themselves are part of the very bureaucracy which undermines a flourishing

•

practice.28

If we distinguish

between

officials
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•

intervention and the people as the subjects of intervention, then teachers
are - as Morrow points

out - in the ambiguous

posi tion of being

both

29

bureaucrats

and

'people' ...';

Unionisation

is

one

themselves from corrupt and undermining institutions.

way

of

distancing

An implicit aim of

SADTU is to reconstitute the public space in which officials and teachers
speak to one another.

•

As long as teachers or their representati ves are

not legally empowered to speak on an equal footing with state officials,
consultation

is little more than an empty charade.

I have suggested, with only a sketchy supporting argument, that the point
of unionisation

is to bring about those institutional

necessary for teaching to flourish.

But unionisation,

changes which are
like all political

activity, is risky in several dimensions.

•

Firstly, in pursuing policies and strategies intended to accomplish better
institutional
informed
between

conditions,

their
policy

Dworkin.

policy

union members may forget the principles

decisions

and principles

which

the

first

place.

The

distinction

I make here is, again,

taken

from

A policy is 'that kind of standard that sets out a goal to be

reached, generally an improvement

•

in

which

in some economic, political,

feature of the cc:mnunity'; whereas a principle

or social

is 'a standard that is to

be observed, not because it will enhance or secure an economic, political,
or social situation deemed desirable, but because it is a requirement

of

30

justice or fairness or some other dimension of morality.'
where strategies
any regard

•

undermined.

such as stayaways and chalkdowns

for the principle

of service

For example,

are undertaken

to clients,

without

good practice

is

To put the point in general terms: without proper attention
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•
to the relevant moral principles, a policy pursued for the sake of
justice, equality, or vigorous practice could defeat the very ends it
intended to accomplish.

Secondly, even policies pursued with due regard for the appropriate
principles might result not in the intended good but instead in unintended

•

damage to practice.

This is one respect in which teachers and their

practice are vulnerable to consequential luck.

Thirdly, while practice cannot flourish where bureaucracy holds sway,
there

is a danger in teachers' moves

officialdom.

to distance

themselves from

The danger is that such distancing might lead teachers to

assume that they have the high moral ground and are thus immune from

•

public

scrutiny and criticism.

While

both

unions

and

professional

organisations are vulnerable to this risk, perhaps the latter are more so
than the former.

To disclose the risk more fully, we must unpack the

notion of office.

Insofar as teachers are constituted authorities who occupy a position of
trust in which the political community as a whole takes an interest,

•

teaching is an office and teachers are office holders.31

Office is what

Michael Walzer calls a dominant good, carrying others - such as honour and
status, power and priviledge

in

its

office-holders to the vice of insolence.

. 32
t raIn.

All

these

incline

Of the many ways in which the

goods of office are protected and insolence nurtured, the claim to
expertise is among the most forceful.

•

Yet the knowledge required to

challenge the claims of experts is not impenetrable. As Walzer argues:
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•
The distribution of socially useful knowledge is not a seamless
web, but there are no enormous gaps.

Or, rather, unless they are

artificially maintained, the gaps will get filled in, by different
sorts of people with different talents and skills and different
conceptions of expertise.
Professionalism is one form of artificial maintenance.

•

It is

at the same time more than that; it is an ethical code, a social
bond, a pattern of mutual recognition and self-discipline.

But

surely the chief purpose of professional organization is to make a
particular

body of

knowledge

the

exclusive

possession

of

a

particular body of men (more recently, of women, too). This is an
effort undertaken by office holders on their own behalf.33

•

I began this discussion by claiming

a danger

in teachers distancing

themselves from officialdom. Walzer's analysis of office and its tendency
to insolence shows where the danger lies.

Indirectly his analysis also

indicates the ways in which some of the very conditions for a flourishing
practice themselves place the practice at risk.

Teaching cannot flourish

unless the sphere of bureaucratic responsibility is clearly demarcated
from the sphere of practitioners' responsibility; yet if the lines are

•

drawn without regard for the fact that teachers, too, are office-holders,
we run the risk of making them answerable to no-one but themselves.

We

want our teachers (and doctors and engineers and dentists and lawyers) to
be properly qualified for their work so that we have public confirmation
that their successes are not simply a matter of luck; yet in demanding
special qualifications we also invite the inflation of expertise which

•

results in insolence.

We want teachers to work under conditions which
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•
nurture rather than stifle or distort their practice; yet the efforts they
undertake to ensure such conditions may be informed by an undue concern
for power, prestige and other rewards of office.

All these are reasons why it is important for those who are subject to the
authority of office-holders to have a say in determining the nature of

•

their functions.

Or, as Walzer puts it, only when office-holders are

subject to citizens will office be understood by all as la form of service
and not yet another occasion for tyrannyl.34

Of course, there are risks here too, one of which we may conveniently call
the tyranny of the masses.

In the case of teaching, the risk of making

teachers subject to the people is that the people (ie pupils, parents or

•

other members of local communities) may make it difficult or impossible
35
for teachers to sustain the internal goods of their practice.
Interference from the people can contribute as much

to ossification,

despair and corruption as can interference from bureaucrats.

To return to the premise from which this chapter began: Trust is a primary
condition for practice.

•

teachers

to

competence,

pursue

Unless citizens and state bureaucrats alike trust

their

practice

the practice cannot

with

thrive.

integrity,
This

commitment

and

is because without a

considerable degree of trust from the people they serve, teachers are
deprived of the independence required for informed practical deliberation.
Without this, the practice is cut off at its roots.

But while trust is

required for a practice to flourish, wherever trust is given there lies

•

the opportunity for betrayal.

In this respect, as in many others,
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•

teaching is a lucky business: the very conditions which nurture practice
also make it vulnerable to reversals of fortune.

But this does not mean that excellent practice is impossible.

Excellence

with fragility is possible under at least three sets of conditions. In

•

this chapter I have discussed two: first, the virtues of intellect and
character (and the sensitivity to language which goes hand-in-hand with
them) and, second, institutions which enable rather than impede practice.
In the next, I consider a third: the kind of community most conducive to
sustaining the virtues and the internal goods of the practice.

•

•
•
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Chapter Ten

CDo1MUNITY AND INDEPaIDmcE:

•

FORl.llER <nIDITlOOS

FOR FUXJRISHING PRACl'ICE

The virtues of intellect and character which are primary conditions for a
flourishing practice of teaching cannot themselves flourish under any or
all conditions.

What they require, roth for their development and for

their sustenance, is a particular kind of community of practice.l

•

To defend this claim will not be easy for the very term 'community' is a
slippery one, as is evident in the many and opposing uses to which it has
been put in political discourse in South Africa in recent times. Thornton
and Ramphele point out that in both official and oppositional discourse,
'community' has been used not to name a social entity or idea but to
legitimate or authorise

•

o

ac t lons.

2

a set of practices, procedures,

From a philosophical

point of view,

there

policies

or

is a further

difficulty: within the ongoing debate between so-called communitarians and
liberals, community is at the core of a cluster of contested concepts.3

A

major part of the debate concerns what qualifies as a coherent account of
community.

Here the pursuit is not so much for a substantive account but

for a coherent set of formal criteria.

•
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•
Clearly, then, the claims I want to stake for a community of practice will
be no more than loose talk if they assume community as an unproblematic

concept.

So, rather than launching directly into a description of the

kind of community which would enable an excellent practice of teaching, I
shall procede by the more rigorous

•

but lengthier route of critical

engagement with some of the philosophical debates on community.4

CXH::EPTlOOS OF CIHruNITY

Michael Sandel's account of three competing conceptions of community is a
direct response to the work of John Rawls and brings us right to the heart
of current philosophical debates on community.5

•

Although

it is not

directly concerned with communities of practice and although it fails to
meet some of its own criteria of adequacy, Sandel's account provides a
number of useful tools for thinking about community as a condition for a
flourishing practice.

It is also an account which is deeply rooted in an

Aristotelian perception of politics and the good life, a view which has
illuminated many, but by no means all, of the arguments advanced in this
thesis.

•

For all these reasons, Sandel's account is an appropriate place

for me to begin. To ensure that we do not lose sight of the primary focus
of this chapter, I shall try to illustrate both Sandel's acéount and some
of

its inadequacies by drawing

examples

from different

professional

practices, including teaching.

The three conceptions of community which Sandel discusses are (i) the
instrumental, (ii) the sentimental, and (iii) the constitutive.

•
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•
On

the instrumental conception of community, the interests of individuals

are regarded

as being mutually

antagonistic,

with

'community' as

a

necessary burden to be borne by individuals for the sake of accomplishing
their own private ends.6
academic practice.

Let me give an example from the world of

Think of those university research groups in which

each scientist is prepared to spend only as much time working with

•

laboratory technicians and fellow scientists as is deemed necessary for
the successful pursuit of his or her own research.

In such groups, where

individual success is taken as primary, the practice of including one's
colleagues as co-authors on a research paper is an expedient move intended
to ensure reciprocal inclusion rather than a generous acknowledgement of
co-operative
characteristic

•

endeavour.

Envy,

attitudes where

instrumental good.

resentment,

and

suspicion

'community' is nothing more

than

are
an

In my example, the members' interest in science is not

so much a shared interest as a convergent one which brings individuals
into competition with one another for resources, for recognition and for
results.

On

the sentimental or Rawlsian conception of community, members

expressive ties and shared final ends.

•

have

Community is regarded as a good in

itself, internal to the aims and interests of its members.7

Think of the

ways in which co-operative endeavour to accomplish some commonly valued
end can bring about the mutual care and respect of the participants.

The

research group in my first example could become a community of practice in
the sentimental sense if individuals in the group chose to work together
in the interests of science, that is, if their convergent interest in

•

science were to become a common interest.

I would argue that common
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•

interests and final ends are necessary conditions for a genuine community
of practice.

While expressive ties and common sentiments are important

features of community, on their own they are insufficient to cement a
community.

Witness, for instance, the bitter experience of many who have

been involved in family businesses and who discover, to their cost, how
expressive ties are strained to breaking-point when the interests, values

•

and ends of individual members come into conflict.

Despite the sharp distinction between

'community' in the instrumental

sense and community in the sentimental sense, Sandel rejects both on the
same grounds: he argues that both assume the antecedent individuation of
the subjects of co-operation.8

He proposes a third, the constitutive

conception, in which community describes not just a common sentiment but,

•

more

importantly,

a

mode

of

self-understanding

constitutive of each member's identity.
the constitutive

which

is

partly

According to Sandel, community in

sense is not a relationship members

choose but an

attachment they discover.9

Is

Sandel's

distinction

conceptions viable?

•

between

the

sentimental

and

constitutive

I shall argue that the criteria he uses for making

the distinction fail to do the work required of them

- at least in the

case of communities of practice.

On

both the sentimental and the constitutive conceptions, community is a

good in itself, internal to the aims and interests of its members.
According to Sandel's classification, there are two crucial differences:

•
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(i)

on the

sentimental

conception,

whereas on the constitutive
sentimental
from

conception,

their

conception

individuals

membership in

a

conception a member's identity
of herself

•

members choose
they discover

are

and self-reflection

join a research

they

constitutive

by her understanding
The central

least,

share

the

need not

with fellow

important

sense

I

both in public

as primary.

the dichotomy between

or to engage in a practice,

interests

and ends

be a matter

teachers

after
that

of myself:

am a

contrast

While people do indeed choose to

teacher

of

choice

which are
but

one of

long and hard work on a

I am deeply attached

community in a way which surprises

deliberations,

•

come to

it shapes my understanding
an

at

For example, I may discover

curriculum project

in

is false.

to the practice

discovery.

that

the

of human agency - one which takes

group or to enter a profession

or not

intrinsic

teaching

on

as primary and the other which takes self-reflection

vali tion

•

apart

constituted

In the case of communities of practice

whether

assumed to be constituted

as a member of the community concerned.

Sandel draws is between two conceptions
volition

on the

whereas

it;

membership,

and (ii)

community,
is partly

their

me.

My attachment

to the
is

such

I know that whatever else I am,
and

and in private,

many of
will

my practical

be informed by that

recognition.

Volition

and self-reflection
in a single

are

rigidly

fixed

teacher

because of coming to understand

might choose teaching
to understand

causal

not

mutually

relation.

exclusive;

light

they

I might choose to become a
myself in a particular

for any number of extrinsic

myself in the

nor are

of that

choice
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•
commitments.

My self-understanding in this context is part and parcel of

coming to a fuller understanding of what it means to be a member of a
community of teachers.

Such an understanding involves not only insight

into the goods and standards of the practice of teaching, but also insight
into the goods of community.lO

Whatever my reasons, when I choose to

enter the teaching profession I surely cannot do so as an unencumbered

•

subject: I make my choices with all the baggage of interests and values
and meaning imparted to me by the community in which I have grown up.

If

the sentimental conception of community as espoused by Rawls is indeed
founded on the notion of an unencumbered self, then it is untenable.
However, recent critical work suggests that Sandel has misinterpreted
Rawls' view of the self.ll

•

While Sandel is right in claiming that the notion of an unencumbered self
is faulty, he is wrong if he supposes that this means we cannot choose to
become members of a community or to forge new communities with other
like-minded people.

As human beings we are essentially situated subjects,

but we are also.subjects capable of choice and new commitments.

The fact

that we are situated does not preclude our making radical choices; what it
does preclude is our making neutral choices.

•

So far I have argued that since volition and self-reflection are not
mutually

exclusive

characteristics

of

human agency,

the distinction

between the sentimental and constitutive conceptions of community is not
as sharp as Sandel's analysis suggests.

There is one other distinguishing

mark which Sandel mentions in a brief discussion of justice and community:

•
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•
Of any society it can always be asked to what extent it is just,
or 'well-ordered' in Rawls' sense, and to what extent it is a
corranunity,and the answer can in neither case fully be given by
reference

to the sentiments and desires of

the

participants

alone ...to ask whether a particular society is a corranunityis not

•

simply to ask whether a large number of its members happen to have
among their various desires the desire to associate with others or
to promote corranunitarianaims - although this may be one feature
of corranunity- but whether the society itself is of a certain
kind, ordered in a certain way, such that corranunitydescribes its
basic structure and not merely the dispositions of the persons
within the structure. For a society to be a corranunityin this

•

strong

sense,

corranunitymust

be

constitutive

of

the shared

self-understandings of the participants and embodied

in their

institutional arrangements, not simply an attribute of certain
participants' plans of life.12 (My emphasis)

What is Sandel driving at?

Charles Taylor's distinction between corranon

goods and shared goods may help to elucidate the point, although his use

•

of these terms is somewhat inconsistent.13

Following his later usage, but

drawing on his earlier work, we can say that the definitive feature of
shared goods is that they are 'shared as a collective act', that they
'1
'
11 sustalne
ined' .14
lnvo
ve a "conSClousness whilCh lS
corranunay

Taylor's

example of the civic republic is illuminating:

...the good here is essentially shared.

•

The laws are significant

not qua mine, but qua ours ... And this cannot simply mean, of
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•

course, that our private rules converge on them; their being ours
is a matter of our recognising them as such together in public
space.IS

Drawing on Taylor I sanalysis,

•

let us say provisionally that the crucial

difference between community in the sentimental sense and community in the
constitutive sense is that, in the first, goods and interests are held in
comnon whereas, in the second, they are shared.

The fact that they are

shared means not only that they are ours, but that they are recognised and
affirmed as ours in public space through significant collective actions
and ceremonies.

•

What does this mean?

Language and monetary exchange, for example, are

both things we share publicly with others.

As English speakers we share,

more or less extensively, a common language - a language which is ours and
which, like other languages, has public criteria.

As members of a modern

economy, we share with others the practice of treating certain rectangular
pieces of paper and metal discs as money which can be exchanged for goods
and services, which can be banked for security and interest, which can be

•

invested or gambled at risk for gain.

Both kinds of sharing are public

and in both we can distinguish between what is ours and what is not
(English as opposed to Russian, for instance, or rands as opposed to
pula) .

But are they the kind of sharing which unites constitutive

communities?

Surely not.

In both the case of language and the case of

currency, shared public understandings and engagements are consistent with

•

an instrumental view.
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The kind of sharing which Taylor has in mind, and which I think Sandel
shares, is centrally concerned with ends. This is the point of his citing
of the civic republic.

Atomistically conceived, society is a 'locus of

collaboration and rivalry between
goals' .16

independent agents

with

individual

In contrast, the members of a civic republic share important

ends and goods, as well as appropriate procedures for reaching a common

•

understanding of what is required by those shared ends and goods.

I take

it that an atomistic conception is compatible with the instrumental and
sentimental views of community but incompatible with the constitutive
view.

Public practices, like language and a system of exchange, are

compatible with all three views.

One might say that they are part of the

common background against which collaboration and rivalry, on the one
hand, or collective striving and affirmation, on the other, take place.

•

However, to put language too firmly in the background is to ignore the
crucial part which it plays in shaping the nature of our collaborations
and rivalries, of our collective strivings and affirmations.

In the

previous chapter I went some way towards arguing for the importance of
critical language awareness as a condition for a vigorous practice of
teaching, particularly in arming teachers to respond to insidious forms of

•

bureaucracy.

There is much more to be said about the part that language

plays in our self-understanding

and' in both

shaping

and

reflecting

different conceptions of community, but this would take me well beyond the
bounds of this thesis.

So, I leave much unsaid and return to the matter

at hand: whether or not Sandel's distinction between the sentimental and
constitutive conceptions of community is tenable.

•
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•
It

is difficult

to pin

down

with

any precision

the

criteria

distinguishing between common and shared as Taylor intends them.

for

Rather

than nitpicking over the details I shall assume, at least provisionally,
that some such distinction can be made, that it is meaningful and that the
crucial difference between the sentimental and constitutive conceptions of
community is that the first is concerned with 'common ends and goods, while

•

the second is concerned with shared ends and goods.

So, when can we say of a group of practitioners that it is a community in
what Sandel calls the strong sense?
example.

Take research communities as an

These, like other scholarly communities, have two important

areas of public space: firstly in the journals, books and conferences in
which members make their work available

•

for criticism,

extension or

confirmation; and secondly, in academic ceremonies which not only confer
full membership on initiates but also affirm and honour valuable work by
fully-fledged practitioners.

Yet the public spaces of scholarly journals, graduation ceremonies, and
the

like, are

communities.

•

not

exclusively

Scientists

for

the
whom

domain

of constitutive

community

is

no

more

research
than

an

instrumental good also occupy these public spaces, passing through the
same rites of passage, the same rituals of challenge and confirmation. The
difference lies in how the participants understand their actions in these
special areas of public space and in how their understanding is shaped by
their participation.

In the case of those for whom community is no more

than an instrumental good, while the self-understandings of individual

•

participants might converge (cynicism, for example), they could not be

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

•

263

shared in the sense Taylor and Sandel mean.

Expedience, rather than

concern with affirming a shared good as shared, is what motivates public
participation in such cases.
genuine

communal

affirmation

While the institutional arrangement permits
of

the

practice

of

research

and

its

definitive goods, the participants do not. have the required understanding
of their relationship either to the practice or to one another.

•

What of sentimental communities of research?

Can they be distinguished

from constitutive communities on the basis of how their members understand
their actions in the public spaces associated with the practice?
sure.

I am not

If community is regarded as an intrinsic and important good (and,

remember, this is one of the features of the Rawlsian conception) then
surely members of the community in question must be committed to whatever

•

joint public actions are required for sustaining both the community itself
and the definitive goods of the practice.

But then in what sense is a

constitutive community of practice different from a sentimental one?

To sum up: under critical scrutiny, every one of Sandel's three criteria
for distinguishing between the sentimental and constitutive conceptions of
community weakens to the point of collapse

•

communities of practice.

- at least in the case of

Nevertheless, all three will have a part to play

in my thesis concerning the importance of community in a flourishing
practice of teaching.

Consider the criteria once more and, in outline,

the arguments advanced against them: (i) on the sentimental conception
membership is a matter of choice, whereas on the constitutive conception
it is a matter of discovery through self-reflection; (ii) the sentimental

•

conception assumes the ontological

priority of unencumbered
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whereas the constitutive conception

recognises that human beings are

essentially situated; and (iii) on the sentimental conception goods are
held in cormnon, whereas on the constitutive conception they are shared.
The first of the supposed differences involves a false dichotomy, since in the case of cormnunitiesof practice - volition and self-reflection are
not

•

mutually

exclusive.

The

second

distinguishing

criterion

has

application only if the advocates of the so-called sentimental conception
do assume the notion of an unencumbered self.

Recent critics of Sandel

suggest that his attack on Rawls in this regard is a strawperson attack.17
Finally, the distinctive feature of shared goods is not only that they are
intrinsic to the cormnunity concerned but also that they are publicly
recognised

as

shared.

Public

recognition

of

shared

goods

depends

crucially on how members understand their joint actions in public space.

•

It would seem, from my last example, that the kind of understanding and
joint public actions required for sustaining a cormnunity of practice must
be

substantially

the same for both the sentimental and constitutive

conceptions; indeed for any conception which takes the notion of internal
goods and interests to be a definitive feature of cormnunity.

Whatever the limitations of Sandel's criteria for distinguishing between

•

the sentimental and constitutive concepts of cormnunity, his analysis is
u~eful for thinking about communities of practice.

I shall draw upon it

extensively in arguing for the importance of community in sustaining both
the practice of teaching and its practitioners.
shall

not

conceptions,

•

distinguish
as

the

between

argument

the

Although initially I

sentimental

progresses

I

shall

and

constitutive

re-introduce

the

distinction from a slightly different point of view. I begin the argument
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•

not by spelling out the ways in which and the reasons why corrrrnunity
is
crucial to a flourishing practice, but by investigating some of the
cond i tions which are often thought to be undermining of corrrrnuni
ty. By
showing what does and does not count as a threat to a corrrrnunity
of
practice, I shall also be able to show several of the ways in which, and
the conditions

•

under which,

corrrrnunitymay

nurture

the practice

of

teaching.

THREATS 'lO aHruNITY?

For many corrrrnunitarians
the pursuit of individual liberty is the primary
threat to corrrrnunity.
Are they right?

Does the pursuit of

1iberty

undermine corrrrnunity,
particularly in the case of corrrrnunities
of practice?

•

And if it does, so what?

I begin with the first two questions.

The short

answer is that it all depends on what is to be understood by liberty.

Liberty is one óf those contested concepts about which philosophers and
political

theorists have

dolStolnctolons.18

had

much

to say,

For present purposes

one

often
of

in

these

the

form

of

is especially

pertinent: the distinction, first made by Mill and recently restated by

•

° dependence. 19
OWor k ln, between lObe
1 r ty as 1°
lcense and lObe
1 rty as ln
o

Liberty as license concerns the extent to which a person is free from
social or legal constraint to do whatever she might wish to do. The
concept is an indiscriminate one in that it distinguishes neither between
forms of behaviour nor between competing values.

•

license is a call for freedom at any cost.

A call for liberty as

If, for instance, we defend
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•

freedom of speech by an argument in favour of liberty as license then our
argument also supports pro tanto the freedom to burn schools and churches,
to molest children, and to uproot the trees in public parks.20

(A very

crude instance of the argument might go something like this: people should
be free to write and say what they like because people should be free to

•

do what they like.)

Liberty as independence concerns the status of a person as independent and
equal, rather than subservient.21

What we are after in the pursuit of

liberty as independence is a reciprocal recognition of equal agency among
people.

In so far as a government treats its citizens as entitled to

equal concern and respect, it acknowledges

•

their independence.

Unlike

liberty as license, liberty as independence is a discriminate concept. If, ,
for instance, we defend freedom of speech by an argument in favour of
liberty as independence, we do not automatically argue for the abandonment
of constraints in all other areas of human life.22

Given

the

distinction

between

liberty

as

license

and

liberty

as

independence, the communitarian claim against the pursuit of liberty can
be read in two ways.

•

I want to defend the claim on one reading and

challenge it on the other.

Let me start with the defence.

Liberty as license: A threat to community

The general pursuit of liberty as license does indeed undermine community,
and not only community in the sentimental or constitutive senses.

•

On the

instrumental conception, 'community' is regarded as a necessary burden to
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•

be born by individuals for the sake of accomplishing their own private
ends.

What such a 'community' requires for its maintenance is a justice

of co-operative effectiveness through which individuals protect their own
interests by entering into various kinds of co-operation with others.
Clearly,

the

serious pursuit

of

liberty

as

license

reliability of contracts or commitments to co-operate.

•

undermines

the

Liberty, in this

\

sense, is in competition with the laws and agreements which are necessary
to uphold the justice of co-operative effectiveness.

In cases where community is regarded as an intrinsic good and not as an
instrument for the accomplishment

of individual ends,

liberty as license attacks the very

the pursuit

heart of community.

of

We cannot

consistently regard communi ty as an intrinsic good worth sustaining for

•

its own sake and still insist on a general right to be free to do as we
please.

Where the community concerned is a community of practitioners, the pursuit
of liberty as license undermines not only community but also the practice.
An

example from the practice of teaching will

illustrate

the point.

Suppose a teacher pleads for the freedom to choose whatever books she

•

wants to read with her pupils, and suppose further that in support of her
plea she claims that as an individual she should be free to do whatever
she chooses.

~~at she is appealing to in this case is liberty as license.

But on these grounds she is also

free to whip her pupils

if they

misbehave; to enter into any sort of relationship with them she pleases;
and to skip classes if and when she feels like it.

•
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A teacher for whom license is a primary value is a risk to her pupils, to
the practice and to her colleagues.

Much the same is true for the

practices of medicine, law, engineering, science, and so on. However, to
make this objection is not to say that the pursuit of liberty is always
threatening to a practice and its associated community.

The pursuit of

liberty as independence, I shall argue, does not undermine communi ty or

•

practice.

What is more, a community of practice cannot flourish in the

absence of liberty as independence.

Liberty as independence:

No

threat to corrmunity

When communitarians deplore the undermining of community what worries them
is the loss of mutual care and concern, the loss of friendship and warm

•

.
t .23
commltmen

Since the instrumental conception is indifferent to such

matters, I shall pay no further attention to it.

Wi th respect to the

other two, I shall treat them as a single conception in the initial part
of the discussion.

The pursuit of liberty as independence is not a threat to a community of
practice.

•

To see why this is so, we need to examine in more detail what

is involved in treating people as independent.

Liberty as independence

involves granting the members of a community equal respect and concern.
Respect implies recognising in others qualities of intrinsic worth - those
whom we regard as being of purely instrumental value cannot be objects of
our respect.

Concern implies a willingness to do things which contribute

to the/flourishing of others.24

•

The pursuit of liberty as independence,

then, may be characterised as a pursuit for the recognition and exercise
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•

of those intrinsically worthwhile qualities which are important for the
flourishing of individuals.
granted

equal

respect

and

In principle, if members of a community are
concern

exercise

of

independence is necessarily constrained by consideration for others.

In

fact, of course, things go wrong.

then

any

member's

Even in the most virtuous communities

people might be selfish, ambitious, manipulative, and the like.

•

But that

is beside the point, for in these cases it is people's failings - and not
their independence - which disrupt community.

I have sketched very broadly what is involved in treating members of a
community

as

independent.

Let

me

fill

in

a

little

particularly with respect to communities of practice.

more

detail,

Once again a

distinction drawn by Dworkin supplies the starting point.25

•

There are two fundamentally different answers to the question 'What does
it mean for members of a communi ty to be treated as independent?'

One

answer insists that in treating people as independent, the community
should be neutral on the question of what will count as the good life. The
other

insists that treating

someone as

independent

presupposes

some

conception of the good life: treating someone as independent involves

•

treating her in a way a good person would wish to be treated.

Dworkin

claims that the first answer is given by liberals and the second by
conserva t ilves. 26

I want to claim that in the case of a community of practice, we are
obliged to give the second answer for reasons which have nothing to do

•

with holding a conservative political position.
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•
claim, it is appropriate to offer a reminder of MacIntyre's notion of
practice, which is assumed in my arguments:

By a 'practice' I ... mean any coherent and complex
socially established cooperative

•

form of

human activity through

which

goods internal to that form of activity are realised in the course
of trying to achieve those standards of excellence which are
appropriate to, and partly definitive of, that form of activity,
with the result that human powers to achieve excellence, and human
conceptions of the ends and goods involved, are systematically
extended.27

On MacIntyre's conception the range of practices is wide, encompassing

•

games like chess and football; scholarly inquiries like history, physics
and biology; professions like medicine, law and architecture; the arts;
'politics in an Aristotelian sense'; and the making and sustaining of
families and communities.

Here I am centrally concerned with the practice

of teaching, but I am also interested in the practice of scholarly inquiry
and in the practice of sustaining a community of practice.

•

In a community of practice, the independence of practitioners
neutral but presupposes some conception of the good.

is not

Why is this? There

are two reasons, both of which are to be understood in the light of
MacIntyre's characterisation.

Firstly, every practice has a telos, a set of characteristic ends which

•

are formally definitive of the practice. This point is, of course, an
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•
Aristotelian one and I stress tha~ it is a formal point about the ends for
whose sake a practice is conducted.

Simply speaking, the end of medicine

is to bring about healing, the end of teaching is to bring about learning,
the end of architecture is to design buildings, and so on.

This is not to

say that these practices are always successful in accomplishing
ends.

•

Nor is ·it to say that the ends are unproblematic.

their

What constitutes

healing is a matter of debate and one which involves other contested
notions, like health.

There is debate too about how best to characterise

the definitive ends of a practice.

For example, in educational circles

there have recently been several proposals concerning the characterisation
of teaching and its ends.

Fenstermacher suggests that the end of teaching

is to enable studenting or 'to enable the student to perform the tasks of
learning', whereas Macmillan and Garrison suggest that its end is to

•

answer the questions students epistemologically ought to ask, given their
intellectual predicaments with regard to the subject matter. 28

Both

characterisations yield important insights into the nature of teaching.
Whether one or the other is a better characterisation is not a question to
be addressed here. The point is that both have implicit criteria for good
teaching.

Those criteria are implicit in the teleological description of

teaching given in each case.

•

We cannot be neutral on what will count as good practice for in an
important sense the criteria are set by the telos of the practice.

In

treating a physician or a teacher or an architect as independent, we treat
her as someone who has the knowledge, skills and personal qualities to
make and act on judgements consistent with the telos of her practice.

•

short, we treat her as someone warranting professional respect.
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•
the central purpose of a professional education, or an apprenticeship, is
to help fledgling practitioners acquire the knowledge and

qualities

necessary for those informed judgements which are the marks of competent
practice.

•

Secondly, independence within a practice has to take into account not only
the telos but also the context in which the practice is conducted.
Situational appreciation, as I have shown in Chapter Eight, is a crucial
component of good practice.

What

counts as

good

teaching depends

critically on who is being taught what and under what circumstances.

A

teacher fails to the extent to which she ignores the particular features
of the context in which she is teaching; she fails, too, to the extent to
which she misperceives those features; and teacher education fails to the

•

extent

to which

it does

not

develop

the capacity

for

independent

judgements which take account of the particularities of different teaching
situations.

In short, in treating fellow practitioners as independent, we cannot be
neutral on the question of what will count as good practice.
however, question what the constituents of that good are.

•

standards and procedures of practice are open

We can,

The goods,

to criticism

and

to

revision, but not from a neutral point of view.

It

is important not to confuse the relationships between independence,

community and practices.

Independence is an important condition both for

the flourishing of practices and for the flourishing of individuals in

•

their capacity as practitioners.

Consider the case of teaching where in
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state-controlled

institutions,

practitioners

are

frequently

denied

independence with respect to significant areas of their practice.

The

scope of teachers' judgements is restricted, more or less severely, by the
dictates of the official curriculum and other decrees of the education
authorities.

•

A common result of these constraining conditions is what Amy

Gutmann so aptly calls the 'ossification of office,.29

The professional

independence of teachers guards against the ossification of office.
also protects practice itself from ossification and corruption.

It

It does

so by allowing for the ongoing critical discussion of the goods, standards
and

procedures

which

is

necessary

for

a

thriving

practice.

The

independence of practitioners is especially important where a practice is
vulnerable to the corrupting influence of the institutions which sustain

•

it.

While independence is an important condition for the flourishing of both
practices
community.

and

practitioners,

Whether or not a

it

is

not

group

a

necessary

of practitioners

community does not depend on their independence.

condition
constitutes

for
a

Indeed, community is

most notably absent in those practices where professional independence

•

results in an insolence of office.30
example.

Contemporary Western medicine is an

Notwithstanding these facts about some practices, I want to

argue that practice is enhanced by community and that independence can be
pursued without undermining community and without insolence.

•
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<XMruNITY AS AN ENABLING <nIDITION

FOR A FOORISHING PRl\CTlCE

How is practice enhanced by community?

I take it that a practice is

necessarily conducted within some sort of community or other.

The concern

in advocating a community of practice is for a shift from an instrumental
'community', where co-operation between practitioners is restricted to

•

what is regarded as necessary for the fulfilment of individual interests,
to genuine community, where co-operation is part of a commitment to shared
ends and interests.

In the absence of genuine community, a practice is especially vulnerable
to the vices of individuals, particularly those vices associated with
self-agrandisement.

For

example,

envy,

resentment

and

suspicion

are

examples of attitudes which thrive where individual success is taken as
primary.

While the co-operative endeavour which arises from and results

in shared interest and commitment is no guarantee against these and other
,31 ,
ord'mary vrees
it gives them less ground for taking root. Through
shared activity we know the commitment of others in an immediate and
concrete way and, knowing their commitment, we have reason for trust
rather than suspicion.

•

Through shared activities we receive confirmation

of the worth of our efforts and, knowing their worth, we have reason to
continue investing without resentment the energy which they require.

As

members of a genuine community of practice (as opposed to an instrumental
'community' ), we take pleasure and pride in the advances made by the
practice even when we ourselves have not contributed directly to them. But
there is something more.

•

In a communi ty of practice, the exercise of

independence is both constituted and constrained by a shared understanding
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•

of and commitment to the interests, goods, standards and distinctive ends
of the practice.

Being so constrained, the exercise of independence is

less prone to the insolence which Walzer regards as a primary vice of
off'Ice. 32

These are some of the ways in which practice is enhanced by community.

•

In

order to give a fuller picture, it is necessary now to return to the
distinction

between

the sentimental

and constitutive

conceptions

of

community.

COnstitutive communities revisited

So far in this section of the chapter I have ignored the distinction

•

between the sentimental and constitutive conceptions of community.
was partly to make the argument less cumbersome.
important reason.

On

But there is a more

one interpretation of the constitutive conception,

the idea of a constitutive community of .practice seems odd,
impossible. A

This

strong reading

of

Sandel's criteria

if not

for constitutive

community have lead some critics to suppose that what is being proposed
here is a non-reductionist ontology in which community is taken to be

•

prior to individual agents, not only ontologically but also morally. What
this suggests to critics who are worried by Sandel's view is that
individuals are not accorded moral status in their own right.33

On this reading (which I shall challenge in a moment) the very notion of a
constitutive community of practice verges on incoherence, for there is

•

something strange in supposing that a community of practice could take
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total moral precedence over individual members, except in very special
circumstances: for example, where a practice is limited to a family or a
caste, or where practitioners are all members of the same religious order
- and perhaps not even then.

Normally individuals enter a community of

practice with all sorts of commitments and interests outside of it. While
membership might result in the discovery of new commitments and interests,

•

it does not usually result in the denial of all one's other commitments,
although it might prompt a re-ordering of priorities.
we are not 'cumbered' once and for all.

The point is that

Even as fully-fledged practioners

committed to a professional community, we are not only teachers

(or

physicians, or architects, or mathematicians) but also citizens and,
perhaps, chess-players and mothers and Christians. What this indicates is
that if the constitutive conception of community is taken as entailing the

•

total encumberance of the self, then communities of practice cannot
,

normally be constitutive.

But suppose, for the sake of argument and contrary to the indications,
that someone - say, a cellist - has so identified herself with the
practice of music and with the orchestra of which she is a member that she
finds herself musically encumbered.34

•

She is a musician.

She has

discovered her ends and goods and interests in the ends and goods and
interests of music, and she shares these with other members of the
orchestra who themselves are similarly encumbered.

To what extent and in

what respects can she and her fellow musicians exercise independence
without

undermining

practitioners?

•

either

their

practice

or

their

community

of

They certainly do not have the kind of independence

required by liberal political theory, but that is consistent with my
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earlier argument that in the case of a community of practice independence
presupposes

some

conception

of

the

good.

The

question

is,

can

independence get a purchase at all if community is taken to have total
ontological and moral precedence over individuals?

Independence, on the

account given in this chapter, has two important features: firstly, that
within a community of practice each and every member is granted equal

•

respect and concern, and secondly, that - within the bounds of its telos practitioners may take a critical stance towards the standards and
procedures of their practice.

The first requires an acknowledgement of

members' moral status as individual practitioners and
precluded

by

the strong

(or

t hi.sis

totalitarian) account

community which I have sketched.

of

just what is
constitutive

How then can independence get

a

purchase?

•

Part of the answer to these perplexities is as follows.

To suppose that

the constitutive conception of community requires a total encumbrance of
self is as simplistic and misguided as supposing that the sentimental
conception requires a totally unencumbered self. On the weaker conception
of constitutive community which this suggests, it is not odd to speak of
constitutive communities of practice.

•

Moreover there is room, on this

conception, for the sort of independence which is necessary for the
flourishing of a practice.

Whether Sandel's position is more accurately

reflected by the strong or the weaker reading is irrelevant for present
purposes.

A practice is in the best position to flourish, I shall argue, if it is

•

conducted within a constitutive community of practice (understood on the
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weaker reading).

To show why this is so, let me bring back into play -

with some qualifications - the criteria I challenged in the initial
discussion of different conceptions of community.
community

of

practice,

the

self-understanding

In a constitutive
of

practitioners

is

significantly, although not totally, constituted by their membership in
the community.

•

Their membership

also gives priority to some moral

considerations over others; for instance, those most pertinent to the
serious and sustained pursuit of the definitive ends of the practice.
Because the members of a constitutive community of practice have shared
interests, commitments and self-understandings

(as opposed

to merely

convergent ones), they can challenge aspects of their own practice without
undermining it.

Contestation is possible within some mutually sustained

and shared understanding of the constitutive rules of the practice.

•

Taken

to an extreme, contestation does not so much break the rules (for they are
not regulations to be broken) as change them and, by so doing, change the
nature of the practice which they constitute.

•

•
https://etd.uwc.ac.za/

•
Chapter Eleven

CXHl:.USlOO

•

In some respects this inquiry has followed the manner of Protagoras more
than the manner of Socrates.

Instead of giving short answers to sharply

posed questions, I have told a long wide-ranging story with a multitude of
characters, voices and episodes - most of them modern American but several
of them ancient Greek.

•

The subject of the story is teaching, a central

human practice about which many stories can be told.

At the heart of my

story

binary

lies

a

quest

for

mediation

between

two

opposites:

I

luck-supremacy and luck-exclusion.

Teaching, I have tried to show, is a lucky business.

Both its primary and

secondary agents and the practice itself are vulnerable to luck in four
categories: constitutive, circumstantial, causal and consequential.

In

many cases luck is to be welcomed, for insight and inspiration in teaching

•

- as in other pursuits - are frequently serendipitous.

Yet if the

successes and failures of teaching are merely matters of luck, there are
few, if any, grounds for praising or blaming teachers for their work and
no good reason for the public to put its trust, or its money,
teaching.

Where

luck is supreme, responsible

agency

and

into

excellent

practice cannot get a foothold and without these practice cannot flourish.

•

279
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Luck-supremacy undermines our epistemic and moral confidence and leaves us
at the mercy of what happens.

For teaching to be more than a gamble,

there must be some way of protecting it against luck.
are risky.

Here the choices

Those technai (to use a Greek term which has played a major

part in my story) which hold the greatest promise are precisely the ones
which

•

undermine excellent

and

vital

practice.

Measurement,

simple

weighing, causal laws, instrumental rationality, and the atomisation of
teaching into controllable tasks, functions and
promise a sure route to luck-exclusion.

I

behaviours I - all these

Much of my story discloses the

ways in which teaching has been devitalised by programmes of research and
policy which have responded to the lure of the promise.

My story includes questions, argument and, loosely speaking, dialectic.

·e

One question

- the one which sets my quest - is implicit throughout the

story and explicit in the final

chapters:

If teaching

is deeply

vulnerable to luck and if strong luck-diminishment projects undermine not
only its vitality but the very conditions for excellent practice, what
qualities and conditions will put practitioners in the best position to
respond to the contingencies of the practice and to face those conflicts
which arise as a consequence of events beyond their control?

•

The story is

dialectical in attempting to take seriously each of the luck-diminishment
projects which it considers and to draw from them those ideas and
arguments which point to a way of mediating between luck-supremacy and
luck-exclusion.

For

example,

teaching

cannot

flourish

where

its

practitioners bumble along inefficiently and ineffectively. No matter how
overwhelming the grounds for rejecting Taylorism, process-product research

•
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and the teacher effectiveness movement, these are insights to be preserved
in a rich account of teaching and the conditions of its flourishing.
Teaching can also not flourish in the absence
reasoning.

of

astute practical

As I have argued, to assent to this claim does not entail a

commitment either to simple weighing or to instrumentalism.

In the

non-instrumentalist account which I develop in a critical interrogation of

•

Fenstermacher's work, situational appreciation emerges as one of the
central

qualities

for responding

to the contingencies

of practice.

Situational appreciation in teaching requires not only a sensitive and
imaginative attention to detail but also a proper grasp of the telos, or
definitive ends of the practice.

My account of the telos of teaching

draws on erotetic theory, which characterises teaching as an activity
intended to answer the questions students epistemologically ought to ask,

•

given their intellectual predicaments with regard to the subject matter.

Unlike most fairy tales, my story does not close with any certainty.

It

cannot, for although there are a number of conditions for flourishing
practice in the face of luck, those conditions are themselves vulnerable
to reversal.

Keeping the practice of teaching alive is thus a sustained

struggle, best undertaken in a community of practice.

•

fragile.

•
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response to criticisms raised in my paper 'Teaching: Answering
questions or telling stories'.
24 Martha Nussbaum, The Fragility of Goodness
University Press, 1986) p 95.
25

(cambridge: cambridge

For an account of debates concerning models in the empirical sciences
see, among many sources, Mary Hesse, Models and Analogies in Science
(London: Sheed and Ward, 1963).
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7. Wise Practice: The Shulman-Sockett Debate
1

L S Shulman, 'Knowledge and teaching: Foundations of the new reform',
Harvard Educational Review 57 (1987), 3-22; H T Sockett, 'Has Shulman
got the strategy right?', Harvard Educational Review 57 (1987), pp
208-219;
L S Shulman, 'Sounding an alarm: A reply to Sockett',
Harvard Educational Review 57 (1987), pp 473-482.

2 The new reform movement is represented by such publications as Holmes
Group, Tomorrow's Teachers: A Report of the Holmes Group (East
Lansing, MI: Holmes Group; and carnegie Task Force on Teaching as a
Profession, A Nation Prepared: Teachers for the 21st Century
(Hyattsville, MD: carnegie Foundation, 1986).

•

3

See, for instance, L S Shulman, 'Paradigms and research programs for
the study of teaching', in M C Wittrock (ed), Handbook of Research on
Teaching, Third edition (New York: Macmillan, 1986), pp 3-36; and
'Those who understand: Knowledge growth in teaching' Educational
Researcher 15 (1986), pp 4-14.

4

See, for instance, H T Sockett, 'Towards a professional code in
teaching', in P Gordon, E Hoyle, H Perkin and H T Sockett, Is Teaching
a Profession? (University of London Working Papers 15, 1983) and
'Research, practice and professional aspiration within teaching',
Journal of CUrriculum Studies 21 (1989), pp 97-112.

5

Sockett, 'Has Shulman got the strategy right?'

6

Sockett, 'Research, practice
teaching', pp 104-105.

7

Ibid.

8

Ibid, plaS.

and

professional

aspiration

within

9 Donald Schon, The Reflective Practitioner (New York: Basic Books,
1986)

•

la

Sockett, 'Research, practice and professional aspiration', plaS.

11

Ibid.

12

Ibid.

13

Schon, The Reflective Practitioner.

14

Gary Fenstermacher,
(1987), pp 413-421.

'Reply to my critics', Educational Theory 37,

15 Martha Nussbaum, The Fragility of Goodness, p 95.
16

Sockett, 'Has Shulman got the strategy right?', pp 215-216.

17

Shulman, 'Sounding an alarm', p 480.
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18
19

Ibid, P 475.
Sockett, 'Research, practice and professional aspiration in teaching',
103.

p

20 See, for instance, John Searle, Intentionality: An Essay in the
Philosophy of Mind, (cambridge: cambridge University Press, 1983).

•

21 On the inapplicability of causal models of explanation to interpreting
human action see, for instance, L Doyal and R Harris, Empiricism,
Explanation and Rationality: An Introduction to the Philosophy of the
Social Sciences (London: Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1986); John Searle, '
Intentionality, and Minds, Brains and Science: The 1984 Reith Lectures
(London: penguin, 1984); and Charles Taylor, 'Interpretation and the
sciences of man' in Philosophy and the Human Sciences: Philosophical
Papers 2 (cambridge: cambridge University Press, 1983).
22 Searle, Minds, Brains and Science, p 85.
23 Sockett, 'Has Shulman got the strategy right?' pp 211-212
24 See, for instance, Ludwig Wittgenstein, Philosophical Investigations;
Third Edition; translated by GEM
Anscombe (New York: Macmillan,
1953) .
25 Taylor, Introduction to Philosophy and the Human Sciences, p 3.

••

26 Sockett, 'Has Shulman got the strategy right?', p 212 .
27 Alasdair MacIntyre, After Virtue, p 175.
28 Sockett, Research, practice and professional aspiration', p 105.
29 Schon, The Reflective Practitioner.
30

•

I write of the Aristotelian tradition, rather than of Aristotle's
account, because I draw on the work of David Wiggins and Martha
Nussbaum and not directly from Aristotle.
See David Wiggins,
'Deliberation and practical reason' in Amelie Rorty (ed) Essays on
Aristotle's Ethics (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1980;
and Martha Nussbaum, The Fragility of Goodness.

31 See Wiggins, 'Deliberation and practical reason' for an account of
cognitive uncertainty and practical reason. See also Chapter Eight of
this thesis.
32

I unpack these claims more fully in Chapter Eight.

33 Shulman, 'Knowledge and teaching'.
34

Ibid, P 8.

35

Ibid, P 12.
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36
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Ibid.

37 Soekett, 'Has Shulman got the strategy right?'
38 Nussbaum, The Fragility of Goodness, p 290.
39 Soekett, 'Has Shulman got the strategy right?, p 209.
40

Shulman, 'Sounding and alarm', p 475.

41

Ibid.

42 Shulman, 'Knowledge and teaching', p 13.

•

.

43

Ibid.

44

Ibid, P 17.

45

Ibid, pIS.

46 See Paul Ricoeur, Interpretation Theory: Discourse and the Surplus of
Meaning (Fort Worth, Texas: Texas Christian University Press, 1976);
and 'The model of the text: meaningful action considered as a text' in
Paul Ricoeur, Hermeneutics and the Human Sciences: Essays on Language,
Action and Interpretation, edited and translated by John B Thompson
(cambridge: cambridge University Press, 1981).
47 Ricoeur, 'The model of the text', p 201.

'

48

For further discussion of these points, see John B Thompson, Studies
in the Theory of Ideology (Berkeley: University of california Press,
1984), pp 189-204.

49 Shulman, 'Knowledge and teaching', p 18.
50

Ibid.

51

Ibid, P 3.

52. Ibid, P 20.

•
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8. Practical reasoning, situational apprecfat.ion
and imagination in teaching

1

The discussion in this chapter is a synthesis, with minor omissions
and revisions, of two earlier papers of mine on this topic: Shirley
Pendlebury, 'Practical arguments and situational appreciation in
teaching' in Educational Theory, Spring 1990, 171-179; and 'Practical
arguments, rationalizations and imagination in teachers' practical
reasoning: A critical discussion of the Fenstermacher-Richardson
project', presented in the symposium on 'Practical rationality as a
basis for understanding and changing teaching practices' at the Annual
Meeting of the American Educational Research Association, April 4,
1991, Chicago.

2

See, for instance, the 'Symposium on practical knowledge and teacher
education' in Educational Theory, Fall 1987, 357-421 and Gary D
Fenstermacher, 'Philosophy of research on teaching: Three aspects' in
Handbook of Research on Teaching, third edition, ed. Merlin C Wittrock
(New York: Macmillan, 1986), 37-49.

3 Jere Confrey, 'Bridging research and practice' in Educational Theory,
Fall 1987, 383-394; Hugh Munby, 'The dubious place of practical
arguments and scientific knowledge in the thinking of teachers' in
Ed.Theory, Fall 1987, 361-368; and Margret Buchmann 'Impractical
philosophizing about teachers' arguments' in Ed. Theory, Fall 1987,
409-411; also Margret Buchmann, 'Argument and contemplation in
teaching' in The Oxford review of Education, 14, ii, 1988, 201-221.
4

Gary Fenstermacher, ,Philosophy of research on teaching';
Gary
Fenstermacher, 'Prologue to my critics' in Ed. Theory, Fall 1987,
357-360; and 'A reply to my critics', 413-421.

5 Gary Fenstermacher and Virginia Richardson, 'The elicitation and
reconstruction of practical arguments in teaching', presented in the
symposium on 'Practical rationality', AERA, April 4, 1991, Chicago.
6

•

See Steven Norris 'The Intelligibility of Practical Reasoning' in
American Philosophical Quarterly, 12,. I, January 1975, p 77; also
Robert Audi, 'A Theory of Practical Reasoning', p 27, and Practical
Reasoning, London: Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1989.

7 Audi, Practical Reasoning, pp 90-91.
8

Fenstermacher and Richardson, 'The elicitation and reconstruction of
practical arguments'

9 Norris, 'The intelligibility of practical reasoning', p 78.
10 Norris, p 78.
11 Munby 'Practical arguments and scientific knowledge in the thinking of
teachers', p 362.
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12

Fenstermacher and Richardson, 'The elicitation and reconstruction of
practical arguments.

13 Confrey, 'Bridging research and practice', pp 385-386.
14 Confrey, p 386.
15 Confrey, p 386.
16

•

For example:
I want to teach in ways that yield as much learning as possible.
Well-managed classrooms yield gains in learning.
Direct instruction is a proven way to manage classrooms.
My students and I are together in this classroom.
AcrION: (I am organising this class according to the principles of
direct instruction.)
Fenstermacher, 'Philosophy of research on teaching', p 43.
Buchmann comments: "Arid and unconvincing, this example does not even
qualify as a caricature." Buchmann' Argument and contemplation in
teaching', p 206.

17 On this distinction see, for example, Alasdair MacIntyre, Whose
Justice? Which Rationality? Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame
Press, 1988, p 132; and David Wiggins, 'De.l
iberation and practical
reason' in Essays on Aristotle's Ethics, ed. Amelie Rorty Berkeley:
University of ,california Press, 1980, pp 224-227.
.

•

18 Donald A Schon, The Reflective Practitioner: How Professionals Tbiru'.in
Action, New York: Basic Books, 1983.
19 David Wiggins, 'Deliberation and practical reason', pp 221-240.
Wiggins's
account
of
practical
reason
rests
on
his
translation-cum-paraphrase of two central passages in Book 6 of The
Nicomachean Ethics, 1142a23ff and 1143a25ff.
20 See Wiggins, pp 232-234.

•

21 Martha Nussbaum, The Fragility of Goodness:Luck and Ethics in Greek
Tragedy and Philosophy, Cambridge:Cambridge University Press, 1986, pp
302-305.
See also Aristotle, The Nicomachean Ethics, 1134b18-33,
1141b13-16, 1142a23, and 1143a25-b14.
22 Wiggins, 'Deliberation and practical reason', pp 232-233.
23

Ibid, P 234 ..'

24 Richard Skemp, 'False friends and misunderstandings' in Mathematical
Teaching: The Bulletin of the Association of Teachers of Mathematics,
77, 1976.
25 Wiggins, 'Deliberation and practical reason', p 234.

•

26 His main claim (that the notion of practical arguments provides a
model for understanding the links between research and practice) makes
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a number of questionable assumptions about the relationship between
the research and practice.
For a critical discussion of the
assumptions see Jere Confrey, 'Bridging research and practice' and
Gary Fenstermacher, 'A reply to my critics'.
27 Although, as I was reminded by an anonymous reviewer of my paper
'Practical arguments and situational appreciation in teaching', there
is an inherent conflict between practical reasoning (which attends to
the particularity of practice) and those educational research
programs, like process-product research, which are oblivious to
context.

•

28 See, for instance, Fenstermacher and Richardson, 'The elicitation and
reconstruction of practical arguments'.
29 Barbara Morgan, 'Practical rationality: A self-investigation' and
Dorothy Vasquez-Levy, 'The practical argument process: A case study of
Joan', papers presented at the Annual Meeting of the American
Educational Research Association as part of a symposium on 'Practical
rationality as a basis for understanding and changing teaching
practices', April 4, 1991, Chicago.
30 Fenstermacher and Richardson, op cit, p 6.
31

•

Ibid. See also Audi, Practical Reasoning, pp 90-94.

32 Fenstermacher and Richardson, op cit.
33 Audi, Practical Reasoning and Nussbaum, The Fragility of Goodness and
'The discernment of perception: An Aristotelian conception of private
and public rationality' in Love's Knowledge, Oxford: Oxford University
Press, 1990.
34 Audi, Practical Reasoning, pp 143-153.

•

35

Ibid, P 145.

36

Ibid.

37 Nussbaum, 'The discernment of perception', pp 75-82.
38

Ibid, P 76.

39

Ibid, P 84.

40 Morgan, 'Practical rationality: A self-investigation'
41 Nussbaum writes: 'Good deliberation is like theatrical or musical
improvisation, where what counts is flexibility, responsiveness, and
openness to the external; to rely on an algorithm here is not only
insufficient, it is a sign of immaturity and weakness.' ('The
discernment of perception', p 74)

•

42 Morgan, 'Practical rationality: A self-investigation', p 2.
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43 Part of Nussbaum's description of the person of perception,
discernment of perception', p 84.

'The

44 Morgan, 'Practical rationality: A self-investigation', p 6.
45

Ibid.

46

Ibid.,p 10.

47 The example was given to me in a discussion with Dorothy Vasquez-Levy.

•

48 Audi, Practical Reasoning, pp 150-151.
49 See Nussbaum's arguments in 'The discernment of perception', pp 58-64.

•

•
•
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9. Living the life of a teacher
1 Tony Holliday, 'Disciplines and dialectic' (Seminar paper presented to
the Department of Philosophy of Education, University of the Western
cape, 23 April, 1991).
2 My remarks in this paragraph are partly drawn from an unpublished
paper which I co-authored with a colleague: Shirley Pendlebury and
Deborah Mehl, 'Teacher education, critical language awareness and the
empowerment of primary teachers in South Africa' (Unpublished
mimeograph, Johannesburg: University of the Witwatersrand, 1990).

•

3 Amy Gutmann, in Democratic Education, writes of the 'ossification of
office' which is the result of teachers having too little control over
their work.
4 See MacIntyre, After Virtue, pp 181-184, and Chapter Three of this
thesis.
5 Macmillan and Garrison, A Logical Theory of Teaching.
See Chapter
Seven of this thesis for a critical discussion of the erotetic
account.

•

6. This is contrary to the Socratic account of akrasia, or weakness of
will, as the result of intellectual failure. Nussbaum, advancing an
Aristotelian account, writes: 'The person who acts akratically against
his or her knowledge of the good is frequently quite capable of
performing correctly in all the intellectual ways; what she lacks is
the heart's confrontation with concrete ethical reality'. (My
emphasis) ('An Aristotelian conception of rationality' in Love's
Knowledge, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1990, p 81. )
7 MacIntyre, After Virtue, pp 176-177.
8

Ibid., P 177.

9 The Star, June 1, 1991.

•

10 See my discussion in Chapter Eight and Nussbaum, 'An Aristotelian
conception of rationality' and The Fragility of Goodness, Chapter 10,
'Non-scientific deliberation'.
11 Nussbaum, The Fragility of Goodness, pp 6-7.
12 Taylor uses the term in a number of different articles. Those which
are especially pertinent to my arguments in this chapter are: 'What is
human nature?', 'Self-interpreting animals', 'Language and human
nature' and 'Theories of meaning' in Human Agency and Language:
Philosophical Papers 1; and 'Social theory as practice' in Philosophy
and the Human Sciences: Philosophical Papers 2 (cambridge: cambridge
University Press, 1985).
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13 Taylor, 'What is human nature?', 'Self-interpreting
'Language and human nature', and 'Theories of meaning'.

animals',

14 Nussbaum, 'An Aristotelian conception of rationality' ,pp 56-66; and
Taylor 'What is human agency?', p 16.
15 Taylor, 'Theories of meaning', p 271.
16

Ibid.

17 Taylor, 'Language and human nature', p 234.

•

18 My account over the next few pages owes much to the paper I
co-authored with Deborah Mehl: 'Teacher education, critical language
awareness and the empowerment of primary teachers in South Africa'.
19 Hannah Arendt, 'Communicative power' reprinted from On Violence in
Steven Lukes (ed) Power (Oxford: Blackwell, 1986), p 61.
20 On the question of whether South African teachers are thernsel
ves
officials in the bureaucracy, see Wally Morrow's provocative and
useful paper 'Democratic schooling and the continental nuisance' in
Chains of Thought (cape Town, Southern Books, 1990).
21 See John Thompson, Studies in the Theory of
University of california Press, 1984), p 49.

•

Ideology

(Berkeley:

22 For a discussion of the scope, concerns and methods of critical
language study, see R Clark and N Fairclough et aI, Critical Language
Awareness: CLSL Working Paper Series 1 (University of Lancaster,
1987). For a South African application, see Hilary Janks, To catch a
Wake-up: Language Awareness in the South African Context (Unpublished
dissertation, Johannesburg: University of the Witwatersrand, 1988).
23 For South African examples, see Janks To catch a Wake-Up and John
Sharp and Emile Boonzaaier, South African Keywords: The Uses and
Abuses of Political Concepts (cape Town: David Philip, 1988).
24 Nussbaum, 'An Aristotelian conception of rationality', p 84.

•

25 See Mandy Sanger, 'The union has arrived', Work in Progress, no 70/71,
1990, pp 35-40.
26

I have drawn on Dworkin's characterisation of the distinction between
rules and principles. See Ronald Dworkin, Taking Rights Seriously
(London: Duckworth, 1977), pp 24-27.

27 Amy Gutmann, Democratic Education (Princeton: Princeton University
Press, 1987), p 79.
28 See Morrow 'Democratic schooling and the continental nuisance'.
29

Ibid.
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30 Dworkin, Taking Rights Seriously, p 22.
31 See Michael Walzer, Spheres of Justice: A Defense of Pluralism and
Equality (New York: Basic Books, 1983), p 129.
32

Ibid, P 155.

33 Walzer, Spheres of Justice, pp 155-156.
34

•

Ibid, P 160.

35 Morrow argues correctly that while schooling can be dernocratised,
education cannot.
The educational relationship is necessarily an
unequal one. See 'Democratic schooling and the continental nuisance'.

•

•
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10. O:mrn.mityand independence:

Further conditions

for excellent

practice

1 Alasdair MacIntyre, After Virtue: A study in moral theory (London:
Duckworth, 1981, p 189.
2 R Thornton and M Ramphele, 'The quest for community', in John Sharp
and Emile Boonzaaier (eds) South African Keywords (cape Town: David
Philip, 1988) P 31.

•

3 See, among the many books and articles on the topic: Allen Buchanan,
'Assessing the communitarian critique of liberalism', Ethics 99 (1989)
pp 852-882: Gerald Doppelt, 'Is Rawls's Kantian liberalism coherent
and defensible?', Ethics 99 (1989) pp 815-851: Penny Enslin, 'Sandel
and the limits of community', Proceedings of the Philosophy of
Education Society (1989); Amy Gutmann, 'COmmunitarian critiques of
liberalism', Philosophy and Public Affairs 14 (1985);
Mary Anne
Raywid, 'Community and schools: A prolegomenon', Proceedings of the
Philosophy of Education Society (1988): Michael Sandel, Liberalism
and the Limits of Justice (cambridge: cambridge University Press,
1982).
4 Much of the discussion in this chapter has been published as a journal
article: Shirley Pendlebury 'Liberty, community and the practice of
teaching', Studies in Philosophy and Education (1990), pp 263-279.

•

5 See John Rawls, A Theory of Justice (cambridge, Mass: Harvard
University Press, 1971) and Sandel, Liberalism and the Limits of
Justice, pp 147-153.
6 Sandel, Liberalism and the Limits of Justice, pp 148-149.
7

Ibid.

8

Ibid, pp 150-154.

9

Ibid, P 152.

10 See MacIntyre, After Virtue, pp 169-189.
11

•

•

See Doppelt, 'Is Rawls's Kantian liberalism coherent and defensible?'
and Gutmann, 'Communitarian critiques of liberalism' .

12 Sandel, Liberalism and the Limits of Justice, p 173.
13

In his paper 'Interpretation and the sciences of man', first published
in 1973 and reprinted in Philosophy and the Human Sciences:
Philosophical papers 2 (cambridge: cambridge University Press, 1985),
Taylor writes:
We can speak of a shared belief, aspiration, etc. when there
is convergence between the subjective beliefs, aspirations, of
many individuals. But it is part of the meaning of a common
aspiration, belief, celebration, etc. that it is not just
shared but part of a common reference world.
Or to put it
another way, its being shared is part of a collective act, it
is a consciousness which is tommunally sustained, whereas
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sharing is something we do each on his own, as it were, even
if each of us is influenced by the others. (My emphasis)
In 'Social theory as practice', first published in 1983 and also
reprinted in Philosophy and the Human Sciences, he uses the term
'shared' to refer to what he had previously called 'common' and vice
versa:
By 'shared good' I mean something different and stronger than
mere convergent good, where people have a common interest in
something. A good is shared when Part of what makes it a good
is precisely that it is shared ...·
14 Taylor, 'Interpretation and the sciences of man', p 37.
15 Taylor, 'Social theory as practice', p 96.

•

16

Ibid.

17 See, for example, Doppelt 'Is Rawls's Kantian liberalism coherent and
defensible?' and Gutmann 'Communitarian critiques of liberalism'.
18 See, among many sources, Isaiah Berlin, 'TWo concepts of liberty' in
Four Essays on Liberty (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1969); Carol
Gould, Rethinking Democracy: Freedom and Social Cooperation in
Politics, Economy and Society (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press,
1988); and Charles Taylor, 'What's wrong with negative liberty?' in
Philosophy and the Human Sciences.

•

19 Ronald Dworkin, Taking Rights Seriously
University Press, 1977) pp 259-265.
20

Ibid, P 262.

21

Ibid, P 263.

(Cambridge, Mass:

Harvard

22 While liberty as independence is not the same as liberty as license,
there is a connection between the two: Dworkin reminds us that an
individual's independence is threatened both by a poli tical process
that denies her an equal voice and by political decisions which deny
her equal respect.
'23 See, for instance, Mary Anne Raywid,
prolegomenon'

•

24

'Community and

schools:

A

concern as a feature of a flourishing professional community, see
Julius Moravscik 'Communal ties', American Philosophical Association
Proceedings (Sixty-second Annual Pacific Division Meeting, Portland,
Oregon, 1988).
On

25 Ronald Dworkin, 'Liberalism' in Stuart Hampshire (ed), Public and
Private Morality (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1984).
26

Ibid, pp 63-65.

27 MacIntyre, After Virtue, p 175
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Fenstermacher, 'Philosophy of research on teaching: Three aspects' in
Handbook of Research on Teaching, third edition, ed. Merlin C Wittrock
New York: Macmillan, 1986); Macmillan and Garrison, A Logical Theory
of Teaching.

29 Gutmann, Democratic Education, p 77.
30 Michael Walzer, Spheres of Justice (New York: Basic Books, 1983) pp
155- 159.
31 Judith Shklar, Ordinary Vices (Cambridge, Mass: Harvard at the Belknap
Press, 1984).
32 Walzer, Spheres of Justice, pp 155-160.

•

33 Apparently, this is one of Enslin's worries in her paper 'Sandel and
the limits of community'.
34

lowe this example to an anonymous referee of my paper
community and the practice of teaching'.

•
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